

University of Nebraska Medical Center DigitalCommons@UNMC

Theses & Dissertations

Graduate Studies

Summer 8-19-2016

Role of B cell and hematopoietic cell intrinsic actions of $ER\alpha$ in lupus pathogenesis

Dana E. Tabor University of Nebraska Medical Center

Tell us how you used this information in this short survey. Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unmc.edu/etd

Part of the Immune System Diseases Commons

Recommended Citation

Tabor, Dana E., "Role of B cell and hematopoietic cell intrinsic actions of ERα in lupus pathogenesis" (2016). *Theses & Dissertations*. 116. https://digitalcommons.unmc.edu/etd/116

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Studies at DigitalCommons@UNMC. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses & Dissertations by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UNMC. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@unmc.edu.

Role of B cell and hematopoietic cell intrinsic actions of ERα in lupus pathogenesis

by

Dana E. Tabor

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of the University of Nebraska Graduate College in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Doctor of Philosophy

> Genetics, Cell Biology & Anatomy Graduate Program

Under the Supervision of Professor Karen A. Gould

University of Nebraska Medical Center Omaha, Nebraska

May, 2016

Supervisory Committee:Joyce Solheim, Ph.D.Mayumi Naramura, M.D.Shantaram S. Joshi, Ph.D.Runqing Lu, Ph.D.

Acknowledgments

First, I would like to thank my mentor Dr. Karen Gould who has been instrumental in my training as a scientist. Karen has always been there to guide me throughout this process, and has taught me everything from ear punching mice to preparing a manuscript for publication. She has been a great role model, teaching me to think critically about scientific questions and to write with clarity and precision.

I would also like to thank my committee members, both past and present, for their insight and guidance, especially when my project took unexpected turns. Thank you to my current committee members Drs. Lu, Solheim, Naramura, and Joshi, and my previous committee members Drs. Wang and Zhang.

Thank you to all the members of the Gould lab, you have all contributed to my scientific education and made my time in the lab more enjoyable. Karla Otterpohl, thank you for always making time to give me feedback on my writing and presentations. Thank you to Richie Nelson for talking through experiments and results with me, and for playing technical support on occasion. Jenny Nuxoll, thank you for all of your technical instruction and kind guidance when I was new in the lab. Also, thank you to Alicia Scott, Shayla Yoachim, and Kim Bynote; I have learned so much from each of you.

I would also like to thank our collaborators, especially Fang Yuan and Dr. Dong Wang, who worked closely with us on studies for the two papers included in Appendix A and Appendix B. Thank you to the other authors of these papers: Richard Nelson, Yijia Zhang, Mohammed Akhter, Hongjiang Yuan, Jenny Nuxoll, Kimberly Bynote, and Subodh Lele. A special thank you to my friends Kristi Anderson and Erin Wuebben for being my special support network as we all went through this journey together. I'm so glad we decided to get drinks together after the second day of BRTP classes. Thank you to all my other friends here at UNMC, and elsewhere, who have encouraged and supported me along the way.

Finally, I would like to thank my parents for their constant love and support, and for always encouraging me to dream big!

Abstract

Role of B cell and hematopoietic cell intrinsic actions of ERα in lupus pathogenesis

Dana E. Tabor, Ph.D.

University of Nebraska, 2016

Supervisor: Karen A. Gould, Ph.D.

Lupus is a chronic autoimmune disease characterized by the presence of autoimmune B and T cells and the production of pathogenic antibodies against nuclear antigens. Lupus predominately affects women between menarche and menopause. There are both genetic and environmental risk factors which affect an individuals' risk of developing lupus. Estrogens are a risk factor for developing lupus and are thought to contribute significantly to the initiation and progression of disease. In lupus-prone mice, genetic knockout of a receptor for estrogen, estrogen receptor alpha (*ERa*), causes significant attenuation of lupus. Previous studies have not identified the cell type or types which mediate the effects of ER α on lupus. Estrogen has many effects on the immune system which could contribute to the development of autoimmunity in susceptible individuals. Particularly, estrogen promotes the survival of highly autoreactive B cells. Therefore, we hypothesized that ER α expression in hematopoietic cells promotes lupus, and more specifically, that ER α in B cells promotes lupus.

To test this hypothesis, we created two different murine models of lupus on the lupusprone (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background. To investigate the role of ER α in hematopoietic cells, we created chimeric mice with hematopoietic and nonhematopoietic cells with different *ER* α genotypes. Due to issues with the creation of successful chimeras, we were not able to use these mice to fully address our

iii

hypothesis. However, these studies revealed that estrogen plays a role in the success of hematopoietic reconstitution in females.

To address the hypothesis that $ER\alpha$ expression in B cells promotes lupus, we created a (NZB x NZW)F1 model with B cell specific deletion of $ER\alpha$. Although only a moderate proportion of B cells had successful deletion of $ER\alpha$, this was sufficient to cause a significant attenuation of lupus. Mice with B cell specific $ER\alpha$ deletion had fewer activated B cells, produced fewer pathogenic autoantibodies, and had significantly prolonged survival compared to control mice. Therefore, these studies have shown that $ER\alpha$ expression in B cells promotes lupus in the (NZB x NZW)F1 model of lupus.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgments	i
Abstract	iii
List of Figures	viii
List of Tables	ix
List of Abbreviations	X
Chapter 1: Introduction	1
Estrogens	1
Estrogen Receptors	2
Estrogen Receptors and Reproduction	6
Estrogen Receptors in Non-reproductive Physiology	8
Estrogen and the Immune System	9
Systemic Lupus Erythematosus	17
Lupus Treatments	29
Murine Models of Lupus	36
Summary	38
Chapter 2: Dissertation Overview	40
Hypothesis and Objectives	40
Rationale	40
Specific Aims	42
Chapter 3: Loss of estrogen receptor alpha in hematopoietic cells attenuates som symptoms of lupus and plays a role in hematopoietic reconstitution	ne 43
Abstract	43
Background	45
Methods	49
Production of experimental mice	49
Analysis of engraftment efficiency	50
Analysis of chemokines and receptors	50
Survival studies	51
Serological analysis	51
Flow cytometry	52
Periodic acid-Schiff staining and analysis	52

Plasma cell isolation and genotyping	53
ELISPOT	53
Statistics	54
Results	55
Production of Experimental Animals	55
Optimization of the Transplantation Protocol	57
ER $lpha$ is necessary for Efficient Bone Marrow Engraftment in Females but not M	ales
	57
CXCR4, CXCR7, and CXCL12 Expression is Not Affected by ERa	67
ERα in Hematopoietic Cells Does Not Affect Albuminuria or Survival	68
Hematopoietic Estrogen Receptor Alpha Influences Autoantibody Production $_$	76
B and T cell Populations Are Unaffected by Hematopoietic ERα	79
ERα Does Not Impact the Development of Moderate to Severe Glomeruloneph	nritis
	80
Autoreactive Plasma Cells Survive Irradiation	86
	91
Chapter 4: Deletion of ER α in B cells attenuates lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice	96
Abstract	96
Background	97
Methods	100
Production of experimental animals	100
Quantification of <i>ERa</i> deletion	_101
Survival studies	_102
Histological analysis	102
Serological analysis	_103
Flow cytometry	_104
Statistics	104
Results	105
Production of Experimental Animals	105
The CD19-Cre Knockin Allele Causes Reduced CD19 Expression	112
The CD19-Cre Knockin Allele Causes Accelerated Mortality on the (NZB x NZV Genetic Background	<i>N)F1</i> 113
B cell Specific Deletion of ERα Extends Survival	113
Mice from All Groups Develop Glomerulonephritis	116

Mice with B cell Specific ERa Deletion Produce Fewer Pathogenic Autoantibodie	s
	117
B cell ERα Deletion Leads to Decreased B cell Activation	123
Discussion	130
General Discussion and Conclusion	136
Appendix A: Dexamethasone Prodrug Treatment Prevents Nephritis in Lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 Mice without Causing Systemic Side Effects	150
Appendix B: A Dexamethasone Prodrug Reduces the Renal Macrophage Response a Provides Enhanced Resolution of Established Murine Lupus Nephritis	and 178
Bibliography	207

List of Figures

Figure 1.1 Functional domains of ERα and ERβ3
Figure 1.2 B cell development12
Figure 3.1 Split dose irradiation does not significantly affect survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 mice58
Figure 3.2 Loss of <i>ERa</i> causes impaired hematopoietic reconstitution in female mice61
Figure 3.3 Engraftment efficiency decreases over time in female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras64
Figure 3.4 Expression of chemokine receptors is not affected by <i>ERa</i> deficiency69
Figure 3.5 The <i>ERα</i> genotype of hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeras71
Figure 3.6 The <i>ERa</i> genotype of non-hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1s74
Figure 3.7 Fewer autoantibodies are produced by female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras at 6 months of age77
Figure 3.8 Chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice develop severe glomerulonephritis at the same frequency83
Figure 3.9 Autoreactive plasma cells from the host survive irradiation89
Figure 4.1 The CD19-Cre knockin allele was backcrossed onto the NZB genetic background107
Figure 4.2 The <i>CD19-Cre</i> knockin allele causes apoptosis and decreased <i>CD19</i> expression in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice110
Figure 4.3 Both the <i>CD19-Cre</i> knockin allele and B cell <i>ERα</i> significantly impact survival114
Figure 4.4 B cell <i>ERa</i> deletion does not prevent the development of glomerulonephritis118
Figure 4.5 B cell specific $ER\alpha$ deletion causes reduced production of pathogenic autoantibodies but does not affect total antibody production120

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Clinical manifestations of lupus in different ethnic populations				
Table 3.1 The <i>ERa</i> genotype of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells in mice	chimeric 56			
Table 3.2 Lymphocyte populations in chimeric mice	81			
Table 3.3 B and T cell activation in the spleen	82			
Table 3.4 dsDNA-reactive plasma cells survive irradiation in young (NZB x mice	NZW)F1 91			
Table 4.1 SSLP markers used for the production of NZB.CD19-Cre mice	106			
Table 4.2 Bone marrow B cell populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice	125			
Table 4.3 Spleen B cell populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice	126			
Table 4.4 Spleen lymphocyte populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice	128			
Table 4.5 B and T cell activation in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice	129			

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Definition
E1	Estrone
E2	Estradiol
E3	Estriol
ER	Estrogen receptor
ERα	Estrogen receptor alpha
ERβ	Estrogen receptor beta
GPER	G protein-coupled estrogen receptor 1
AF	Activation factor
DBD	DNA binding domain
ERE	Estrogen response element
HD	Hinge domain
LBD	Ligand binding domain
HRT	Hormone replacement therapy
HSC	Hematopoietic stem cell
MPP	Multipotent progenitor
lg	Immunoglobulin
Treg	T regulatory cell
PPT	Propyl pyrazole triol
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematosus
ACR	American College of Rheumatology
dsDNA	Double stranded DNA
ANA	Anti-nuclear antibodies
BAFF	B cell-activating factor
Breg	B regulatory cell
BCR	B cell receptor
NSAID	Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory
FDA	Food and Drug Administration
BAFF	B-cell activating factor
SERM	Selective estrogen receptor modifier
TSEC	Tissue selective estrogen complex

Chapter 1: Introduction

Estrogens

Estrogens are a group of naturally occurring and synthetic steroid hormones which regulate the female reproductive system and are responsible for the development of female secondary sex characteristics. There are three kinds of naturally occurring estrogens, which all have different biological activity: estrone (E1), estradiol (E2), and estriol (E3). Estrogens are produced from cholesterol through aromatization of androgens. In non-pregnant premenopausal women, the ovary is the principle source of estrogens E1 and E2, but small amounts of estrogen are also produced in adipose tissue, skin, bone, and brain, and in men estrogens are produced in the testes (reviewed in Simpson, 1999). E3 is produced by modification of E1 or E2 and is primarily produced in the placenta during pregnancy. Serum E2 and E1 increase in the late follicular stage of the menstrual cycle, while the levels of E3 are generally low and do not fluctuate with the menstrual cycle (Lipsett, 1978). In premenopausal women, the average serum E2 level varies from about 50 pg/ml to 125 pg/ml over the course of the menstrual cycle, and postmenopausal women have an average of 54 pg/ml serum E2 (Ghosh, 2014). Men have an average serum E2 level of 43 pg/ml (Travison, 2014). Estrogens have many physiological effects in both women and in men, which are discussed in more detail below.

As steroid hormones, estrogens diffuse freely across cell membranes and elicit genomic and non-genomic effects by binding to estrogen receptors (ERs). E2 is the most potent of these naturally occurring estrogens because of its superior binding affinity for ERs. The relative binding affinity of these naturally occurring estrogens to receptors is E2 > E1 > E3 (Korenman, 1968).

Estrogen Receptors

Estrogens signal through estrogen receptor alpha (ER α), estrogen receptor beta (ER β), and membrane-bound G protein-coupled estrogen receptor 1 (GPER). Estrogens bound to GPER cause rapid calcium mobilization, and signaling through GPER is responsible for some of the rapid effects of estrogen. Estrogens bound to nuclear hormone receptors ER α and/or ER β cause transcriptional effects on target genes. This introduction will focus on ER α and ER β .

ER α and ER β are nuclear hormone receptors found most abundantly in the cell nucleus. The most abundant ER α in the nucleus is the full length 66 kDa protein. In the nucleus, ER α and ER β can act as transcription factors or interact with other transcription factors to impact gene expression. Both ER α and ER β can also be found in the cytoplasm and bound to the plasma membrane. Upon ligand binding, ERs in the cytoplasm change conformation to reveal a nuclear localization signal and then translocate to the nucleus. Plasma membrane ER α is relatively rare, and association of this 46 kDa splice variant of ER α with the plasma membrane is dependent on post-translational palmitoylation (Li, 2003). Palmitoylated ER β is also found in the plasma membrane (Galluzzo, 2007). Plasma membrane bound ER α and ER β are responsible for the rapid effects of estrogen signaling not caused by GPER. Estrogen signaling through plasma membrane ER α leads to phosphorylation of AKT and ERK (Pedram, 2014). ER β is also found in the mitochondria where it increases the threshold for apoptosis in a ligand-independent manner (Yang, 2004; Liang, 2015).

The *ERa* and *ERβ* genes are composed of analogous functional domains A-F which have varying degrees of homology (Figure 1.1). Both genes have an N-terminal A/B domain which contains an activation factor (AF)-1 transcriptional regulation domain which is not well conserved between *ERa* and *ERβ*. Next, there is domain C, which

Estrogen Receptor α					
AF-1	[DBD	HD	AF-2/LBD	
A/B		С	D	E/F	
1	180	20	63 302	2	595 amino acids
Estrogen R	Recept	or β			
AF-1	DBD	н н	D	AF-2/LBD	
A/B	С	D)	E/F	
1	148	214	304	1	530 amino acids

Figure 1.1 Functional domains of ER and ER β

Figure 1.1 Functional domains of ERα and ERβ

ER α and ER β are composed of analogous functional domains. The A/B domain contains an activation function (AF) domain, AF-1, which regulates the transcriptional activity of the ER. Domain C contains the DNA binding domain (DBD). The D domain contains the hinge domain (HD) as well as a nuclear localization signal which is revealed upon ligand binding. The E/F domain contains a second AF binding site (AF-2) and the ligand binding domain (LBD). contains the DNA binding domain (DBD) and dimerization domain. This domain is well conserved between $ER\alpha$ and $ER\beta$ and allows both receptors to bind estrogen response elements (EREs) in the genome. Domain D is also involved in dimerization, as well as binding of heat shock proteins, and contains the hinge domain (HD), which undergoes a conformational change to reveal the nuclear localization signal upon ligand binding. The C-terminal E/F domain contains a ligand binding domain (LBD) which forms a hydrophobic pocket, and the AF-2 transcriptional regulation domain. There is a moderate degree of homology in the ligand binding domain, which causes $ER\alpha$ and $ER\beta$ to have different binding affinities for different estrogenic ligands. Variation in the AF domains and ligand binding domain causes ER α and ER β to have different transcriptional effects.

In the inactive state, ERα and ERβ are bound to heat shock proteins, which are released upon ligand binding. After ligand binding, ERα and ERβ form homo- or heterodimers through interaction of peptides in the dimerization domain. Homodimers of ERα and ERβ have different physiological activities, while heterodimers act like ERα homodimers (Li, 2004). The ER dimer moves to the nucleus where it acts as a transcription factor, either by binding DNA and acting as a transcription factor in ERE-dependent signaling, or by binding other transcription factors and acting as part of a transcription factor complex without directly binding DNA in ERE-independent signaling. The conformation of the ER dimer is independently affected by both the ligand and the sequence of the ERE site with which it interacts (Yi, 2002; Ramsey, 2001). The ligand, and not the ERE sequence, dictates the recruitment of co-factors such as SRC-1, TIF-1, TIF-2, and AIB-1 to the ER complex (Yi, 2002).

The ERE consensus sequence is a 13 base pair palindrome, GGTCAnnnTGACC, which can contain up to two deviations from the consensus sequence and still elicit binding, although multiple nearby EREs are required for efficient binding of imperfect sequences

(Martinez, 1989). ER α has an approximately two-fold greater affinity for the same EREs as ER β , which could be a mechanism underlying the different transcriptional activity of these receptors (Yi, 2002). Approximately 70,000 potential ERE sites have been found in the human and mouse genomes, and the most highly estrogen-responsive genes contain multiple EREs in their promoters (Bourdeau, 2004; Martinez, 1989; Sathya, 1997).

Estrogen Receptors and Reproduction

 $ER\alpha$ and $ER\beta$ are found throughout the reproductive system in the ovaries, uterus, and mammary glands in females and the testis of males in both humans and mice (Pelletier, 2000; Irsik, 2013). ER α signaling plays an essential role in regulation of hormones and reproduction. In mice with ERa knockout (ERa^{-/-}) both female and male mice are infertile. Female $ERa^{-/-}$ mice have abnormal physiology of the ovaries and uterus; the ovaries develop large hemorrhagic cysts and do not release mature follicles, while the fallopian tubes and uterus are small and the uterus does not increase in size in response to E2 treatment (Dupont, 2000; Lubahn, 1993). Infertile male ERa^{-/-} mice have defects in spermatogenesis resulting in significantly reduced sperm number as well as defects in the motility of the few sperm that are produced (Eddy, 1996). Interestingly, it is somatic cells, not germ cells, which require ERa signaling for normal sperm production and male fertility (Mahato, 2001). Global heterozygosity for $ER\alpha$ ($ER\alpha^{+/}$) results in normal fertility in both females and males. Therefore, at least one functional copy of $ER\alpha$ is essential for normal fertility. In addition to loss of fertility and physiological abnormalities, $ERa^{-/-}$ mice also have hormonal abnormalities. Female $ERa^{-/2}$ mice have a ten-fold increase in serum E2 and an increase in serum testosterone of a similar magnitude (Eddy, 1996). Serum testosterone levels are elevated by two-fold in male $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice, but E2 levels are not affected (Eddy, 1996; Parikka, 2005). The increased serum hormone levels in ERa^{-/-}

mice are the result of lack of feedback in the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis. Therefore, although $ERa^{-/-}$ mice can provide some useful information, it is important to remember that in this system estrogen and testosterone levels are significantly elevated in females, and signaling through ERβ, GPER, and androgen receptors may be impacted by these hormonal changes. To study the effects of ERα in specific estrogensensitive cells and tissues, models with conditional activation or deletion of *ERα* have been developed. Using a conditional deletion approach, it has been shown that *ERα*^{-/-} gonadotropin α-subunit- expressing pituitary cells are sufficient to cause infertility in female mice, but not in males (Gieske, 2008). These females produce normal follicles, not the hemorrhagic cysts observed in global *ERα*^{-/-} females, but do not have regular estrus cycles (Gieske 2008). Fertility in female mice requires *ERα* expression in multiple tissues, for instance, in gonadotropin α-subunit-expressing pituitary cells for regulation of estrus cycles, and in the uterus for estrogen-induced growth of the uterine lining.

Like $ER\alpha$, $ER\beta$ is widely expressed in the female and male reproductive tracts. However, unlike $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice, $ER\beta$ null ($ER\beta^{-/-}$) mice are not completely sterile. $ER\beta^{-/-}$ males have normal fertility, and $ER\beta^{-/-}$ females have reduced fertility with fewer litters and fewer pups per litter than mice with normal $ER\beta$ expression (Krege, 1998). The uterus of $ER\beta^{-/-}$ females appears normal and is responsive to estrogen, but the ovaries release significantly fewer follicles than normal (Krege, 1998). Thus, $ER\beta$ is not essential for reproduction, but does affect fertility in females.

Unsurprisingly, mice with combined $ER\alpha$ and $ER\beta$ deficiency are completely sterile (Couse, 1999). Individually, $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\beta^{-/-}$ do not cause complete infertility in mice of either sex, so it is not unexpected that $ER\alpha^{+/-} ER\beta^{-/-}$ male mice have normal fertility, however, it was surprising that $ER\alpha^{+/-} ER\beta^{-/-}$ female mice are unable to produce mature ovarian follicles and are completely sterile (Dupont, 2000). These data suggest that both

 $ER\alpha$ and $ER\beta$ are important for female fertility and that there is some functional redundancy between these receptors. Additionally, $ER\alpha$ significantly affects male fertility while $ER\beta$ does not play an essential role.

The expression level of ERs, as well as polymorphisms in these genes, impacts human fertility. Sperm from men with varicocele-related infertility express lower levels of *ERa* and *ERβ* than healthy sperm, which leads to reduced estrogen-induced motility (Guido, 2011). Polymorphisms in *ERa* and *ERβ* in both women and men are associated with differences in fertility potential (Corbo, 2007; Zulli, 2010). Clearly, estrogen signaling through ERa and ERβ plays an important role in reproduction.

Estrogen Receptors in Non-Reproductive Physiology

ERs are not only important in reproduction, but also in other tissues throughout the body. Although ERs are expressed by both females and males, females often have higher levels of ER expression, and the potential magnitude of ER signaling is greater due to an increased amount of estrogen available as a ligand. *ERa* and *ERβ* are expressed in the kidney, liver, and heart in both female and male mice, although in the kidney males only produce 25% the ERβ as females, and ERα is produced at a lower level by males in all of these tissues (70%, 6%, and 1% of female level, respectively) (Irsik, 2013). In the kidney, ERα regulates urine osmolality and water homeostasis (Cheema, 2015).

In the cardiac system, estrogens are protective against cardiac disease. Women who receive postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy (HRT, estrogen alone or estrogen and progestin) within 10 years of menopause have a reduced risk of death from coronary heart disease, although this same protection was not seen in women who began treatment more than 10 years after menopause (Boardman, 2015). ERα in the coronary endothelium is protective against ischemia-related loss of acetylcholine

responsiveness and reduces the size of the damaged area after myocardial infarct (Favre, 2010). ER α also plays an important role in E2-mediated protection from the development of atherosclerosis, in part by reducing cholesterol levels (Hodgin, 2001). In the brain, both *ER* α and *ER* β are widely expressed, and both contribute to the prevention of hypertension by acting on different regions of the brain (reviewed in Hay, 2014).

Many of the cells involved in the growth and maintenance of bones express *ERa*. Loss of *ERa* results in bone defects. *ERa*^{-/-} mice have shorter vertebrae and limb bones than *ERa*^{+/+} mice, increased trabecular bone volume, and increased tibial thickness (Parikka, 2005). At the cellular level, osteoblasts from *ERa*^{-/-} mice produce less type I collagen, and female *ERa*^{-/-} mice have fewer osteoclasts compared to *ERa*^{+/+} mice (Parikka, 2005). ERa not only plays an important role in bone growth, but also bone remodeling. Many of the cell types involved in maintaining bone structure express *ERa*, and estrogens play an important role in maintaining bone mineral density and preventing the development of osteoporosis. HRT in post-menopausal women prevents osteoporosis-associated bone loss and fracture (Cauley, 2003). In addition to regulating bone growth and remodeling, ER signaling also plays an important role in the bone marrow by regulating hematopoiesis.

Estrogen and the Immune System

The immune systems of women and men differ intrinsically, which has long been attributed the higher levels of estrogen in women. These intrinsic differences are thought to be related to pregnancy and the need to both immunologically tolerate a fetus and protect the body from external pathogens. Women produce more robust cellular and humoral immune responses than men do, and consequently are at a higher risk of developing autoimmune diseases. Estrogen does not cause an immune response, but

instead enhances humoral immune responses (Carlsten, 1989). Hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) are the source of immune cells, and estrogen has far-reaching effects on the whole immune system by acting on these undifferentiated cells. Both HSCs and the more differentiated multipotent progenitors (MPPs) express $ER\alpha$, while $ER\beta$ expression is only detected in HSCs (Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014). There is no difference in the number or frequency of HSCs or MPPs in the bone marrow of females and males (Nakada, 2014). In ER $a^{+/+}$ females, both HSCs and MPPs divide more frequently than in ER $a^{+/+}$ males or $ER^{-/2}$ mice of either sex, which all divide at the same lower rate (Nakada, 2014). When estrogen levels are increased in females by pregnancy or E2 administration, the frequency of HSC division increases further, and the number of HSCs in the bone marrow significantly increases (Nakada, 2014, Illing, 2012). Males also experience increased HSC division when treated with E2, propyl pyrazole triol (PPT, an ERa agonist), or tamoxifen (an ER α agonist in hematopoietic cells) (Nakada, 2014; Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014; Thurmond, 2000). Ergo, females naturally have an increased rate of HSC division compared to males, which is dependent on ER α signaling and is due to a naturally higher serum level of E2.

Although HSCs in female mice naturally divide more rapidly than in males, supraphysiological levels of division may have detrimental effects on the HSC population. Treatment with high dose tamoxifen significantly decreases the long term HSC, short term HSC, and MPP populations, while increasing the cycling of normally quiescent long term HSCs (Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014). After three rounds of serial transplantation, E2 treated HSCs have a reduced ability to reconstitute the HSC population in the bone marrow compared to untreated cells (Illing, 2012). Estrogens lead to an increased rate of HSC division, and at high enough levels to exhaustion of the HSC population.

Although there is strong evidence that *ERa* expression in HSCs plays an important role in regulating HSC division, it is not the only way through which estrogens affect the HSC population. Estrogen signaling via other receptors, as well as ERa signaling in stromal cells, can also affect HSC division. In one study, *ERa* knockout mice treated with a high dose of E2 had significant reduction in bone marrow HSCs, although this was not as dramatic as was seen in *ERa*^{+/+} mice (-0.3 vs -0.8 fold) (Thurmond, 2000). This suggests that ERa only partially regulates this effect, and that signaling through ERβ or GPER may be involved. The same study also found that expression of *ERa* in both the hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells contributed to the decrease in the number of HSCs caused by high dose E2 (Thurmond, 2000). In short, estrogens promote the division of HSCs, which is partially mediated by ERa. Supra-physiological amounts of estrogen can cause exhaustion of the HSC population which, in turn, can lead to alterations in the immune system.

In addition to their effects on HSCs, estrogens also impact the differentiation of lymphocytes (see figure 1.2 for an overview of B cell development). Estrogen causes an overall decrease in the total B cell population in the bone marrow; more specifically, it causes a decrease in the number of developing B cells, and an increase in the proportion of mature bone marrow B cells (Medina, 2001; Thurmond, 2000; Erlandsson, 2002). Additionally, estrogen causes a decrease in the number of B cells in the spleen (Erlandsson, 2002). These effects on B cell populations are likely caused by ER regulation of multiple genes. Estrogen signaling increases the expression of *Bcl-2*, an anti-apoptotic molecule, in developing and mature B cells; increased Bcl-2 causes an increase in mature B cells in the bone marrow (Grimaldi, 2002; Strasser, 1991). However, overexpression of *Bcl-2* does not affect the proportion of developing B cells in the bone marrow or mature B cells in the spleen (Strasser, 1991). Expression of *sFRP5*,



Figure 1.2 B cell development

B cells originate in the bone marrow from hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs) which differentiate into multipotent progenitors (MPPs), and then common lymphoid progenitors (CLPs) (not shown). CLPs differentiate into pro-B cells which undergo immunoglobulin (Ig) heavy chain VDJ recombination. At the pre-B cell stage cells express the recombined heavy chain with surrogate light chain forming the pre-BCR. Heavy chain autoreactivity is mediated by additional rearrangement, and cells with autoreactive heavy chain specificity which are not successfully remediated die via apoptosis. Pre-B cells undergo Ig light chain VJ recombination. Immature B cells express both heavy and light chains as IgM, and autoreactive cells are remediated or are rendered anergic. Immature B cells leave the bone marrow and travel to secondary lymphoid organs, such as the spleen. In secondary lymphoid organs Transitional T1 B cells must undergo another checkpoint for autoimmunity before becoming Transitional T2 cells, and then mature B cells. Mature B cells express IgD and can become marginal zone or follicular B cells. Upon stimulation with cognate antigen and T cell help, memory B cells and plasmablasts are produced. Plasmablasts give rise to long-lived and shortlived plasma cells.

a modulator of Wnt signaling, is also increased by estrogen, and causes a decrease in developing B cell populations in bone marrow and total B cell population in the spleen (Yokota, 2015). These data suggest that estrogen causes a reduction in developing B cells and fewer splenic B cells by regulating the expression of multiple genes. Both ER α and ER β are involved in the estrogen-mediated decrease in total bone marrow B cells and the increased proportion of mature B cells in the bone marrow (Erlandsson, 2003). The B cells of pre- and post-menopausal women and men all express *ER* α and *ER* β at approximately the same level, but it is the amount of estrogen (and not testosterone) in the serum that negatively correlates with the total number of bone marrow B cells (Phiel, 2005; Erben, 2001). Additionally, estrogen promotes polyclonal B cell activation, which results in an increased number of antibody-producing cells, and increased serum immunoglobulins (Igs) (Carlsten, 1992; Nikolaevich, 1991). There are many ways in which estrogen promotes the development of autoreactive B cells, which will be discussed later.

In addition to its effects on B cell development, ER α plays an important role in the development of the thymus and thymic T cell populations. Both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells express *ER* α and *ER* β at levels which are consistent among premenopausal women, postmenopausal women, and men (Phiel, 2005). Estrogen, acting through ER α , negatively regulates an early lymphocyte precursor population which gives rise to T cells, and causes decreased thymus cellularity (Medina, 2001; Islander, 2003). In the thymus, estrogen also causes a decrease in the immature double positive (CD4⁺CD8⁺) T cell population and an increase in more mature single positive (CD4⁺ or CD8⁺) T cells (Staples, 1999). This shift in T cell populations is also observed during pregnancy when estrogen levels are naturally increased (Rijhsinghani, 1996). In a competitive repopulation assay, E2-treated lymphocyte precursors produced fewer T cells than

untreated precursors, but the T cells differentiated into single and double positive T cells at normal ratios (Medina, 2001). Similarly, the pregnancy-induced disruption in thymic T cell populations normalizes postpartum and thymic cellularity returns to normal after weaning (Rijhsinghai, 1996).

The effects of estrogen on T cell development are mediated through both ER α and ER β . *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice have significantly smaller thymi with lower cellularity compared to *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ mice (Staples, 1999). For normal size and cellularity of the thymus, expression of *ER* α is needed in both the stromal and hematopoietic cells (Staples, 1999). E2 treatment in *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ *ER* $\beta^{+/+}$, *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$, and *ER* $\beta^{-/-}$ mice causes a decrease in thymic cellularity, which indicates that neither ER α nor ER β alone is the sole mediator of the effects of E2 on thymus cellularity (Staples, 1999; Erlandsson, 2001). Thymus structure and T cell development are regulated by estrogen in a complex way not entirely dependent on either ER α or ER β , and the effects on thymic cellularity and T cell populations are reversible when estrogen levels return to normal.

Estrogen also affects the immune response by regulating the balance of mature T cell populations. A balance among IFN γ -, IL-2-, and TNF α -producing Th1 cells that promote a cell-mediated immune response and IL-4-, IL-6-, and IL-10-producing Th2 cells that promote a humoral immune response is necessary to prevent inappropriate immune responses. Estrogens affect the Th1/Th2 balance in a bimodal manner, with low levels leading to an increased Th1 response and high levels leading to a Th2 response. Studies have shown that this effect is dependent on the expression of *ER* α in hematopoietic cells, specifically in T cells (Maret, 2003; Lelu, 2011).

Th17 cells are CD4⁺ T cells that secrete pro-inflammatory IL-17 cytokines, and thus play an important role in inflammatory and autoimmune diseases. Depending upon the

stimulation conditions, estrogen can promote or suppress the production of IL-17 (Khan, 2010; Lelu, 2011). Similarly, estrogen has different effects on Th17 cells in different disease models. Estrogen increases the number of IL-17-secreting cells and the amount of IL-17 produced in lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, consistent with estrogen's pathogenic role in lupus (Khan, 2010). In contrast, in a murine model of arthritis, estrogen signaling through ERα plays a protective role by restricting the localization of Th17 cells so that they do not reside in inflamed joints (Andersson, 2015).

T regulatory cells (Tregs) promote self-tolerance in the periphery by inhibiting the function of effector T cells. Increased levels of estrogen, by both E2 administration and pregnancy, cause an increase in the population of Tregs via ERα signaling (Polanczyk, 2004). Not only does E2 cause an increase in the number of Tregs, but it also increases their capacity to suppress effector T cells (Prieto, 2006).

Estrogen signaling, through ER α , can affect mature T cell populations in a number of important ways, including regulating the balance of Th1/Th2 cells, regulating Th17 cell activity, and increasing the regulatory capabilities of Tregs. Unlike with B cells, for which estrogens are known to promote the development of autoreactive cells, the effect of estrogens on the development of autoreactive T cells has not been studied.

In addition to its effects on lymphocytes, estrogen may also impact the differentiation and function of myeloid cells. *ERa* is expressed in myeloid lineage cells (Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014). However, reports vary on the effect of estrogens on the differentiation of myeloid cells. One group found that the differentiation potential of common myeloid progenitors is not affected by E2 treatment, while another reported that HSCs are less capable of differentiating into granulocytes after treatment with E2 (Medina, 2001; Illing, 2012). ERa signaling can either inhibit or promote the differentiation of dendritic cells, depending on the cytokine environment, but it always enhances the dendritic cells' proinflammatory capacities (reviewed in Kovats, 2012; Seillet, 2013). Megakaryocyte and platelet counts are low when the E2 level is low and high when E2 levels are high (Fox, 2006). There is not a consensus about the effects of estrogens on monocyte function. One recent study showed that human primary monocytes have attenuated production of pro-inflammatory cytokines upon treatment with E2, while another found that women have higher levels of activated monocytes compared to men (Pelekanou, 2016; Jiang, 2014). Estrogen, through macrophage-intrinsic expression of *ERa*, promotes macrophage activation and pro-inflammatory cytokine production (Calippe, 2010). Clearly, estrogen signaling affects myeloid cells in complex ways, sometimes promoting and sometimes suppressing the immune response. More research into the effects of estrogen on different myeloid lineage cells is needed to form a more complete understanding of these effects.

As discussed here, in addition to their role in reproduction, ERs have a wide range of effects on normal physiological processes throughout the body, including a strong impact on the development and function of the immune system. Women are more likely to develop most autoimmune diseases than men. This phenomenon is thought to be due to intrinsic, estrogen-mediated, differences in the immune system. In order to develop improved therapies for estrogen-mediated diseases, we must increase our understanding of the role that estrogen signaling plays in different cells involved in the pathogenesis of these diseases.

Systemic Lupus Erythematosus

Many diseases have a strong sex bias. Nearly all autoimmune diseases have a female gender bias, including Hashimoto's thyroiditis, Sjogren's syndrome, rheumatoid arthritis, and multiple sclerosis. One autoimmune disease with particularly strong sex bias is

Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE or lupus); between 90-95% of SLE patients are women. The prevalence of SLE is approximately 107-150 per 100,000 adults, and 180-250 per 100,000 women (Chakravarty, 2007). SLE is the most common and the most severe form of lupus. SLE is a heterogeneous disease that can impact any organ system and cause a variety of symptoms. Patients that have 4 or more of the 11 symptoms defined by the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) are diagnosed with SLE. These symptoms include malar rash, discoid rash, photosensitivity, oral ulcers, arthritis, serositis, kidney disorder, neurological disorder, blood disorder, immunologic disorder, and abnormal antinuclear antibody (Arthritis and Rheumatism, 1999). Lupus is a dynamic disease and lupus patients experience alternating periods of flare and remission.

Although there is great diversity in the symptoms that lupus patients can develop, there are many immunological alterations, including the presence of autoreactive B and T cells, which are commonly observed in lupus patients. The defining characteristic of lupus is the production of antibodies against nuclear antigens– particularly the production of pathogenic double stranded DNA (dsDNA) antibodies. When these dsDNA autoantibodies bind antigen they form immune complexes which are deposited in tissues and cause an inflammatory immune response and tissue damage. Other common immune abnormalities seen in lupus patients include aberrant B and T cell activation, defective clearance of apoptotic debris, and production of cytokines that promote humoral and inflammatory immune responses.

Currently, the etiology of lupus is unknown, but it is thought to be caused by a combination of genetic and environmental factors. Studies examining the incidence of lupus in monozygotic and dizygotic twins have shown that monozygotic twins are more likely to both have lupus than dizygotic twins, but that there is not complete concordance

(Deapen, 1992). In addition to having a twin with lupus, having first degree relatives with lupus significantly increases an individual's risk of lupus. Those with one first degree relative with lupus have a relative risk of 17.04, which increases to 35.09 for someone with two first degree relatives with lupus (Kuo, 2015). Additionally, many genes associated with increased risk of lupus have been identified in lupus patients (Chung, 2014; Radanova, 2015). These studies have clearly established that there is a genetic component to lupus, but lupus is not a purely genetic disease.

It is believed that genetics predispose an individual to develop lupus and environmental factors trigger disease onset through phenomena like epitope spreading or molecular mimicry. Although there are likely many different initiating circumstances which can prompt the development of lupus in susceptible individuals, there is evidence that infections are a likely trigger of autoimmunity. Infection provides an opportunity for the immune system to experience epitope spreading, superantigen exposure, and molecular mimicry in an activated state. There have been reports of patients that experience an infection shortly before developing symptoms of lupus (Yamazaki, 2015; Perez-Mercado, 2010; Rajadhyaksha, 2012). By a completely different mechanism, a theory known as the hygiene hypothesis postulates that infection by microbes is protective against autoimmunity, and that lack of infection causes the immune system to develop abnormally and react against the self. So far, there is some support for this hypothesis in the form of a few case studies, and the assertion that people of African ethnicity living in the western world develop lupus at higher rates than Africans living in Africa, where they presumably experience more infections (Praprotnik, 2008; Bae, 1998). However, this assertion may be incorrect as similar rates of antinuclear autoantibody production have been found in African Americans and Africans of the same ancestral heritage (Gilkeson,

2011). Instead, the idea lupus is less common in Africa may be due to differences in the diagnostic abilities and availability of health care in western and African countries

Although the etiology of lupus is unknown, a defining characteristic of this disease is the production of anti-nuclear antibodies (ANA), including antibodies against dsDNA. Autoantibodies are produced by activated autoreactive B cells that either escape negative selection at developmental checkpoints or are produced by somatic hypermutation (SHM) in the periphery. ANA can be detected in 95% of lupus patients of African-American, Afro-Caribbean, and Caucasian heritage (Somers, 2014; Flower, 2012). Antibodies specific to dsDNA are only detected in only about 37% of lupus patients (Hanly, 2016, Wichainun, 2013). Detection of both ANA and anti-dsDNA antibodies is highly specific for lupus (88-96%, and 97-100% respectively), although ANA are occasionally found in healthy controls (8%) and both antibodies are occasionally found in patients with multiple other health problems (12% and 3%, respectively) (Wichainun, 2013). Although not detectable in all lupus patients, anti-dsDNA antibodies are very specific to lupus.

In addition to autoreactive B cells and autoantibody producing plasma cells, lupus patients have other immune abnormalities that contribute to disease. They have significantly higher levels of B cell-activating factor (BAFF), which is secreted by monocytes and activated T cells and promotes the maturation of B cells to plasma cells (Elbirt, 2014). Patients with lupus have more plasmocytes and plasmablasts than healthy controls (Korganow, 2010). Most B cells from lupus patients express less *CD19* than controls, which may prevent the negative selection of autoreactive B cells (Korganow, 2010). Some lupus patients have a pre-plasma B cell population with high *CD19* expression, which is associated with adverse long-term clinical outcomes (Culton, 2007; Nicholas, 2008). It is thought that these CD19^{hi} B cells are easily activated and are

autoreactive. Regulatory B cells (Bregs) are IL-10-producing B cells which negatively regulate the inflammatory immune response. Bregs from lupus patients cannot effectively inhibit T cell proliferation (Gao, 2014). In a murine lupus model that lacks mature B cells, lupus is completely attenuated (Shlomchik, 1994). In the same murine lupus model, when mature B cells are present but cannot secrete antibodies, some, but not all, lupus-related outcomes are improved (Chan, 1999). These studies point to both antibody-dependent and antibody-independent roles for B cells in lupus.

Like B cells, lupus patients also have autoreactive T cells that recognize nuclear antigens. T cells from lupus patients are resistant to activation-induced apoptosis, which leads to the survival of autoreactive T cells (Kim, 2010). The T cells of lupus patients also have more rapid signaling than healthy individuals due to lower TCR ζ levels (Liossis, 1998). When activated, autoreactive B and T cells cause an inflammatory immune response which leads to tissue damage. Normally, nuclear proteins are sequestered and are not available to autoreactive B and T cells. However, multiple defects in the clearance of apoptotic cell debris have been found in some lupus patients, which lead to a large amount of uncleared nuclear material that is available for antigen processing and presentation by autoreactive immune cells (Pang, 2014; Li, 2015; Jung 2015). Thus, targeting some of these immune cells for destruction or preventing their activation could be an attractive therapeutic target for treating lupus.

Lupus can affect people of all ages, but is primarily a disease of young women. Approximately 85% of adults with lupus are under age 50, and 28% are under 29 (Feldman, 2013). Although the exact statistics vary by study, non-Caucasian women are at a higher risk of developing lupus than Caucasians. Asian women are twice as likely to develop lupus as Caucasian women, and Hispanic and Native American women are also at increased risk (Johnson, 1995; Samanta, 1991; Feldman, 2013). However, most

dramatically, African American women are 2.5-3.5 times more likely to develop lupus than Caucasian women (Lim, 2014; Chakravarty, 2007; Anderson, 2008). Unfortunately, most cohort studies of lupus patients are made up predominately of Caucasian patients, leaving African Americans and other minorities underrepresented.

The diagnostic criteria for lupus include a broad range of symptoms, and each patient may experience a different set of symptoms. As such, there are many causes of morbidity in lupus patients which can range from mild to life-threatening. In addition to impacting the risk of developing lupus, the patient's ethnicity influences the symptoms that they will experience (Samanta, 1991; Feldman, 2013; Gomez-Puerta, 2015). Many differences can be observed in the incidence of ACR criteria in lupus patients of different ethnicities (Table 1.1). One important difference is that patients of both African American and African Caribbean ethnicity have a significantly higher incidence of renal disorder than Caucasian patients (Somers, 2014; Flower, 2012). It is estimated that lupus nephritis occurs in 55-69% of Hispanic and African American patients and 23-29% of Caucasian patients; nephritis is a major concern, because patients with nephritis have a lower rate of survival than those that do not develop nephritis (Alarcon, 2002; Cervera, 2003; Bastian, 2002). Renal disease is especially threatening for recently diagnosed patients. Patients that have measurable kidney damage soon after diagnosis are more likely to develop end stage renal failure and have a significantly increased mortality rate (Rahman, 2001; Nossent, 2007).

Lupus nephritis is caused by the deposition of immune complexes in the glomerular basement membrane. This begins a process of renal chemokine expression, immune cell infiltration, pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion, tissue damage, and loss of glomerular filtration capacity. Histologically, lupus nephritis can have a wide range of manifestations including: hypercellularity, immune complex deposits, glomerular

Clinical Manifestation	% African American	% African Caribbean	% Caucasian
Malar rash	42.7 †	36.4 *	58.9
Discoid rash	32.2 †	33.1 *	13.5
Photosensitivity	41.4 †	5.8 ‡*	58.9
Oral ulcers	37.9 †	20.9 ‡*	48.2
Arthritis	71.8	84.0 ‡*	69.5
Serositis	45.9	50.3 *	42.3
Renal disorder	40.5 †	47.0 *	18.8
Neurologic disorder	21.7 †	17.2	14.0
Hematologic disorder	66.8	74.1 ‡*	64.5
Immunologic disorder	71.0 †	63.2 ‡	61.3
Antinuclear antibody	96.1 †	95.0 *	91.5

Table 1.1 Clinical manifestations of lupus in different ethnic populations

†=significant difference between African American and Caucasian

‡= significant difference between African American and African Caribbean

*= significant difference between African Caribbean and Caucasian

Data presented is compiled from Flower, 2012 and Somers, 2014

sclerosis, crescent formation, and membranous neuropathy. Renal biopsy is used to diagnose nephritis and the International Society of Nephrology/Renal Pathology Society guidelines are used to classify the degree of lupus nephritis depending on the cell types that are affected, and the extent of nephritis in the kidney (Weening, 2004). The immune complexes which are deposited in tissues contain both antibody and antigen. Antibodies reactive to dsDNA, chromatin, and proteins, including a variety of nuclear proteins are found in immune complexes (Mannik, 2003). In healthy individuals, blood-borne immune complexes are rapidly cleared in the liver, a process which is mediated by both complement and Fc receptors; both of these clearance mechanisms are less effective in lupus patients (Edberg, 1987; Davies, 1992; Davies, 2002). Additionally, immune complexes can also be formed in situ in the kidney via antibody crossreactivity. Monoclonal anti-dsDNA antibodies and antibodies isolated from the kidneys and urine of lupus patients bind components of the glomerular basement membrane including proteoglycan, heparin sulfate, and hyaluronic acid (Sasaki, 1991; Ben-Yehuda, 1995). Although immune complex formation occurs in all individuals, faulty clearance, an increased amount of cross-reactive anti-nuclear antibodies, and increased availability of nuclear antigen make lupus patients susceptible to immune complex-mediated nephritis. Although renal disease is a significant risk factor for lupus-related mortality, it is not the only cause of lupus-related death.

A recent meta-analysis confirmed that lupus patients are at significantly increased risk of dying compared to the general population, specifically due to increased risk of death from nephritis and infection (Lee, 2016). Encouragingly, the risk for lupus patients of dying from these causes has been steadily decreasing since the 1970s, as has the overall risk of death (Bernatsky, 2006). In the past, it was reported that lupus patients have a high risk of mortality in a bimodal manner, with a large proportion of patients
dying within a year of diagnosis (Urowitz, 1976). However, in recent decades diagnosis and therapies have improved, and lupus patients are not at increased risk of dying soon after diagnosis; in fact, the risk of death is steady over time (Nossent, 2007). Infections and cardiovascular events, including myocardial infarction and heart failure, are the main causes of death among lupus patients, and SLE activity is a common contributing factor (Nossent, 2007). In addition to early kidney damage, a major risk factor for mortality is youth- 40 years old or younger, with those under 24 years old having an even greater risk of mortality (Bernatsky, 2006). Having multiple comorbidities also significantly increases the risk of death for lupus patients. The 1-year mortality rate increases significantly with each comorbidity, from 9% for those with no comorbidities to 30% for those with 2, and 57% for those with over 5 comorbidities (Anderson, 2008). Additionally, ethnicity appears to influence the risk of mortality in lupus patients. African Americans die at a significantly younger age than Caucasians, perhaps in part because they tend to have more comorbidities, including diabetes mellitus, pericarditis, and thrombocytopenia, in addition to nephritis/renal failure (Anderson, 2008). Although the rate of mortality for lupus patients has declined over the past several decades, there is still a need for improved therapeutic options for lupus patients.

As lupus is a chronic disease that affects many women during the reproductive years, the effects of pregnancy on disease activity, and the effects of lupus on pregnancy outcomes, are important considerations. Pregnant lupus patients are at increased risk of maternal and fetal complications, including lupus flare, spontaneous abortion, and preterm birth. The mean gestational age at birth for mothers with lupus is 32 weeks (Feld, 2015). The premature birth rate is 39%, and 23% of pregnancies do not result in live birth (Smyth, 2010). Several factors correlate with adverse fetal and maternal outcomes, especially disease flare within 6 months of conception or during pregnancy,

and prior history of nephritis (Kwok, 2011; Chen, 2015). The risk of fetal loss is significantly decreased in individuals whose lupus is stable over the course of pregnancy. Of women without significant lupus activity, 80% of pregnancies resulted in live births, and 76% ended at full term; among women with significant lupus activity 6 months before pregnancy, only 31% of pregnancies resulted in live birth, and only 23% were delivered at full term (Chen, 2015). Other studies have reported less dramatic fetal mortality, with 89% of asymptomatic women and 65% of women with active lupus achieving live births (Yang, 2014). Regardless of the exact numbers, lupus flare is a significant risk factor for unsuccessful pregnancy outcome. Patients with a prior history of nephritis have a significantly increased risk of flare and associated adverse fetal effects like stillbirth, total fetal loss, fetuses which are small for gestational age, and preterm delivery (Kwok, 2011). To a degree, the risks involved in pregnancy for lupus patients can be managed with careful planning of pregnancies.

Since lupus primarily affects women, especially women between menarche and menopause when estrogen levels are naturally high, it has long been assumed that estrogen plays an important role in the pathogenesis of lupus. This is supported by the fact that exposure to endogenous or exogenous estrogens is a risk factor for developing lupus. Early age of menarche, oral contraceptive use, and post-menopausal HRT increase the risk of developing lupus (Costenbader, 2007). Although men make up only a small proportion of lupus patients, there is evidence that estrogen may contribute to the development of lupus in men. Men with Klinefelter's syndrome (XXY) have levels of serum E2 about twice as high as healthy men, and are at greater risk for developing lupus compared to healthy men (Wang, 1975; Socfield, 2008; Seminog, 2014).

Although estrogen is a risk factor for developing lupus, studies on the effects of estrogen on disease activity in patients with lupus have not been so clear cut. Studies examining

oral contraceptive use and lupus flare have shown mixed results (Jungers, 1982; Sanchez-Guerrero, 2005; Petri, 2005). Similarly, there is no consensus on whether postmenopausal hormone replacement therapy increases the risk of lupus flare (Fernandez, 2006; Buyon, 2005). Over the course of pregnancy, estrogen and prolactin levels increase dramatically, but the incidence of lupus flare correlates more closely with the level of prolactin than with estrogen (Tsesis, 2013; Jara, 2007). Overall, the evidence for estrogen as a risk factor for lupus flare is inconclusive.

There are several ways that estrogens can promote the development of autoimmunity. Besides its impact on B cell development, estrogen can predispose B cells to autoimmunity by impacting the negative selection of autoreactive cells and B cell receptor (BCR) specificity. There are several checkpoints in B cell development where autoreactive B cells are normally removed by induction of apoptosis or anergy; however, estrogen signaling through ERα increases the frequency of high-affinity autoreactive B cells by allowing them to escape negative selection at immature and T2 stages of development, thus allowing the accumulation of autoreactive B cells by increasing the expression of *Bcl-2*, *CD22*, *Shp-1*, and *Vcam-1*, which blunts the BCR signal, and protects against BCR-mediated apoptosis (Grimaldi, 2002). Increased expression of *Bcl-2* alone leads to the production of autoantibodies, and to systemic autoimmunity (Strasser, 1991).

In addition to allowing the survival of autoreactive B cells during development, estrogen also promotes autoimmunity by impacting the specificity of the BCR. Genomic estrogen signaling through EREs leads to expression of activation-induced deaminase which promotes somatic hypermutation and class switch recombination (Mai, 2010; Pauklin, 2009). Somatic hypermutation can lead to *de novo* autoreactivity in B cells that originally

expressed a non-autoreactive BCR (Guo, 2010). Additionally, somatic hypermutation of the BCR promotes T cell activation and the formation of memory T cells (Jiang, 2012). Estrogen also causes an increase in the splenic marginal zone B cell population, a population which is more likely to be autoreactive against some antigens (Hendricks, 2011; Enghard, 2011). Therefore, estrogen affects B cells in multiple ways which promote autoimmunity and immune activation.

As previously discussed, estrogens can signal through two nuclear hormone receptors: ERα and ERβ. Studies of lupus-prone mice have concluded that ERα promotes lupus in these models, while ERβ does not promote disease (Li, 2007; Svenson, 2008; Bynote, 2008). ERα signaling increases the number of Ig-secreting B cells and total serum IgG (Erlandsson, 2003; Li, 2007). In the (NZB x NZW)F1 lupus model, ERα signaling promotes the production of anti-dsDNA IgG autoreactive antibodies, particularly the IgG2a and IgG2b isotypes (Bynote, 2008; Li, 2007).

Exposure to estrogen is a risk factor for developing lupus, yet lupus is still relatively rare among those exposed to estrogen. Aside from other genetic differences which may cause increased susceptibility to lupus, ER-intrinsic factors could impact ER signaling in those prone to lupus, including receptor expression and genetic polymorphisms. The promoter region of *ERa* is significantly demethylated in peripheral blood lymphocytes from lupus patients, which correlates with increased amounts of ERa mRNA and protein in these cells (Liu, 2014; Inui, 2007). It is not known if demethylation of *ERa* occurs before or after the onset of clinical disease. Other studies have reported that lupus patients and healthy controls express the same amount of ERa in B cells, T cells, and monocytes (Suenaga, 1998; Rider, 2006). Despite the proposed differences in *ERa* expression, there are no differences in the binding efficiency and binding characteristics of ERa in lupus patients and healthy controls (Suenaga, 1996).

Polymorphisms in $ER\alpha$ are associated with an increased risk of lupus in some populations. The best studied, rs2234693 (commonly referred to as Pvull) and rs9340799 (commonly referred to as Xbal), are located in an intronic region between exon 1 and exon 2 of ERα. In Caucasian American patients, Pvull and Xbal polymorphisms are significantly associated with lupus, and individuals homozygous for either *Pvull* or *Xbal* have an even greater risk of lupus than those with only one copy (Wang, 2010). However in adult Chinese, Korean, and Swedish lupus patients, there is no association of the *Pvull* and *Xbal* polymorphisms with risk of lupus (Lu, 2009; Lee, 2004; Johansson, 2005). Although the Swedish study did not find an association between these polymorphisms and increased risk of lupus, this study did find that the Pvull polymorphism was associated with malar rash and that the Xbal polymorphism was associated with photosensitivity (Johansson, 2005). Different combinations of Pvull and Xbal alleles are associated with increased production of Th2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-10 in lupus patients (Lu, 2009). Heterozygosity for an exon 8 polymorphism of ERa, rs2228480, is also associated with an approximately 3 fold increase in lupus risk (Kassi, 2005). Although these do not by any means represent all of the possible genetic contributions, any of these polymorphisms could predispose individuals to develop lupus by altering their sensitivity to estrogen.

Lupus Treatments

Because lupus is such a heterogeneous disease, there are a range of treatments used, which can be customized to each patient depending on their level of disease activity and symptoms. Most of the current treatments for lupus cause broad immunosuppression which makes patients susceptible to infection. In addition to immunosuppression, many of the drugs used to treat lupus have serious side effects, and these treatments should be given for the shortest amount of time and at the lowest effective dose to avoid side

effects. This can be a problem for a chronic disease like lupus where patients are never cured and may require treatment for the rest of their lives. Current therapies for lupus include: non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), antimalarials, glucocorticoids, immunosuppressive drugs, and the recently approved antibody belumimab.

NSAIDs, such as ibuprofen and aspirin, are used to treat some mild to moderate symptoms of lupus, including joint pain, mild inflammation, and fever. While these medications have relatively mild side effects, they may not be appropriate for patients with kidney disease because with long-term use they can cause reduced glomerular filtration and increased blood pressure.

Antimalarials hydroxychloroquine and chloroquine are some other commonly used lupus treatments. Use of these medications has increased over the past decade, and about half of lupus patients take antimalarials at some time after diagnosis (Norgaard, 2015). Antimalarials protect against the development of lupus nephritis and end-stage renal disease, and improve the survival of lupus nephritis patients (Galindo-Izquierdo, 2016; Zheng, 2012). Lupus patients taking hydroxychloroquine have a lower risk of serious infection than patients taking immunosuppressive drugs, glucocorticoids, and even those not taking medication (Feldman, 2015). Antimalarials can be used for long term treatment and may be used in combination with other lupus medications. Often, the addition of an antimalarial medication allows patients to use a lower dose of other, more toxic, medications. Antimalarial drugs work via several mechanisms, including interfering with the antigen-presentation function of T cells, antagonism of nucleic acid-sensing TLRs, and by inhibiting the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Wallace, 2012; Silva, 2013). Although generally safe, damage to the retina can be a side effect of these drugs.

When NSAIDs and antimalarials cannot effectively control lupus symptoms, glucocorticoids such as prednisone are often prescribed. Glucocorticoids act by binding the glucocorticoid receptor and mimicking the anti-inflammatory effects of cortisol. Glucocorticoids significantly improve the survival of lupus patients (Zheng, 2012). However, there are many side effects of these drugs which can significantly affect the patient's quality of life. Lupus patients that take glucocorticoids have a significantly increased risk of serious infection, which can be life-threatening (Feldman, 2015). Other symptoms include changes in appearance such as weight gain, round face shape, redistribution of fat to the abdomen with thin arms and legs, and fluid retention. Patients taking glucocorticoids can also experience osteoporosis and bone necrosis which can necessitate joint replacement, cataracts, glaucoma, and psychological problems. To decrease the risk of these side effects, glucocorticoids should be taken at the lowest effective dose.

For severe forms of lupus, there are many immunosuppressive drugs that can be used including: azathioprine, cyclosporine, mycophenolate mofetil, methotrexate, leflunomide, and cyclophosphamide. These drugs were originally developed as chemotherapeutic agents or to prevent rejection after an organ transplant and are used for severe lupus that affects organs or organ systems. These drugs interfere with cell replication, suppressing the immune response through various mechanisms, some of which specifically affect immune cells and some of which affect all replicating cells. Many of these medications are "steroid sparing", which means that while taking these drugs, patients are able to take a reduced dose of glucocorticoids. Because these drugs inhibit cell proliferation and the natural immune response, lupus patients taking immunosuppressive drugs are at increased risk of serious infection (Feldman, 2015). An

increased risk of developing cancer later in life is also a side effect of many of these drugs.

In March 2011, the U. S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved belimumab, the first new lupus therapy to be approved in over 50 years. Belimumab was approved for lupus patients without active kidney or central nervous system disease. Belimumab is a human monoclonal antibody against B-cell activating factor (BAFF). BAFF is a B cell growth factor essential for B cell survival. Without BAFF, B cells undergo apoptosis and very few mature B cells develop (Marino, 2014). Overexpression of BAFF leads to both an expanded B cell population and the production of an increased proportion of high-affinity autoreactive B cells (Ota, 2010). BAFF is overexpressed in peripheral blood of lupus patients, and is positively correlated with increased disease activity (Ju, 2006; Duan, 2016). Lupus patients treated with belimumab (in addition to standard of care) have fewer peripheral B cells, including transitional and naïve B cells, pre-switched memory B cells, and plasmablasts/ plasma cells (Jacobi, 2010). They also have significantly less total IgG and less anti-dsDNA antibodies (Stohl, 2012).

Belimumab shows that biologics have great potential to improve on current lupus treatments; however, belimumab itself is far from a magic bullet. After one year of treatment, only 7.5-11.2% more patients treated with belimumab had disease improvement compared to placebo-treated patients (Furie, 2011). Additionally, the risk of sever flare was only reduced from 29.6% in placebo treated patients to 19-20.4% in belimumab treated patients (Stohl, 2012). The cost of belimumab is approximately \$35,000 per year, which is quite high for the small percentage of patients who respond positively to this treatment (Lamore, 2012). Furthermore, patients treated with belimumab are also at increased risk of infection.

Another monoclonal antibody, rituximab, is occasionally used to treat lupus, although it is not FDA approved for this purpose. Rituximab is an antibody against CD20, which is present on B cells from the pre-B cell stage in the bone marrow through the memory B cell stage. It is approved for the treatment of B cell leukemia and lymphoma as well as rheumatoid arthritis. Although stage III clinical trials of lupus patients treated with rituximab did not show an improvement over treatment with placebo, it may still be beneficial to some lupus patients, particularly African Americans (Merrill, 2010).

With the exception of NSAIDs taken for minor to moderate inflammation and pain, therapies for lupus are broadly immunosuppressive and can have severe side effects, especially when taken for a long time, as is necessary for a chronic disease like lupus. Overall, the adherence to lupus medications is quite poor. Nonadherence (taking medication appropriately <80% of the time) to lupus medications (prednisone, hydroxychloroquine, other immunosuppressive drugs) has been estimated to be around 50% by multiple studies (Koneru, 2008; Abdul-Sattar, 2015; Ting, 2012). Some of the risk factors for nonadherence include a low education level, not understanding the directions given by the physician, taking more than one medication per day, and taking medications more than once per day (Koneru et al, 2008; Abdul-Sattar 2015). This means that not only can lupus treatment have severe side effects; treatment is also often complicated and burdensome for patients. Physicians that treat lupus patients must try to balance treating the symptoms of lupus, which can themselves be deadly, with the side effects and mental burden caused by treatments. There is an obvious need to improve the treatments for lupus, both in terms of decreasing serious side effects and simplifying the treatment schedule, which should lead to increased patient compliance to medication use.

Research investigating the pathogenesis of lupus has revealed some new potential approaches for the treatment of lupus. Genetic deletion of the *ERa* gene in lupus-prone mice significantly attenuates disease, as does removing the endogenous source of estrogen in young mice by ovariectomy (Bynote, 2008; Sobel, 2005). Among lupus patients, postmenopausal women have fewer flares and a less disease activity compared to premenopausal women (Urowitz, 2006). These data suggest that antiestrogen therapies may be beneficial for lupus patients. Because lupus is predominately a disease of young women, systemic antiestrogens would be inappropriate as they interfere with fertility, and with bone and cardiovascular health. Several different estrogen-modulating drugs are currently used to treat other diseases, but none have been used to treat lupus.

Currently, estrogen-modulating therapies are used to treat and prevent conditions in women including ER-positive breast cancers and osteoporosis. These therapies work by several different mechanisms, from selectively antagonizing ERs to inhibiting the production of estrogen. Selective ER modifiers (SERMs) act as ER agonists in some tissues and as ER antagonists in others. Tamoxifen is a SERM which acts as an ER antagonist in the breast and an ER antagonist elsewhere in the body, and is used for the treatment of ER-positive breast cancers and the prevention of breast cancer in women with a high risk of breast cancer. The SERM raloxifene acts as an ER agonist in bone and an antagonist in the breast and uterus, and is approved for treatment of osteoporosis and to reduce the risk of developing invasive breast cancer in postmenopausal women. Bazedoxifene is a SERM used in conjunction with conjugated estrogens, and is known as a Tissue Selective Estrogen Complex (TSEC). Bazedoxifene is used to prevent osteoporosis and treat moderate-to-severe hot flashes in menopausal and post-menopausal women. Fulvestrant is a pure ER antagonist. It binds ERs, blocks

the binding of endogenous estrogens, and targets ERs for degradation. Aromatase inhibitors are used to block the aromatization of testosterone to estrogen, but these drugs are only effective in postmenopausal women because premenopausal women produce too much aromatase to be effectively inhibited. To inhibit estrogen production in premenopausal women, gonadotropin-releasing hormone agonists can be used; however, these drugs are not appropriate for long-term therapy. Estrogen production can also be permanently stopped by oophorectomy, which causes loss of fertility and premature menopause.

Some of these estrogen-modulating therapies can have unintended effects on tissues throughout the body, and have side effects which may be acceptable for cancer patients who only require treatment for a limited period of time, but are unacceptable for lupus patients who require long-term treatment. The SERMs and TSEC discussed here have been approved by the FDA, and several other SERMs are currently being evaluated. The use of a SERM or targeted delivery of the antiestrogen fulvestrant could be used to antagonize ERs in the cells where ER signaling promotes lupus.

The specific cell type or types that mediate the effects of estrogens on lupus have not been previously identified. We believe that cells of the immune lineage, particularly B cells, promote lupus through ERα signaling. B cells are essential to the development of lupus. Lupus-prone mice without mature B cells do not develop disease (Shlomchik, 1994). Estrogens have many effects of B cells which promote the development of autoimmunity, which are discussed in more detail above. Estrogen signaling through ERα allows autoreactive B cells to escape negative selection at tolerance checkpoints by upregulating anti-apoptotic molecules, promotes affinity maturation of autoreactive B cells, and promotes B cell activation (Grimaldi, 2002; Grimaldi, 2006; Hill, 2011; Guo,

2010; Yoachim, 2015). Depletion of ER α from B cells would mitigate these effects, while avoiding the broad immunosuppression caused by other lupus therapies.

Murine Models of Lupus

There are many murine models used to study lupus. In some models, the onset of lupus can be induced by a single injection with pristane or allogenic donor cells (to induce graft-versus-host disease). One advantage to using an inducible lupus model is that the onset of lupus is uniform among all mice in the study. Drug-induced lupus also occurs in humans after prolonged exposure to certain medications. However, unlike inducible murine lupus, human patients fully recover after discontinuing the medication causing the reaction.

In addition to inducible murine models of lupus, there are other murine lupus models in which disease develops spontaneously as the result of genetic predisposition. Lupus as a result of genetic predisposition is more relevant to human SLE, which has a strong genetic component. Some genetic models of lupus have been used to identify genes that confer lupus susceptibility.

Since lupus is a heterogeneous disease with many different manifestations and symptoms, and no simple genetic cause, there is no perfect murine lupus model. Each model recapitulates some aspects of disease, but none capture the full picture of lupus. Some common genetic models of lupus are the MRL/lpr, BXSB, (NZB x NZW)F1, and NZM2410 mice. These mice all produce antibodies against nuclear antigens which form immune complexes, and glomerulonephritis is the main cause of death in all of these lupus-prone mice. MRL/lpr mice have a spontaneous lymphoproliferation mutation in the Fas gene, which is a receptor essential for Fas/Fas ligand-induced cell death. Mice of both sexes develop systemic autoimmunity, aberrant T cell division, and immune

complex-mediated glomerulonephrosis at a similar rate. In the BXSB strain, male mice develop lupus at a much younger age than females because of the Yaa mutation carried on the Y chromosome. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice are produced by crossing a New Zealand Black (NZB) female with a New Zealand White (NZW) male. The parental NZW strain is healthy and does not develop any lupus-like symptoms. However, NZB mice are prone to leukemia, similar to chronic lymphocytic leukemia, by one year of age (Phillips, 1992). The F1 offspring of this cross inherit risk alleles from each parent, which together confer susceptibility to develop a lupus-like disease. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice of both sexes develop autoantibodies and fatal glomerulonephritis, but females develop these symptoms and die several months before males. The NZM2410 strain was derived from offspring from a female (NZB x NZW)F1 bred with her NZW father (Rudofsky, 1999). Female and male NZM2410 mice develop early-onset severe nephritis. These mice have been extensively used to identify lupus susceptibility loci from the NZB and NZW genomes.

Our lab uses (NZB x NZW)F1 mice for lupus studies. This model recapitulates some of the important aspects of lupus, including the production of antibodies against nuclear antigens, including chromatin and dsDNA, and the development of fatal glomerulonephritis. However, importantly, the (NZB x NZW)F1 model is the only one with a female sex bias. Studies from our lab showed a 100% penetrance of severe glomerulonephritis in both female and male (NZB x NZW)F1 mice by 18 months of age; however, female mice had a median survival time of 238 days while the median survival time of males was 321 days (Bynote, 2008).

Although our lab uses (NZB x NZW)F1s, several different murine lupus models have been used to study the effects of estrogen on lupus. In (NZB x NZW)F1, NZM2410, and MRL/lpr mice, the detrimental effects of estrogen on lupus are mediated by ERα and not

ER β (Bynote, 2008; Li, 2007; Svenson, 2008; Cunningham, 2014). In lupus-prone mice of both sexes, ER α signaling promotes the production of pathogenic autoantibodies and the production of pro-inflammatory IFN- γ (Bynote 2008; Li, 2007). The activation of B and T cells in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice is also promoted by ER α (Gould Lab, unpublished data). Lupus-prone mice with *ER* α knockout have significant attenuation of albuminuria, decreased lupus-associated kidney damage, and dramatically improved survival (Bynote 2008; Svenson et al, 2008).

Because we know how the lupus phenotype is affected by ERα signaling in lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, we can use this model to identify the cell type or types that cause the negative effects of estrogen on lupus. With this knowledge, we can advance the field and begin to develop targeted antiestrogen therapies for lupus.

<u>Summary</u>

Lupus is a chronic autoimmune disease that predominately affects young women. Exposure to estrogen, both endogenous and exogenous, is a risk factor for developing lupus, and estrogens promote the development of autoimmunity in several ways. Multiple murine lupus models have shown that estrogen promotes lupus via ERα signaling. Taken together, the data presented here support the hypothesis that estrogen signaling through ERα in cells of the immune system, particularly in B cells, promotes lupus. To address this hypothesis, we have performed experiments investigating the role of ERα in both all hematopoietic cells, and B cells in particular, in a lupus-prone mouse model.

The role of ER α in hematopoietic cells was examined using lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeric mice with hematopoietic cells of one *ER* α genotype and non-hematopoietic cells of a different *ER* α genotype. These studies revealed an important role for ER α in

the successful engraftment of hematopoietic cells in female mice, but unfortunately were not able to demonstrate that ER α in hematopoietic cells promotes lupus. To address the role of ER α in B cells on lupus, we produced (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with cre-mediated deletion of *ER\alpha* specifically in B cells. Although we found that the cre knockin allele had its own significant effects and caused relatively low efficiency of *ER\alpha* deletion, we showed that ER α signaling in B cells contributes significantly to the development of lupus. Therefore, our studies have shown that disruption of ER α signaling in B cells is a novel therapeutic target for lupus.

Chapter 2: Dissertation Overview

Hypothesis and Objectives

The objective for these specific aims is to determine the effects of ER α on hematopoietic cells in general, and B cells in particular, on lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 lupus-prone mice. In specific aim 1 we *hypothesized* that ER α signaling in hematopoietic cells promotes the development of autoimmunity in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, and that the lack of ER α in hematopoietic cells would attenuate disease. In specific aim 2, we *hypothesized* that ER α signaling in B cells promotes the production of autoantibodies and accelerates mortality in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

Rationale

Lupus is a chronic autoimmune disease that predominately affects young women. Exposure to estrogen, both endogenous and exogenous, is a risk factor for developing lupus, and estrogens promote the development of autoimmunity by impacting the development and activation of immune cells. Multiple murine lupus models have shown that estrogen promotes lupus via ERa signaling. In these studies, ERa signaling was affected throughout the body, and the specific cell type or types which promote lupus via ERa were not elucidated. Therefore, our lab sought to determine the cell type or types which mediate the effects of ERa on lupus.

In lupus patients, several types of immune cells function abnormally in ways which contribute to lupus. Impaired negative selection leads to the persistence of autoreactive B cells and the development of autoreactive plasma cells. Macrophages from lupus patients have an impaired ability to phagocytose apoptotic debris, leading to an increased presence of nuclear antigens. Follicular dendritic cells present autoantigens from apoptotic cell debris to B cells, resulting in the activation of autoreactive B cells. Some of these abnormalities have been shown to be dependent on ERa. *ERa* is

expressed by hematopoietic cells at different stages and in different lineages including: HSCs, MPPs, common myeloid progenitors, common lymphoid progenitors, B cells, T cells, and myeloid cells (Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014).

B cells are essential to the development of lupus. Lupus-prone mice without B cells have a completely attenuated lupus phenotype (Shlomchik, 1994). Estrogens have many effects on B cells which promote the development of autoimmunity. Estrogen signaling through ERα allows autoreactive B cells to escape negative selection at tolerance checkpoints by upregulating anti-apoptotic molecules, and promotes affinity maturation of autoreactive B cells (Grimaldi, 2002; Grimaldi, 2006; Hill, 2011; Guo, 2010). ERα also promotes the activation of B cells in female mice carrying lupus susceptibility loci (Yoachim, 2015).

Additionally, CD4⁺ T cells are stimulated by E2 through ER α , resulting in a Th-1 immune response and IFN- γ production (Maret, 2003). In lupus-prone mice, ER α promotes T cell activation, and *ER* α knockout causes a significant decrease in the serum level of IFN- γ (Yoachim, 2015; Bynote, 2008). In contrast to its effect on CD4⁺ T cells, ER α signaling in antigen-presenting splenic macrophages leads to decreased stimulation of CD4⁺ T cells and a reduced Th-1 response (Lambert, 2005). These data suggest that ER α signaling regulates the immune response by causing different effects in different types of immune cells.

Taken together, these data strongly suggest that ERa signaling in hematopoietic cells plays a role in the development of autoimmunity. Therefore, we were interested to investigate the effects of loss of ERa in hematopoietic cells on lupus. Because B cells play such a central role in lupus, and because of the strong evidence that ERa in B cells promotes the development of autoimmunity, we were also interested in the role that ERa

in B cells plays in lupus. The results of these studies will give new insight into the pathogenesis of lupus, and could reveal novel therapeutic targets for the treatment of lupus.

Specific Aims

Aim1: To determine how ER α signaling in hematopoietic cells impacts lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

The role of ER α in hematopoietic cells was examined using lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeric mice transplanted with hematopoietic cells of a different *ER* α genotype. The engraftment of transplanted cells in these chimeric mice was determined by QPCR analysis of peripheral blood DNA. Additionally, the survival of host plasma cells was analyzed by QPCR of isolated plasma cells, and the antigen specificity of these cells was analyzed by ELISPOT. The development of lupus including autoantibody production, glomerulonephritis, and survival was analyzed in these mice. The results of these studies are presented in chapter 3.

Aim 2: To determine how ERα signaling in B cells affects lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

To address the role of ER α in B cells on lupus, we produced (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with cre-mediated deletion of *ER* α specifically in B cells using the CD19-Cre knockin allele. The efficiency of cre-mediated deletion of *ER* α was examined using QPCR. Survival was monitored for up to one year. The production of antibodies and autoantibodies was analyzed by ELISA. Histology was used to assess the development of glomerulonephritis, and flow cytometry was used to assess the impact of *ER* α deletion on B cell development. The results of these studies are presented in chapter 4.

Chapter 3: Loss of estrogen receptor alpha in hematopoietic cells temporarily attenuates lupus and impacts hematopoietic reconstitution

<u>Abstract</u>

Estrogen signaling through ERa promotes lupus in lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Knockout of $ER\alpha$ in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice significantly attenuates autoantibody production, glomerulonephritis, and mortality. We hypothesized that ER α signaling in hematopoietic cells was responsible for these effects. To investigate this, we created chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with different combinations of $ERa^{+/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells. $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ hematopoietic and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ nonhematopoietic cells negatively impacted engraftment in female, but not male, mice. Female $ERa^{+/+}$ mice given $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells had a lower rate of engraftment than those given $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ cells, and female $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice that received $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells had a low level of engraftment, which decreased over time. In mice that were successfully transplanted, the genotype of the transplanted bone marrow had no impact on the latency to development of albuminuria or the development of glomerulonephritis. Furthermore, there was no difference in the survival of $ERa^{+/+}$ mice that were successfully transplanted with either $ERa^{-/-}$ or $ERa^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells. However, we did find that $ERa^{+/+}$ females that received $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells produced fewer autoantibodies at a young age. However, this difference did not persist over time. We postulate that the delayed production of pathogenic autoantibodies in $ERa^{+/+}$ mice that were transplanted with $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells was the result of residual host-derived $(ER\alpha^{+/+})$ plasma cells. Up to ten months after transplantation, host-derived plasma cells were detected in some female and male mice. Furthermore, through analysis of irradiated, but untransplanted mice, we showed that although immune cells were significantly depleted, a significant amount of $ERa^{+/+}$ dsDNA-reactive plasma cells

survived irradiation. Altogether, these data suggest that residual autoreactive $ERa^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells may be sufficient to drive lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Additionally, these studies demonstrated that ER α signaling modulates the hematopoietic reconstitution potential in female mice.

Background

ERa signaling promotes the pathogenesis of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. It causes increased production of autoantibodies, increased glomerulonephritis, and shorter survival (Bynote, 2008; Li, 2007). These effects were observed in models where mice had *ERa* knockout or ERa stimulation throughout the body. Because these models looked at the effects of ERa in the entire body, they cannot be used to identify which cell type or types mediate the pathogenic effects of ERa. For this, other models must be developed where the effects of ERa can be examined in specific cell types.

Hematopoietic stem cells give rise to the cells of the immune system including B cells, T cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells. Lupus patients have many hematologic abnormalities, including a reduced number of peripheral leukocytes. Some of the abnormalities observed in the immune cells of lupus patients may contribute to the development and survival of autoreactive B and T cells and the development of autoimmunity.

Some of the immune alterations found in lupus patients are related to defective clearance of apoptotic cell debris, which can be a source of nuclear autoantigens if not properly degraded. Lupus patients have a higher proportion of apoptotic white blood cells, and are not able to clear apoptotic debris as rapidly as healthy people (Fan, 2014; Gaipl, 2007). Both monocyte-derived and tingible body macrophages from lupus patients are impaired in their ability to phagocytize apoptotic cells, which leads to the accumulation of apoptotic debris in germinal centers (Tas, 2006; Baumann, 2002). This free apoptotic debris can be taken up by follicular dendritic cells and presented to B cells, and lead to activation of autoreactive B cells (Gaipl, 2007).

Defective clearance of apoptotic bodies, and presentation of nuclear antigens by follicular dendritic cells can lead to the activation of autoreactive B cells, but lymphocytes from lupus patients have other characteristics which can also contribute to aberrant activation of the immune system. Anti-inflammatory Bregs from lupus patients have a decreased ability to inhibit T cell proliferation, independent of any lupus-related T cell defects (Gao, 2014). Additionally, T cells from lupus patients have more rapid and robust responses to T cell receptor stimulation (Vassilopoulos, 1995; Liossis, 1998). Both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells substantially contribute to the production of anti-dsDNA IgG by B cells in lupus patients (Linker-Israeli, 1990). Alterations in B and T cell function can lead to synergistic B and T cell activation which, combined with a less effective Breg population, can lead to increased immune activation. This may contribute to the increase in B cells and plasma cells, and the higher percentage of activated B cells found in lupus patients (Fan, 2014; Korganow, 2010).

Although these particular effects have not been explicitly linked to estrogen, estrogen affects the immune system in many ways that promote the development of autoreactive B cells autoimmunity. Estrogen (through ERα) promotes the development of autoreactive B cells by allowing high-affinity autoreactive B cells to escape negative selection at tolerance checkpoints (Grimaldi, 2006; Hill, 2011, Grimaldi, 2002). Estrogen also promotes B cell autoreactivity by promoting somatic hypermutation in the periphery, which can cause mutations that lead to an autoreactive BCR (Mai, 2010; Pauklin, 2009; Guo, 2010). Additionally, somatic hypermutation causes T cell activation and the formation of memory T cells (Jiang, 2012).

In addition to its effects on B cell autoreactivity, estrogen may promote lupus by stimulating Th2 immune responses. E2 promotes the activation of both CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells (Wang, 2008). Exposure to estrogen causes CD4⁺ T cells to produce fewer Th1

and more Th2 cytokines, thus promoting a humoral immune response (Polanczyk, 2005; Haghmorad, 2014). This is protective in the EAE model of multiple sclerosis (Lelu, 2011), where E2 protects against the development of disease, but may be pathogenic in lupus which is mediated by the Th2 immune response. Additionally, E2 prevents Fas-dependent apoptosis in activated Th2, but not Th1, cells by increasing Bcl-2 expression (Huber, 1999). A similar phenomenon is seen in lupus patients where estrogen inhibits the activation-induced apoptosis of T cells by down-regulating the expression of FasL (Kim, 2010).

Not all T cells promote Th2 immune responses in response to estrogen signaling. iNKT cells produce IFN- γ , a Th1 cytokine, in response to estrogen signaling through ER α (Gourdy, 2005). Exposure to estrogens increases the number of T regs and enhances their capacity to suppress CD4⁺ effector T cells (Polanczyk, 2005). The antiinflammatory effects of Tregs have been suggested to be dependent on Treg intrinsic expression of *ER* α (McKarns, 2015). Thus, not all of the effects of *ER* α on hematopoietic cells promote immune stimulation and the development of autoimmunity.

Additionally, estrogens promote autoimmunity by acting on myeloid lineage cells. Chronic ER α stimulation by E2 causes increased production of inflammatory cytokines and nitric oxide by macrophages (Calippe, 2008; Calippe, 2010). E2 promotes the differentiation of dendritic cells with potent antigen-presentation capabilities, which strongly promote the proliferation of CD4⁺ T cells (Paharkova-Vatchkova, 2004). ER α stimulation also causes dendritic cells to produce inflammatory IFN- α and TNF- α (Seillet, 2012). Together, these studies show that ER α promotes autoimmunity though multiple mechanisms by acting on both lymphoid and myeloid cells. Therefore, we hypothesized that cells of the hematopoietic lineage are likely responsible for ER α 's role in promoting lupus.

To study the impact of ER α in hematopoietic cells on lupus, we created (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeras by transplanting $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells into mice with that were $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ elsewhere in the body. Because ER α in stromal cells plays an important role in the development of the cells that the stroma supports (as demonstrated in the thymus and testis), we also transplanted $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells into $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ recipients.

<u>Methods</u>

Production of experimental mice

All animals were housed under conditions of controlled humidity, temperature, and lighting in facilities accredited by the American Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care, operating in accordance with standards set by the *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals*. Mice had ad libitum access to 7904 Teklad Irradiated S-2335 Mouse Breeder Diet (Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI, USA). All procedures involving live animals were approved by the University of Nebraska Medical Center Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Age and sex matched (NZB x NZW)F1 mice between 8-12 weeks old were used as both cell donors and recipients for these studies. Recipient mice were irradiated with two doses of 5 Gy, 4 hours apart with a RS-2000 irradiator in the Biological Irradiator Core (RAD Source Technologies Inc., Alpharetta, GA, USA).

Bone marrow and spleen cells were isolated from donor mice in a laminar flow hood under sterile conditions. Cells were suspended in RPMI cell culture medium (Gibco, Waltham, MA, USA) at 1×10^7 live cells/ 100 µl. Approximately 2×10^7 bone marrow cells and 1×10^7 splenocytes were injected i.v. via the tail vein immediately after the second dose of irradiation. Mice were given antibiotic-supplemented water (1 g/L neomycin and 125 mg/L polymyxin B) 4 days before transplant until 2 weeks post-transplant, to prevent infections while the transplanted immune system was established (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA; Calbiochem, San Diego, CA, USA).

The following combinations of transplants were performed. $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ or $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ cells into $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ recipients, and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ cells into $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ or $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ recipients, outlined in Table 1.

The floxed (fl) allele of *ER* α is functionally a wild type allele, and (NZB x NZW)F1.ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ mice develop lupus which is indistinguishable from (NZB x NZW)F1.ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ mice.

Analysis of engraftment efficiency

Blood was collected 8 weeks after transplant, and red blood cells lysed with ACK lysis buffer (Gibco). DNA was then isolated with a DNeasy kit using the protocol for cultured cells (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Blood DNA was analyzed for engraftment using Sybr green (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA, USA) quantitative PCR (QPCR) and a 7500 Real Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems). For ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ →ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ →ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ transplants, ER α fl F: 5'-CTATACGAAGTTATGGATCCCTAGC-3' and ER α fl R: 5'-CACATGCAGCAGAAGGTATTG-3' primers were used to detect the ER α^{fl} allele (149 bp product) and ER α Ex5 F: 5'-GGAAGGCCGAAATGAAATGGG-3' and ER α Ex5 R: 5'-CCAACAAGGCACTGACCATC-3' primers were used to detect exon 5 of ER α (140 bp product). Exon 5 of *ER* α is identical in the *ER\alpha^{fl}, ER\alpha^{-}*, and *ER\alpha^{+}* alleles. Grafts with ≥95% efficient engraftment (<5% *ER\alpha^{fl}*DNA detected) were considered successful for these sets of transplants. For ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ →ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ →ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ transplanted mice, NeoC F: 5'-GGCATTCTGCACGCTTCAAA-3' and NeoC R: 5'-

TTGTTCAATGGCCGATCCCA-3' (104 bp product) primers were used to detect the ERa^{-} allele, and compared to ER α exon 5. The NeoC primers over-reported the amount of ERa^{-} DNA present in samples by ~5%, so the cutoff for successful engraftment was placed at 90%.

Analysis of chemokines and receptors

Bone marrow was collected from 3 month old (NZB x NZW)F1 *ERa^{-/-}* and *ERa^{+/+}* mice. RNA was isolated from cells using the Absolutely RNA Miniprep Kit (Aligent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Up to 2.5 µg RNA was converted to cDNA using SuperScript VILO Master Mix (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and was diluted 1:80

before use. RT PCR was performed using Power SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems). The following primers were used: Cxcr4 F: 5'-

AAACCTCTGAGGCGTTTGGT-3' and Cxcr4 R: 5'-GCAGGGTTCCTTGTTGGAGT-3' (148 bp product), Cxcr7 F: 5'-ACAGGCTATGACACGCACTG-3' and Cxcr7 R: 5'-ACGAGACTGACCACCCAGAC-3' (92 bp product), Cxcl12 F: 5'-CAGAGCCAACGTCAAGCA-3' and Cxcl12 R: 5'-AGGTACTCTTGGATCCAC-3' (128 bp product). Each of these primers was normalized to GAPDH. The GAPDH primers were, F: 5'-TGCACCACCAACTGCTTAG-3' and R: 5'-GGATGCAGGGATGATGTTC-3' (177 bp product).

Survival studies

Mice were monitored biweekly for albuminuria with Albustix (Bayer Corporation, Elkhorn, IN, USA). Upon a positive (2+ or greater) reading, mice were tested weekly. Mice were considered positive for albuminuria upon two consecutive readings of 2+ (100 mg/dl) or greater. Mice were also visually examined weekly for physical symptoms of distress. Mice were sacrificed upon two consecutive albuminuria readings of 4+ (>2000 mg/dl) or upon signs of significant distress.

Serological analysis

Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) was used to measure serum antibody levels. Anti-chromatin IgG ELISA plates were made with Immulon 2 HB plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) coated with excess histone proteins and dsDNA. Diluted serum samples were incubated on the plate. The plate was washed, and then incubated with anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate (EMD Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). After washing, TMB substrate (Alpha Diagnostic International, San Antonio, TX, USA) was added for 20 minutes or until a significant color change developed, after which Stop Solution (Alpha Diagnostic International) was added to the wells, and the plate was read on a 96 well microplate reader at 450 nm. For wash steps, 0.05% Tween-20 in PBS was used. Anti-dsDNA IgG ELISAs were done with Immulon 2 HB plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific) coated with only dsDNA, and the same procedure was followed as for the anti-chromatin ELISAs.

Flow cytometry

To assess cells by flow cytometry, bone marrow and spleen cells were isolated from mice at the end of the survival study. Bone marrow cells were gently pipetted up and down and spleen cells were passed through a 70 µm cell strainer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) to create single cell suspensions. Red blood cells were lysed with ACK lysis buffer (Gibco) and stained with combinations of CD138 PE, CD19 APC, CD27 V450, CD4 PE, CD25 APC-Cy7, CD62L APC, CD69 FITC, CD80 FITC, and CD86 PE (all BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA). Propidium iodide was used as a live/dead stain (BD Biosciences). Cells were fixed with 0.6% formalin. Flow cytometry was performed with a BD LSRII Flow Cytometer and analyzed with FACSDiva software (BD Biosciences, v. 8.0).

Periodic acid-Schiff staining and analysis

Kidneys were collected from mice upon death or sacrifice at the end of the survival study and fixed in 10% formalin for 24 hours. Fixed kidneys were paraffin embedded, sectioned, stained with the Periodic Acid-Schiff Kit (Sigma-Aldrich), and analyzed by light microscopy. One hundred glomeruli per kidney were evaluated as previously described (Bynote, 2008). Briefly, kidneys with 20-50% affected glomeruli have moderate glomerulonephritis, and those with < 50% affected glomeruli have severe glomerulonephritis.

Plasma cell isolation and genotyping

Plasma cells were isolated from mice at the time of death or at one year of age. Briefly, single cell suspensions were made from the bone marrow and spleen, and red blood cells were lysed. The CD138⁺ plasma cell kit and AutoMacs (Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany) were used to isolate CD138⁺ plasma cells. DNA was collected from these cells using the DNeasy kit (Qiagen) and QPCR was performed as described above for engraftment efficiency using ERαfl and ERαEx5 primers.

ELISPOT

To examine the potential of autoreactive plasma cells to survive irradiation, 10 week old mice were irradiated with two doses of 5 Gy four hours apart, but were not injected with cells from a donor mouse. After irradiation, mice were monitored three times daily for signs of distress. 7-8 days after irradiation, mice were sacrificed and bone marrow and spleen cells were collected, single cell suspensions made, and stained for fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) with CD138-PE, MHCII-V500, and propidium iodide as a live dead gate (BD Biosciences). FACS was used to purify populations of live long-lived (CD138⁺ MHCII^{Io}) and short-lived (CD138⁺ MHCII^{hi}) plasma cells. Cells were sorted with a FACSAria II (BD Biosciences). Isolated cells in RPMI +10% fetal bovine serum were applied to an Immulon 2 HB plate coated with dsDNA and were incubated at 37°C with 6% CO₂ in a humid environment for 24 hours. Biotinylated anti-mouse IgG (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA, USA) was applied, followed by streptavidin-alkaline phosphatase (Southern Biotech, Birmingham, AL, USA). Next, 1 mg/ml 5-bromo-4chloro-3-indolyl phosphate (Sigma-Aldrich) in AMP buffer was applied until colored spots developed. The plate was rinsed with running water and spots counted under a dissecting microscope.

Statistics

Statistical analysis was done using SPSS software (IBM, v. 23). P values of less than or equal to 0.05 are considered significant. Kaplan Meyer survival curves and log rank tests were used to evaluate survival. A 2-sided Fisher's exact test was used to analyze the engraftment efficiency of $ER\alpha^{fl}$ transplants. Student's t tests were used to evaluate the efficiency of some transplant, ELISA, flow cytometry, histology, and QPCR data.

<u>Results</u>

Production of Experimental Animals

To analyze the effect of ER α in hematopoietic cells on lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, we produced two sets of chimeric mice. The first set was designed to compare the effects of $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells in $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ (NZB x NZW)F1s. The second set used $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells in both $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ recipients to evaluate the contributions of ER α in non-hematopoietic cells to lupus. The first set of chimeras was produced by transplantation of $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ or $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ bone marrow into lethally irradiated $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ recipients ($ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$). The loxP sites in the $ER\alpha^{fl}$ allele are located in introns surrounding $ER\alpha$ exon 3, and functions as $ER\alpha^+$ allele when it has not undergone recombination (as is the case in this cre recombinase-free system) (Dupont, 2000). Transplantation of hematopoietic cells to $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ recipients allowed us to detect cells derived from the host mouse in QPCR assays.

The second set of chimeric mice was produced by transplanting $ERa^{+/+}$ bone marrow into lethally irradiated $ERa^{+/-}$ or $ERa^{-/-}$ mice ($ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$). For this set of chimeras, cells from the host can be detected by QPCR for the null allele of ERa. $ERa^{+/-}$ mice were used as recipients because the null allele of ERa could be detected by QPCR to determine engraftment efficiency. Heterozygosity for the null allele of ERa has no impact on the lupus phenotype in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (Bynote, 2008). The chimeric mice used for these studies are named so that the first genotype indicates the donated hematopoietic cells and the second indicates the genotype of the recipient mouse and the non-hematopoietic cells (Table 3.1).

Table 3.1	The $ER\alpha$ genotype of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells in
chimeric r	mice

Transplant	Hematopoietic cells	Non-hematopoietic cells
ERα ^{-/-} →ERα ^{fl/+}	ERa-	ERa ^{fl/+}
$ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$	ERα ^{+/+}	ERa ^{fl/+}
ERα⁺′⁺→ERα⁻′⁻	ERα ^{+/+}	ERa ^{-/-}
ERα ^{+/+} →ERα ^{+/-}	ERa+/+	ERα⁺ [≁]

Optimization of the Transplantation Protocol

Before these experiments began, preliminary experiments were carried out to optimize the transplantation protocol. Different strains of mice can tolerate different amounts of irradiation, and when we began these experiments there was no information available about the amount of irradiation (NZB x NZW)F1 mice could tolerate. A protocol from another lab at our institution specified that mice should be irradiated with 10 Gy (1000 rad) prior to transplant to produce chimeric mice (Garg, 2009). When 10 Gy of x-ray irradiation was administered to (NZB x NZW)F1 mice in a single dose, followed immediately by cell transplant, mice lost an average of 15% of their body weight and showed visible signs of distress before they died, an average of 12 days after the procedure. Other available protocols specified that irradiation should be given in a split dose, with a four hour gap between doses. When (NZB x NZW)F1 mice were irradiated with a split dose of irradiation (5 Gy, then four hours later 5 Gy) and then immediately transplanted with hematopoietic cells, the mice did not develop visible signs of distress, and only lost an average of 3% of their initial body weight after 2 weeks. The survival of (NZB x NZW)F1s treated with single and split dose irradiation is shown in Figure 3.1a.

To determine if the irradiation and transplantation procedure had a significant impact on the long-term survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, the survival of a small group of female mice transplanted with $ERa^{+/-}$ bone marrow was monitored. These mice had a median survival of 211 days, which is not different from the 239 day median survival time of unirradiated $ERa^{+/-}$ females (Figure 3.1b). Thus, this split dose irradiation protocol did not negatively impact the median survival time in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

ERa is necessary for Efficient Bone Marrow Engraftment in Females but not Males The engraftment efficiency of bone marrow transplants was measured with DNA isolated from peripheral blood 8 weeks after transplant. The efficiency of ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+} and



Figure 3.1 Split dose irradiation does not significantly affect survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

Figure 3.1 Split dose irradiation does not significantly affect survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

 $(NZB \times NZW)F1$ mice were irradiated with 10 Gy of x-ray irradiation in single and split doses and transplanted with hematopoietic cells. (a) Mice that received a single dose of irradiation died soon after transplant while mice that received a split dose survived much longer (p=0.003). The median survival (b) is not different between female mice treated with a split dose of irradiation and female mice that were not irradiated. $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ transplants was determined by measuring the relative abundance of recipient-derived DNA (as measured by the $ER\alpha^{fl}$ allele) by QPCR. Efficiency of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ transplants was determined by measuring the amount of recipient-derived DNA (as measured by the $ER\alpha^{-}$ allele) by QPCR. $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ transplants with \geq 95% engraftment were considered successful, and unsuccessfully transplanted mice were excluded from further studies. The primers used to measure $ER\alpha^{-}$ DNA slightly over-represent the amount of $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ transplants, so mice with \geq 90% estimated engraftment were considered successful.

For female mice, there was a statistically significant difference in the transplant efficiency between mice with different *ERa* genotypes in hematopoietic cells. In females, the success rate of the $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ grafts was significantly less than that of the $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ grafts (Figure 3.2a). Among $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ females, only 35% had successful grafts, with a median of 90% engraftment, while in $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ females, 68% had successful grafts with a median of 100% engraftment.

There was also a statistically significant difference in the transplant efficiency, measured 8 weeks after transplant, between female mice with different *ERa* genotypes of non-hematopoietic cells. The estimated rate of engraftment in $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$ females was significantly lower than in $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-}$ females (Figure 3.2b). Among $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-}$ females the median estimated engraftment was 88.5%, while in $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$ females the median estimated engraftment of was 39%. This indicates that loss of *ERa* in both hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells significantly impacts the success of hematopoietic reconstitution in females.


Figure 3.2 Loss of *ERa* causes impaired hematopoietic reconstitution in female mice

Figure 3.2 Loss of *ERa* causes impaired hematopoietic reconstitution in female mice

Engraftment efficiency was detected by QPCR of DNA from peripheral blood. (a) The group of female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras had significantly fewer successful transplants compared to $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females (p=0.047). (b) Female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeric mice also had significantly lower rates of engraftment compared to $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ females (p=0.016). Among male mice (c-d) the ER α genotype of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells did not affect transplant success.

The engraftment efficiency in male mice did not depend on ERa genotype. There was no difference in the proportion of successful transplants between $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ males (Figure 3.2c). 73% of $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ males had successful grafts with a median engraftment of 100%, and 80% of $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ males had successful grafts with a median of 100% engraftment. Likewise, $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-}$ male mice did not differ in transplantation efficiency (Figure 3.2d). The median estimated engraftment efficiency was 90% for $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$ males, and 93% for $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-}$ males. Therefore, loss of *ERa* in either hematopoietic or non-hematopoietic cells does not impact the success of hematopoietic reconstitution in males.

In addition to successful initial engraftment (measured 8 weeks after transplant, at about 4 months of age), successful bone marrow transplants must be able to maintain engraftment over time. To assess engraftment efficiency over time, we isolated DNA from blood collected at monthly intervals, and used QPCR to measure the ERa^{fl} or ERa^{-1} DNA originating from the host in selected samples. At least 3 mice of each sex and genotype were evaluated at 6 months of age, and some were additionally evaluated at 8 and 10 months of age.

In both female and male $\text{ERa}^{-/-} \rightarrow \text{ERa}^{fl/+}$ and $\text{ERa}^{+/+} \rightarrow \text{ERa}^{fl/+}$ mice, the engraftment efficiency was stable between 4-8 months of age for females and 4-10 months for males (Figures 3.3a-d). The degree of engraftment did not significantly decrease in either set of female mice between 4-6 months, or male $\text{ERa}^{-/-} \rightarrow \text{ERa}^{fl/+}$ mice between 4-10 months. The degree of engraftment did significantly decrease between 4 and 10 months in $\text{ERa}^{+/+} \rightarrow \text{ERa}^{fl/+}$ males, however this was a small decrease, corresponding to less than 2% per month (average 100% at 4 months vs 93% at 10 months).



Figure 3.3 part 1 Engraftment efficiency decreases over time in female ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras



Figure 3.3 part 2 Engraftment efficiency decreases over time in female ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras

Figure 3.3 Engraftment efficiency decreases over time in female $ER\alpha^{++} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-+}$ chimeras

Engraftment efficiency was measured at later time points. The engraftment efficiency did not change significantly between 4 and 8 months in (a) female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras, (b) female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras, or between 4 and 10 months in (d) male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras. In (c) $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males engraftment decreased slightly but significantly between 4 and 10 months, at a rate of less than 2% per month (p=0.01). The engraftment of (f) female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras decreased significantly between 4 and 6 months (p=0.03), but no decrease in engraftment occurred between 4 and 6 months in (e) female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ mice, (g) male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ mice, or (h) $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ male mice. The engraftment efficiency of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras was remeasured at 6 months of age. In female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras, there was a significant decrease in engraftment efficiency between 4 and 6 months of age (Figure 3.3f). On average, the amount of donor-derived DNA detected in these mice decreased by 14% over this period, although this amount varied by individual. Female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ chimeras had stable engraftment, and there was no significant variation in engraftment between 4 month and 6 months (Figure 3.3e,g,h). Therefore, in female mice, loss of *ERa* in recipient mice transplanted with *ERa^{+/+}* hematopoietic cells results in a progressive decrease in the proportion of *ERa^{+/+}* hematopoietic cells. This effect is not observed in female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ male mice, the *ERa* genotype of hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells does not cause a large progressive decrease in engraftment efficiency.

CXCR4, CXCR7, and CXCL12 Expression is Not Affected by ERa

The success of hematopoietic reconstitution was affected by the *ERα* genotype of hematopoietic cells and non-hematopoietic cells in female, but not male mice. The chemokine CXCL12 mediates localization of HSCs to the stem cell niche by interacting with the chemokine receptors CXCR4 and CXCR7 on hematopoietic cells. The expression of these is regulated by estrogen (Boudot, 2011; Li, 2013). A change in the expression of one or more of these molecules could be responsible for impaired hematopoietic reconstitution in female mice.

Therefore, we examined the expression of CXCL12, CXCR4, and CXCR7 in global $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice. RNA was isolated from the bone marrow of $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice, and analyzed by QRT-PCR for CXCR4, CXCR7, and CXCL12, and compared to

GAPDH. We found no significant differences in the expression of CXCR4, CXCR7, or CXCL12 in bone marrow cells from $ERa^{+/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-}$ mice (Figure 3.4).

ERα in Hematopoietic Cells Does Not Affect Albuminuria or Survival

Although they do not all develop disease at exactly the same time, (NZB x NZW)F1 mice develop lupus at a predictable rate. Females develop and succumb to disease several months before males. $ERa^{+/+}$ females develop albuminuria with a median latency of 201 days, while $ERa^{+/+}$ males develop albuminuria at a median latency of 335 days (Bynote, 2008). The median lifespan for $ERa^{+/+}$ females is 238 days and for $ERa^{+/+}$ males is 321 days (Bynote, 2008). $ERa^{-/-}$ (NZB x NZW)F1 mice have significantly delayed albuminuria and prolonged survival. For female (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, loss of ERa increases the median survival time by >308 days, and median survival is extended by 113 days in males (Bynote, 2008). Therefore, loss of ERa has a greater impact on lupus in female mice.

In this study, albumin in the urine, or albuminuria, was measured as a non-invasive way to assess renal function. Albumin is a protein which is excluded from the urine by healthy kidneys, but is present in the urine of individuals with nephritis, and an increased concentration of albumin correlates with increased kidney damage. These chimeric mice were also monitored for survival until they reached a maximum of one year of age.

In ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice with successful engraftment, there was no difference in the incidence and latency to albuminuria (Figure 3.5a). 83% of ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and 92% of ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females developed detectable albuminuria before death, at a median age of 234 and 244 days, respectively. Similarly, there was no difference in the survival of ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females (Figure 3.5b). The median survival of ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females was 258 days, which is not different from



Figure 3.4 Expression of chemokine receptors is not affected by ERa deficiency

Figure 3.4 Expression of chemokine receptors is not affected by ERa deficiency

Levels of CXCR4, CXCR7, and CXCL12 mRNA were quantitatively measured in bone marrow cells from $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice. There were no significant differences in mRNA levels in (a) female or (b) male mice.



Figure 3.5 The ERa genotype of hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeras

Figure 3.5 The ERa genotype of hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeras

(a) Albuminuria was measured in female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice, and no difference was found in the median latency to albuminuria. Survival was monitored for up to one year in (b) female and (c) male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice, and there was no difference in the median survival in mice of either sex.

the 271 day median survival of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females. This suggests that, in female mice, the *ERa* genotype of hematopoietic cells does not affect the development of lupus.

Albuminuria and survival were initially monitored in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeric mice. However, after it became clear that the engraftment in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ females was uniformly unsuccessful, the albuminuria and survival studies were discontinued. All remaining mice in this arm of the study were sacrificed at six months of age.

No female mice from the ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ group achieved successful engraftment, so these mice have a hematopoietic compartment which consists of a mixed population of *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ and *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ cells. When mice from this group were compared to ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ mice, there was no difference in survival (Figure 3.6a). ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ females had a median survival of 247 days, and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ females had a median survival of 247 days, and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ females had a median survival of 247 days, and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ females had a median survival of 247 days, and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ females had a median survival of 278 days. Because the hematopoietic compartment of ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{-/-}$ females is a mixed population, we cannot draw conclusions about the impact of *ER* α in non-hematopoietic cells on lupus with these mice.

Albuminuria was not accurately assessed in males, because I was not able to consistently express urine in male mice, so albuminuria data will not be presented for males, but the survival of males was monitored for up to one year. There was no difference in the survival of $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ male mice (Figure 3.5c). $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males had a median survival time of 338 days, and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males had a median survival time of 358 days. This suggests that the *ERa* genotype of hematopoietic cells does not affect survival in male mice.



Figure 3.6 The *ERa* genotype of non-hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1s

Figure 3.6 The ERa genotype of non-hematopoietic cells does not impact the survival of chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1s

Survival was monitored for up to one year. In (a) female mice, including mice with inefficient engraftment, survival was not different in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice. (b) There was no difference in the survival of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ male mice.

There was no difference in the survival of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ male mice (Figure 3.6b). Neither group of male mice reached 50% mortality over the course of this study, so the median survival could not be calculated for these groups.

Together, these survival studies suggest that $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells are unable to attenuate lupus in female and male mice. Additionally, in male mice, no difference in survival was observed in mice with $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ non-hematopoietic cells, which suggests that $ER\alpha$ in non-hematopoietic cells does not affect the development of lupus.

Hematopoietic Estrogen Receptor Alpha Influences Autoantibody Production

(NZB x NZW)F1 lupus-prone mice produce antibodies against many nuclear antigens. To determine the effect of hematopoietic $ER\alpha$ expression on autoantibody production, $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice with successful engraftment were evaluated for autoantibody production using serum samples collected at monthly intervals. Nonpathogenic anti-chromatin IgG autoantibodies, which are among the first autoantibodies detected in lupus, were measured in female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice at 5, 6, and 7 months of age. At 5 months of age, both groups produced very little antichromatin IgG and there was no difference in antibody production between these groups. However, at 6 months of age ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ \rightarrow ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females produced significantly more anti-chromatin IgG than $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females (Figure 3.7a). At 7 months of age, there was no difference in the amount of anti-chromatin IgG produced by the two groups. In both groups of chimeric mice, there is a trend of increasing antibody production as mice age, which is consistent with previous observations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. These data suggest that female mice with $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells have attenuated lupus at 6 months, but by 7 months this attenuation is overcome and immune activation is similar to females with $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells.



Figure 3.7 Fewer autoantibodies are produced by female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras at 6 months of age

Figure 3.7 Fewer autoantibodies are produced by female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras at 6 months of age

(a) Serum α -chromatin IgG was measured by ELISA in female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice at 5, 6, and 7 months of age. $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice produced significantly less α -chromatin IgG at 6 months of age (p=0.006). (b) Anti-dsDNA IgG antibodies were measured in the same mice at 6, 7, and 8 months of age in the same mice. At 6 months $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice produced less anti-dsDNA IgG. (c) Anti-dsDNA IgG was measured in male mice at 8 months of age, and there was no difference in antibody production between $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males.

Pathogenic anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies were measured at 6, 7, and 8 months of age in ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females. Anti-dsDNA IgG production followed the same trend that was observed with anti-chromatin IgG production in these mice. At 6 months of age, ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females produced significantly more anti-dsDNA IgG than ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females (Figure 3.7b). However, by 7 and 8 months of age there was no difference in the anti-dsDNA IgG production between these groups. As with antichromatin IgG, anti-dsDNA IgG usually increases over time in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. This was observed in these experimental mice until 8 months of age, by which time many of the sickest mice had died, and the average level of anti-dsDNA IgG plateaued. Therefore, female mice with *ER\alpha^{-/-}* hematopoietic cells produced less anti-dsDNA IgG at 6 months of age, but as these mice aged, autoimmunity was activated, and lupus was no longer attenuated.

The latency to death in chimeric mice is similar between females at 6 months of age, and males at 8 months of age; therefore, anti-dsDNA IgG production was measured in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males at 8 months of age. Male mice produce the same amount of this antibody at 8 months of age (Figure 3.7c).

B and T cell Populations Are Unaffected by Hematopoietic ERa

ER α affects the development of many types of immune cells. Plasma cells and activated B and T cells are cells associated with more aggressive lupus, while other immune cells, like Tregs, negatively regulate the immune response. We examined several lymphocyte populations in the bone marrow and spleens of chimeric mice to see if *ER* α expression in hematopoietic cells affected these populations. The cells for this experiment were collected when mice were removed from the survival study due to signs of illness. A large proportion of male mice survived until the end of the study without developing signs of illness. This, combined with the relatively small number (n = 15/ group) of mice

produced for these studies, resulted in a very small number of ill male mice. Therefore, we were not able to capture data from enough ill males to compare $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice. Almost all female mice showed signs of illness over the course of the study, so we were able to capture data from enough $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice to compare these two groups.

No differences were found in the percentage of plasma cells, memory B cells, or Tregs in either the bone marrow or spleens of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice (Table 3.2). This indicates that at the end-stage of disease, the sizes of these B and T cell populations are not different in mice with and without *ER*\alpha expression in hematopoietic cells.

One consequence of knockout of *ERa* in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice is a dramatic reduction in the activation of B and T cells (Gould lab, unpublished data). Activation of B and T cells was also examined in female $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ mice. There was no difference in the percentage of activated B cells or activated T cells in the spleen (Table 3.3). This indicates that, at least at the end stage of disease, *ERa^{-/-* and *ERa^{+/+* hematopoietic cells are similarly activated in (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeras.

ERa Does Not Impact the Development of Moderate to Severe Glomerulonephritis In order to determine if the development of glomerulonephritis was affected by ERa in hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells, kidneys were collected at the end of the survival study. Kidneys sections were stained with Periodic acid-Schiff, and analyzed for signs of nephritis. All kidneys that were examined from ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+} and ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+} mice had moderate to severe glomerulonephritis (Figure 3.8a). There was no difference in percentage of affected glomeruli between ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+} and ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+} females; the mean percent of affected glomeruli was 78% and 80%,

	Bone marrow		Spleen	
	ERα ^{-/-} →ERα ^{fl/+}	$ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$	$ER\alpha^{} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$	$ER\alpha^{*\prime*}\!\!\rightarrow\!\!ER\alpha^{fl\!\prime*}$
% Plasma cells	5.4 ± 1.3	8.0 ± 3.8	2.5 ± 0.3	2.4 ± 0.05
% Total memory B cells	3.2 ± 1.2	4.7 ± 1.3	5.4 ± 1.2	1.3 ± 0.3
% T regulatory cells	6.0 ± 2.0	8.2 ± 5.8	4.1 ± 2.0	6.4 ± 1.6

Table 3.2 Lymphocyte populations in chimeric mice

Plasma cells- % of live CD138⁺ cells Total memory B cells- % of CD27⁺ of live CD19⁺ cells T regulatory cells- % of CD25⁺ CD62L^{lo} of live CD4⁺ cells

Table 3.3 B and T cell activation in the spleen

	$ER\alpha' \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$	ERα ^{+/+} →ERα ^{fl/+}
% Activated B cells	12.4 ± 2.1	13.0 ± 3.3
% Activated T cells	17.5 ± 4.8	18.9 ± 3.9

Activated B cells- % of CD80/86⁺ of live CD19⁺ cells Activated T cells- % of CD69⁺ of live CD4⁺ B cells



Figure 3.8 part 1 Chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice develop severe glomerulonephritis at the same frequency



Figure 3.8 part 2 Chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice develop severe glomerulonephritis at the same frequency

Figure 3.8 Chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice develop severe glomerulonephritis at the same frequency

Kidneys collected at the end of the survival study were stained with PAS and evaluated for glomerulonephritis. (a) Almost all kidneys from the $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras had severe glomerulonephritis and those that did not had moderate glomerulonephritis. (b) Although few mice in the $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ groups were kept until the end of the survival study, the kidneys from these mice all had moderate or severe glomerulonephritis. Representative sections from (c) female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$, (d) female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$, (e) male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$, and (f) male $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras are shown.

respectively. Similarly, there was no difference in the percentage of affected glomeruli in males. Male $\text{ER}\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow \text{ER}\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice had an average of 77% affected glomeruli, while $\text{ER}\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow \text{ER}\alpha^{fl/+}$ males had an average of 74% affected glomeruli. Representative images of PAS-stained kidneys from each of these groups are shown (Figure 3.8c-f).

Because the survival studies for $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice were terminated prematurely, there were few samples available from mice that had completed the survival study in which to analyze glomerulonephritis. However, 2-4 samples per group were analyzed, and all showed signs of moderate to severe glomerulonephritis (Figure 3.8b). All types of chimeric mice from these studies developed glomerulonephritis characteristic of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Therefore, these mice are dying from lupus-related causes, not as a side effect of the irradiation and transplantation procedure.

Autoreactive Plasma Cells Survive Irradiation

ELISA data indicated that the development of autoimmunity is delayed in $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females compared to $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females, which supported our hypothesis that *ERa* in immune cells promotes lupus. However, the subsequent increase in autoantibody production suggested that somehow $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ immune cells became activated and were driving the progression of lupus. If $ER^{fl/+}$ host-derived plasma cells were driving autoantibody production in 7 and 8 month old $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice, this could also be the reason that we did not observe a difference in survival between mice with $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells.

In an effort to address the hypothesis that the failure to see attenuation of lupus in $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice was due to antibody production by residual, host-derived $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ plasma cells, we looked for the presence of $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ plasma cells in mice at the end of the

survival study. CD138⁺ plasma cells were isolated with a magnetic column, DNA was isolated, and QPCR used to detect the amount of DNA derived from host plasma cells. DNA from the $ERa^{fl/+}$ host could be detected in 60% of plasma cell samples from bone marrow and 62.5% from spleen (Figure 3.9a). Overall, $ERa^{fl/+}$ DNA was detected in 6 of 9 mice used for this experiment from both $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ mice. All of the mice in which $ERa^{fl/+}$ plasma cell DNA was not detected were one year old, so it is possible that $ERa^{fl/+}$ plasma cells could have been detected in these mice at a younger age. This indicates that long-lived plasma cells may survive irradiation, and persist for 7-10 months after irradiation.

Although detection of *ERa^{fl/+}* plasma cells in chimeric mice indicated that some host plasma cells either survived irradiation or arose from cells that did, this experiment did not address the specificity of these cells. To determine if host dsDNA-reactive plasma cells survived irradiation, young (NZB x NZW)F1 mice were irradiated and not injected with replacement bone marrow. After one week, plasma cells were isolated and anti-dsDNA IgG ELISpot was performed. Figure 3.9b shows an example of ELISpot wells containing blue-green spots which represent dsDNA-reactive plasma cells.

Irradiation of young mice caused a greater than ten-fold decrease in the number of live cells recovered from the bone marrow and spleen. Accordingly, after one week the spleen weight was reduced by 65-75% in irradiated mice compared to unirradiated littermate controls. Live long-lived plasma cells (PI⁻ CD138⁺ MHCII^{Io}) and short-lived plasma cells (PI⁻ CD138⁺ MHCII^{Io}) and spleen and applied to a plate coated with dsDNA.

dsDNA-reactive long-lived and short-lived plasma cells were detected in the spleen and bone marrow of young, irradiated mice. The percent of dsDNA-reactive cells ranged

from 0.27-0.41% (Table 3.4). This is a relatively high percentage of plasma cells to be reactive to a single antigen. These results show that pathogenic dsDNA-reactive plasma cells can survive irradiation in 10 week old (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. These residual pathogenic cells may be sufficient to cause lupus in these mice.



b.



Figure 3.9 Autoreactive plasma cells from the host survive irradiation

Figure 3.9 Autoreactive plasma cells from the host survive irradiation

Plasma cells were isolated from $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice at the end of the survival study, and the origin of the cells was evaluated by QPCR. (a) Plasma cells from host mice were detected in the bone marrow and spleen of mice which had received both $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER^{-/-}$ transplants. (b) An example of an ELISPOT plate showing dsDNA-reactive plasma cells.

Table 3.4 dsDNA-reactive plasma cells survive irradiation in young (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

	Long-lived plasma cells	Short-lived plasma cells
Spleen	0.27 ± 0.07%	0.41 ± 0.29%
Bone marrow	0.37 ± 0.09%	0.41 ± 0.07%

Long-lived plasma cells (PI⁻ CD138⁺ MHCII^{lo}) Short-lived plasma cells (PI⁻ CD138⁺ MHCII^{hi})

Discussion

ERa signaling promotes the pathogenesis of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (Bynote, 2008; Li, 2007). To investigate the cell type/types that mediate this effect, we created chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells or $ERa^{-/-}$ nonhematopoietic cells. Although our studies were not able to delineate the impact of $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells on lupus, our studies demonstrated the importance of ERa signaling on hematopoietic reconstitution.

Age- and sex-matched (NZB x NZW)F1 $ERa^{+/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-}$ bone marrow was transplanted into (NZB x NZW)F1 $ERa^{fl/+}$ mice to examine the impact of the ERagenotype of hematopoietic cells on lupus. Among female mice, $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ chimeras have significantly less successful grafts than $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ chimeras, but grafts from both these sets of mice were stable over time. There was no difference in the engraftment efficiency between $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ male mice. Therefore, $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells from female and male mice have different potential for engraftment. This difference is caused by intrinsic differences between cells from females and males. HSCs from females require ERa to maintain the normal rate of cell division (Nakada, 2014). $ERa^{-/-}$ cells from females could also have an impaired ability to hone to the stem cell niche.

In a set of complementary experiments, $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ bone marrow was transplanted to $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ or $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice in order to determine the impact of $ER\alpha$ in non-hematopoietic cells on lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. At 8 weeks after transplant, $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice have dramatically lower engraftment efficiency compared to $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ females, and the efficiency of engraftment in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ females decreases over time. We believe that this is caused by an exhaustion of $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells in $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice where serum E2 levels are 10x higher than in $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ females. Treatment with estrogen

causes an increased rate of HSC and MPP division in a cell intrinsic manner (Nakada, 2010; Illing, 2012). This estrogen-induced increase in division is mediated by *ERa* (Nakada, 2010). Additionally, extended treatment with high dose E2 causes exhaustion of *ERa*^{+/+} hematopoietic cells, while *ERa*^{-/-} cells are resistant to this effect (Thurmond, 2000). Together, this supports our theory that the progressive decrease in engraftment efficiency in $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-}$ female chimeric mice is due to exhaustion of *ERa*^{+/+} hematopoietic cells caused by the high level of serum E2 in female *ERa*^{-/-} mice. Exhaustion of *ERa*^{+/+} hematopoietic cells causes *ERa*^{-/-} cells that survived irradiation to comprise an increasing proportion of the hematopoietic population in these mice.

We hypothesized that another factor that may contribute to engraftment failure in $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice may be a difference in the bone marrow microenvironment. A difference in the bone marrow microenvironment between female $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice could prevent HSCs from locating and engrafting in the stem cell niche. Our analysis of chemokine receptors CXCR4 and CXCR7, and the chemokine ligand CXCL12, which are involved in HSC homing to the stem cell niche, did not reveal a difference in the expression of these molecules between $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ female mice. Estrogen also has bone marrow stromal cell intrinsic effects, which affect the development of hematopoietic cells (Smithson, 1995). Therefore, $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ bone marrow stromal cells could negatively impact the survival of $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells.

No difference in engraftment success was observed in (NZB x NZW)F1 male mice from either set of transplants. This result was not surprising, because ER α does not have the same effects on hematopoietic cells in males that it has in females. HSCs divide at the same rate in $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ male mice (Nakada, 2014). Additionally, male $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ mice have the same level of serum E2 as $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ males, so $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells would not undergo rapid E2-induced division, as in females.

In female and male mice that were considered successful transplants, we found that the *ERa* genotype of hematopoietic cells does not impact median survival. The median survival times of $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ females are not different from each other, but are 20-33 days longer than global $ERa^{+/+}$ females (Bynote, 2008). Similarly, the median survival of male $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ chimeras are not different, but are 17-37 days longer than global $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ chimeras are not different, but are 17-37 days longer than global $ERa^{+/+}$ males. The delay in lupus-related death observed in chimeras compared to non-transplanted (NZB x NZW)F1s likely occurs because, although the donor bone marrow cells are age-matched with the recipients, reconstitution of the hematopoietic compartment takes several weeks, and the pathogenic processes that promote lupus are delayed while reconstitution takes place.

Female $\text{ER}\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow \text{ER}\alpha^{\text{fl/+}}$ chimeras had lower levels of anti-chromatin and anti-dsDNA antibodies at 6 months of age (2.5-3 months before death) compared to $\text{ER}\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow \text{ER}\alpha^{\text{fl/+}}$ females. However, the amount of anti-chromatin and anti-dsDNA antibodies was not significantly different between these groups at 7 months of age. This suggests that although $\text{ER}\alpha^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells attenuate lupus at a young age, this effect is overcome in older mice, leading to increased autoantibody production.

The unsuccessful engraftment of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice prevented us from assessing the impact of *ER* α in non-hematopoietic cells on lupus in female mice. These mice had hematopoietic compartments composed of a mix of *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ and *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ cells. There was no difference in the survival of male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ mice, which suggested that the *ER* α genotype of non-hematopoietic cells does not impact the development of lupus.

A confounding factor that should be considered when interpreting these results is the incomplete ablation of the host immune system. Although irradiation effectively kills rapidly dividing cells, long-lived plasma cells are resistant to irradiation-induced cell death and can survive for more than 6 months after irradiation (Miller, 1967). A recent study has shown that many long-lived plasma cells are produced in young (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (> 10^5 by 6 weeks of age in the spleen) many hundreds of which are dsDNA-reactive (Taddeo, 2015).

For ER α^{--} →ER α^{\pm} and ER α^{\pm} →ER α^{\pm} →ER α^{\pm} chimeras, mice with up to 5% of host DNA in the peripheral blood were considered to have successful engraftment. Our ELISpot analysis showed that 0.27-0.41% of plasma cells were dsDNA reactive in 10 week old (NZB x NZW)F1 mice that express *ER* α . This seems to be quite a large percentage of plasma cells to be reactive against a single antigen. There have been few reports of the percentage of plasma cells reactive to a single antigen, likely because the frequency of these cells is very low. A study of 5-7 month old (NZB x NZW)F1s found that ~0.03% of bone marrow plasma cells were dsDNA reactive, while ~0.07% of spleen plasma cells were dsDNA reactive (Winter, 2015). Therefore, our analysis found that young, irradiated (NZB x NZW)F1 mice had a larger proportion of dsDNA-reactive plasma cells compared to older, unirradiated (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Thus, we propose that the host-derived *ER* α -competent dsDNA-reactive cells significantly accelerated the development of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 chimeric mice.

Chapter 4: Deletion of ER α in B cells attenuates lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

Abstract

Lupus is a systemic autoimmune disease that disproportionally affects women and is characterized by the production of autoreactive antibodies against nuclear antigens. Estrogen has long been believed to play an important role in the pathogenesis of lupus. Knockout of $ER\alpha$ considerably ameliorates lupus in lupus-prone mice. Because of the significant pathogenic role of B cells in lupus, we hypothesized that $ER\alpha$ expression in B cells promotes lupus. To test this hypothesis, we generated a murine lupus model where $ER\alpha$ is deleted from B cells using a cre-loxP system on the (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background. On this genetic background, the B cell specific CD19-Cre driver induced only moderately efficient deletion of ERa. Despite this, mice with B cell specific ERa deletion, albeit incomplete, survived significantly longer than controls, and produced significantly lower levels of pathogenic anti-dsDNA autoantibodies. B cell specific deletion of ERa did not disturb B cell populations in the bone marrow or spleen, but it caused a significant reduction in the proportion of B cells that were activated. Additionally, we found that the CD19-Cre knockin allele had a significant impact on lupus and B cell populations. This emphasizes the need for cre-only controls in experiments using cre-loxP systems.
Background

Lupus is a disease in which multiple types of hematopoietic cells function abnormally in ways that lead to the development of systemic autoimmunity. Although multiple types of hematopoietic cells contribute to lupus, B cells play a central role. Lupus patients, as well as lupus-prone mice, have autoreactive B cells that produce autoantibodies. Antibodies against dsDNA are pathogenic in lupus. In a lupus-prone mouse strain that lacks mature B cells, the lupus phenotype is completely ameliorated (Shlomchik, 1994). A mild form of lupus occurs when the same strain of lupus-prone mice produce B cells that do not secrete antibody (Chan, 1999).

Depletion of B cells is an attractive therapeutic target for the treatment of lupus, but disappointingly, B cell depletion with the CD20 antibody rituximab did not significantly improve symptoms in lupus patients. In 2011, belimumab became the first new FDA approved lupus treatment in 56 years. Belimumab is an antibody that restricts the number of B cells produced by depleting the B cell growth factor BAFF, which is required for the survival of developing B cells. Despite the low proportion of patients who showed significant symptom improvement from belimumab treatment, its approval by the FDA demonstrates both the great need for new lupus therapies and the potential for B cell targeting by future lupus therapies.

Lupus is a disease that predominately affects young women, and it has long been thought that estrogens play a key role in the development of lupus. Exposure to both endogenous and exogenous estrogens is a risk factor for developing lupus (Costenbader, 2007). In lupus-prone mice, estrogen signaling through ERα significantly promotes autoantibody production and mortality (Li, 2007; Bynote, 2008). In these studies, the cell type or types responsible for these effects could not be identified.

Estrogens have many effects on the immune system, and particularly impact B cells in multiple ways which contribute to the development of autoimmunity.

Immature B cells in the bone marrow which have strongly autoreactive BCRs normally undergo clonal deletion. In the periphery, autoreactive mature B cells are rendered anergic at the transitional stage in secondary lymphoid organs. High levels of E2 allow high-affinity autoreactive B cells to escape negative selection at the immature and T2 stages (Grimaldi, 2006). Additionally, in a high-estrogen environment, estrogen signaling in B cells, predominately through ER α , causes upregulation of *CD22* and *SHP-1* which leads to decreased BCR signaling, thereby increasing the concentration of antigen required for tolerization of autoreactive B cells, and protecting autoreactive B cells from receptor-mediated apoptosis (Grimald, 2002; Hill, 2011). High levels of E2 also cause increased expression of anti-apoptotic *Bcl-2* and the B cell survival factor *BAFF* (Grimaldi, 2002; Hill, 2011). By decreasing the strength of BCR signaling and increasing the expression of pro-survival molecules, estrogens enhance the survival of high-affinity autoreactive B cells.

In addition to autoreactive B cells that arise as the result of VDJ recombination, autoreactive B cells can be generated by somatic hypermutation in the periphery. Estrogen promotes somatic hypermutation by stimulating the expression of activationinduced deaminase (Mai, 2010; Pauklin, 2009). Therefore, estrogen can potentially promote the development of autoreactive B cells via multiple pathways.

Enhanced survival of autoreactive B cells in mice treated with high levels of E2 causes an increase in the marginal zone B cell population in the spleen (Grimaldi, 2001; Grimaldi, 2006). In lupus-prone mice, the spleen marginal zone B cell population is enriched for dsDNA-reactive B cells compared to follicular B cells (Enghard, 2011).

Additionally, $ER\alpha$ promotes the activation of splenic B cells in female mice that carry a (NZB x NZW)F1-derived lupus susceptibility loci (Yoachim, 2015).

Together, these data led us to hypothesize that ER α signaling in B cells promotes lupus. To test this hypothesis, we have generated lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with *ER* α deletion in the B cell compartment. (NZB x NZW)F1 lupus-prone mice have several important similarities to lupus patients. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice produce pathogenic antidsDNA antibodies and develop fatal glomerulonephritis. They also have a gender bias, with female mice developing and succumbing to disease several months before males. To develop (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with B cell specific *ER* α deletion, we created NZB females that carry the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele and are globally heterozygous for *ER* α . B cells begin to express *CD19* at the pro-B cell stage in the bone marrow. *CD19* expression causes deletion of the floxed *ER* α allele in B cells, while *ER* α is left intact in non-B cells. Global *ER* $\alpha^{+/}$ does not impact the survival or development of glomerulonephritis in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (Bynote, 2008).

Previously, it has been shown that the deletion efficiency of the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele is 75-80% in bone marrow B cells and 90-95% in spleen B cells on the 129 genetic background (Rickert, 1997). Although the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele has been extensively used in other mouse strains, to our knowledge, this is the first report of its use in a lupusprone mouse model. Our studies show that deletion of *ERa* in a moderate proportion of B cells caused significant amelioration of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

<u>Methods</u>

Production of experimental animals

To produce NZB mice carrying the CD19-Cre knockin allele, B6.129P2(C)-*Cd19* tm1(cre)^{Cgn/}J mice were purchased (The Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA) and crossed with NZB mice. Genotyping for the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele was done with (IMR1084Tg F:5'-GCGGTCTGGCAGTAAAAACTATC-3' and IMR1085Tg R: 5'-GTGAAACAGCATTGCTGTCACTT-3') primers, with (COO3IC F: 5'-

CTAGGCCACAGAATTGAAAGATCT-3' and COO4IC R 5'-

GTAGGTGGAAATTCTAGCATCATCC-3') primers as an internal positive control. Offspring carrying the CD19-Cre knockin allele (*CD19-Cre*) were backcrossed to NZB mice for 4-5 more generations using simple sequence length polymorphism (SSLP) marker assisted selection. NZB.CD19^{Cre/+} mice were then crossed to NZB.ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ mice previously generated in our lab, producing NZB mice heterozygous for both *CD19-Cre* and *ER* α (Bynote, 2008). Genotyping for the exon 2 deletion of *ER* α was performed as described (www.jax.org/protocols). The ERaEx2 F primer: 5'-

TACGGCCAGTCGGGCATC-3' (0.5 uM/rxn) and either the ERaEx2wtR 5'-

GTAGAAGGCGGGGGGGGGCCGGTGTC-3' (0.06 uM/rxn) or ERaEx2null R 5'-

GCTACTTCCATTTGTCACGTCC-3' (2 uM/rxn) primers were used to produce 234 bp and ~300 bp products, respectively. NZW.ER $\alpha^{fl/fl}$ mice homozygous for an *ER* α allele in which exon 3 is flanked by loxP sites, were previously produced by backcrossing the floxed *ER* α allele from B6.*ER\alpha^{f/fl}* mice to the NZW background using marker assisted selection, and intercrossing NZW.*ER\alpha^{fl/+}* mice as previously described (Nelson, 2016). Genotyping for the *ER\alpha^{fl}* allele was done with the primers N6delcKF: 5'-

GACTCGCTACTGTGCCGTGTGC-3' and N6del3R 5'-

CTTCCCTGGCATTACCACTTCTCCT-3'. The $ER\alpha^+$ allele produces a 275 bp product,

while the $ER\alpha^{fl}$ allele produces a 475 bp product. To produce experimental mice, NZB.CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{+/-}$ female mice were crossed with NZW.ER $\alpha^{fl/fl}$ males.

In addition to marker assisted selection performed in our lab, the genetic backgrounds of NZB.CD19^{Cre/+} and NZW.ERα^{fl/fl} mice were analyzed at the DartMouse Mouse Speed Congenic Core Facility at Dartmouth Medical School. Using a 1449 SNP Illumina beadchip, the genetic origins of 733 SNPs spread throughout the genome were determined.

All animals were housed under conditions of controlled humidity, temperature, and lighting in facilities accredited by the American Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care, operating in accordance with standards set by the *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals*. Mice had *ad libitum* access to 7904 Teklad Irradiated S-2335 Mouse Breeder Diet (Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI, USA). All procedures involving live animals were approved by the University of Nebraska Medical Center Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

Quantification of $ER\alpha$ deletion

To evaluate the efficiency of Cre-mediated *ERα* deletion in B cells, CD19⁺ cells were isolated from the bone marrow and spleen of 2-6 month old (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-}, CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+}, CD19^{+/+}; ERα^{fl/+}, and CD19^{+/+}; ERα^{fl/-} mice. Briefly, bone marrow and spleen cells were isolated, passed through a 70 µm cell strainer to create a single cell suspension, and red blood cells lysed with ACK lysis buffer (Gibco, Waltham, MA, USA). Cells were labeled using CD19 Microbeads, and CD19⁺ cells were isolated using an AUTOMacsPro as per manufacturer protocol (Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch-Gladbach, Germany). After isolation, DNA was isolated from CD19⁺ cells using a DNeasy Kit as per manufacturer protocol for cultured cells (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany).

Quantitative PCR was performed on isolated CD19⁺ cell DNA as previously described (Nelson, 2016). Briefly, a primer set was developed flanking the LoxP sites around ER α Exon 3 (ER α Del F: 5'-TGGAATGAGACTTGTCTATCTTCG-3', ER α Del R: 5'-AACCAAGGAGAACAGAGAGACT-3'). From these primers, wild type and floxed *ER\alpha* alleles flank regions of 699 and 773 bp, respectively, while *ER\alpha* which has undergone recombination produces a product of 161 bp. In this QPCR assay, the wild type and floxed *ER\alpha* alleles do not form products and only *ER\alpha* that has undergone deletion is measured by this assay. A primer set in the unaffected *ER\alpha* Exon 5 serves as a control in a separate reaction (ER α Ex5 F: 5'-GGAAGGCCGAAATGAAATGGG-3' and ER α Ex5 R: 5'-CCAACAAGGCACTGACCATC-3').

Survival studies

Survival of animals was monitored over one year. Animals were euthanized by CO₂ asphyxiation when they exhibited persistent albuminuria of 4+ (>2000 mg/dl) or physical signs of distress. Albuminuria was initially measured monthly, and with increasing frequency after a positive measurement using Albustix (Bayer Corporation, Elkhorn, IN, USA).

Histological analysis

Kidneys were collected from mice upon death or sacrifice at the end of the study. Tissues were fixed in 10% formalin for 96 hours, paraffin embedded, and sectioned. Kidney sections were stained with Periodic Acid Schiff (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) and 100 glomeruli per kidney were evaluated as previously described (Yuan, 2013). Kidney sections were stained with anti-mouse IgG to detect immune complexes and color developed with the DAB kit (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA, USA). To quantify the amount of immune complex (IC) staining in glomeruli, the color density of ≤20 immune complex stained and unstained glomeruli was measured and averaged. A ratio of the two densities was calculated, and a higher number indicates more IC staining.

Serological analysis

Serum was collected from mice at monthly intervals beginning at 2 months of age. Enzyme Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) was used to measure serum antibody levels. Anti-dsDNA IgG ELISAs were done using Immulon 2 HB plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) coated with excess calf thymus dsDNA (Rockland Immunochemicals Inc., Limerick, PA, USA). Diluted serum samples were incubated on the plate, followed by anti-mouse IgG HRP conjugate, TMB substrate, and Stop Solution (Alpha Diagnostic International, San Antonio, TX, USA) was added and plates read at 450 nm. Plates were washed with 0.05% Tween-20 in PBS.

Total IgM, IgG1, IgG2a, IgG2b, and IgG3 ELISAs were done using Immulon 2 HB plates (Thermo) coated with 5 ng/ml capture antibody (Southern Biotech, Birmingham, AL, USA) and incubated overnight at 4°C. Briefly, wells were incubated in blocking solution, incubated with samples and standards, then incubated with isotype specific alkaline phosphatate-labeled antibody, after which 1 mg/ml PNPP solution was applied for 20 minutes (Southern Biotech). Plates were read on a microplate reader at 415 nm. The concentrations of IgG1, IgG2a, IgG2b, and IgG3 were added together to find total IgG.

Anti-dsDNA Ig2a and IgG2b ELISAs were performed by applying standards and samples to dsDNA-coated Immulon 2 HB plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Isotype specific alkaline phosphatate-labeled antibodies, and PNPP solution (Southern Biotech) were added and plates read as for total isotype ELISAs.

Flow cytometry

To assess B cell development by flow cytometry, single cell suspensions were prepared and incubated with primary antibody for 30 minutes on ice. After staining for surface proteins, cells were incubated with Propidium Iodide (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA, USA) for 10 minutes as a live/dead stain. After staining, cells were fixed with 0.6% formalin. The antibodies used were CD4-PE, CD5-PE, CD19-FITC, CD69-FITC, CD86-PE, B220-APC, CD93-BB515, CD279-APC, CXCR5-PECy7 (all BD Biosciences), IgM-FITC (Southern Biotech), IgD-APC-Cy7 (Biolegend, San Diego, CA, USA), CD21eFlour450, and CD23-PE-Cy7 (eBioscience Inc., San Diego, CA, USA). Apoptosis was analyzed with Teleford reagent. Flow cytometry was performed with a BD LSRII Flow Cytometer and analyzed with FACSDiva software (BD Biosciences, v.8.0).

Statistics

Statistical analysis was done using SPSS software (IBM, v. 22). P values of less than or equal to 0.05 are considered significant. Kaplan Meyer survival curves with log rank tests were used to evaluate survival, and student's t tests or ANOVA were used to analyze QPCR, ELISA, histology, and flow cytometry data.

<u>Results</u>

Production of Experimental Animals

(NZB x NZW)F1 mice are a commonly used model of lupus. Characteristics of this model include the presence of autoreactive B and T cells, the production of autoreactive antibodies, and the development of fatal glomerulonephritis. To explore the role of ER α in B cells in lupus, we used the cre-loxP system to create a mouse model with *ER\alpha* deletion in B cells on a lupus-prone genetic background.

NZB.CD19^{Cre/+} mice were produced by backcrossing the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele onto the NZB background using simple sequence length polymorphism (SSLP) marker assisted selection. The 111 SSLP markers used for this process and their genetic locations are listed in Table 4.1. By the N5 generation, an average of only 7% of SSLP markers indicated remaining heterozygosity, while 93% were homozygous for NZB. In addition to our SSLP analysis, 733 SNPs were analyzed using DNA from an N5 NZB which was estimated by our SSLP analysis to be 94% NZB. SNP analysis showed this N5 NZB was 96% homozygous for NZB (Figure 4.1). All major areas of heterozygosity had been identified by our SSLP genotyping, and no remaining areas of residual heterozygosity were found in known SLE susceptibility loci. At this point, *CD19-Cre* was determined to be extensively backcrossed onto the NZB background.

NZB.CD19^{Cre/+} mice were crossed with NZB.ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ mice to produce NZB.CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ mice. NZB.CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{+/-}$ females were crossed with NZW.ER $\alpha^{fl/fl}$ males to produce (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice, which should have no functional *ER* α alleles in CD19⁺ B cells after cre-mediated recombination. Previous studies have shown that global *ER* $\alpha^{+/-}$ has no impact on lupus (Bynote, 2008). Therefore, any differences

Table 4.1 SSLP markers used for the	production of NZB.CD19-Cre mice
-------------------------------------	---------------------------------

Marker (location in cM, Mb)			
D1Mit316 (2.46, 10.3)	D6Mit209 (32.56, 75.5)	D12Nds2 (62.22, 115.1)	
D1Mit169 (9.9, 24.1)	D6Mit328 (52.62, 112.7)	D13Mit16 (7.26, 20.4)	
D1Mit123 (17.67, 39.2)	D6Mit14 (77.64, 145.6)	D13Mit275 (14.5, 37.4)	
D1Mit132 (39.51, 77.1)	D7Mit21 (1.91, 3.3)	D13Mit13 (30.06, 56.6)	
D1Mit440 (44.98, 90.7)	D7Mit267 (17.09, 30.3)	D13Mit126 (45.05, 85.5)	
D1Mit495 (55.79, 129.5)	D7Mit82 (32.76, 58.8)	D13Mit74 (56.92, 106.7)	
D1Mit159 (69.03, 161.6)	D7Mit248 (ND, 63.8)	D13Mit151 (64.72, 116.3)	
D1Mit111 (76.73, 170.9)	D7Mit323 (54.45, 108)	D14Mit126 (11.94, 22.7)	
D1Mit426 (84.32, 182.3)	D7Mit98 (60.49, 122.1)	D14Mit60 (24.6, 47.7)	
D1Mit209 (96.35, 193.3)	D7Mit358 (67.27, 129.9)	D14Mit5 (31.49, 60.3)	
D2Mit1 (2.33, 3.8)	D7Mit101 (69.01, 132.8)	D14Mit68 (37.61, 72.9)	
D2Mit83 (19.38, 28.8)	D7Mit332 (77.87, 141.2)	D14Mit106 (50.9, 100.6)	
D2Mit156 (31.66, 56.9)	D8Mit155 (2.14, 5)	D14Mit177 (60.21, 116.8)	
D2Mit327 (40.88, 69.3)	D8Mit289 (16.47, 29.9)	D15Mit252 (8.54, 22.6)	
D2Mit94 (47.93, 80)	D8Mit69 (29.7, 59.2)	D15Mit143 (19.62, 52)	
D2Mit395 (59.97, 119.4)	D8Mit178 (34.43, 73.6)	D15Mit67 (32.17, 70)	
D2Mit411 (80.04, 159.4)	D8Mit211 (52, 105.2)	D15Mit107 (39.79, 84.2)	
D2Mit145 (86.75, 166.2)	D8Mit49 (72.38, 126.6)	D15Mit161 (52.78, 96.8)	
D3Mit203 (10.82, 26.8)	D9Mit90 (17.8, 32.3)	D16Mit131 (3.41, 7.3)	
D3Mit51 (ND, 77.0)	D9Mit129 (24.45, 43.7)	D16Mit60 (23.27, 32.7)	
D3Mit26 (34.97, 79.5)	D9Mit123 (40.88, 73.4)	D16Mit139 (37.28, 65.7)	
D3Mit311 (40.14, 92.8)	D9Mit355 (51.41, 98.7)	D16Mit52 (53.73, 92.7)	
D3Mit320 (66.75, 143.2)	D9Mit55 (65.28, 114.7)	D17Mit164 (2.11, 3.9)	
D3Mit19 (ND, 164.4)	D10Mit213 (9.75, 20.1)	D17Mit51 (19.74, 43.6)	
D4Mit193 (13.99, 32.3)	D10Mit20 (34.83, 66.5)	D17Mit10 (ND, 51.0)	
D4Mit17 (33.96, 63)	D10Mit230 (45.28, 89.7)	D17Mit93 (45.2, 74.2)	
D4Mit9 (43.34, 94.7)	D10Mit233 (61.58, 113.8)	D17Mit122 (52.25, 83.5)	
D4Mit308 (57.66, 123.8)	D10Mit297 (72.31, 124.5)	D18Mit222 (8.08, 14.7)	
D4Mit42 (82.64, 150.9)	D11Mit71 (4.7, 6.8)	D18Mit177 (21.39, 41.1)	
D5Mit348 (11.97, 24.4)	D11Mit189 (27.39, 45.3)	D18Mit186 (45.63, 72.2)	
D5Mit352 (18.4, 36)	D11Mit5 (40.59, 67)	D18Mit144 (57.79, 85.7)	
D5Mit201 (39.55, 75.6)	D11Mit285 (54.64, 89.8)	D19Mit96 (15.54, 21.9)	
D5Mit314 (53.25, 110.1)	D11Mit333 (71.83, 108.6)	D19Mit88 (32.23, 37.3)	
D5Mit97 (76.1, 137.5)	D12Mit182 (5.52, 10.9)	D19Mit90 (35.97, 42.3)	
D5Mit143 (89.8, 151.8)	D12Mit60 (15.54, 35.5)	D19Mit103 (48.46, 53.8)	
D6Mit138 (1.81, 4.5)	D12Mit91 (30.06, 72.8)		
D6Mit116 (11.5, 21.1)	D12Mit158 (38.14, 83.7)		
D6Mit123 (27.76, 56.9)	D12Mit7 (ND, 103)		

KG 481



Figure 4.1 The CD19-Cre knockin allele was backcrossed onto the NZB genetic background

Figure 4.1 The CD19-Cre knockin allele was backcrossed onto the NZB genetic background

SNP analysis was performed on an NZB.CD19-Cre N5 female mouse to determine the purity of the genetic background. 96% of informative SNPs were NZB homozygous, while 4% of SNPs showed residual B6/NZB heterozygosity, including the region surrounding the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele on distal chromosome 7.

observed in lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice are due to the deletion of *ER* α in B cells.

On the (NZB x NZW)F1 Genetic Background, the CD19-Cre Knockin Allele Causes Only Moderately Efficient Deletion of ER α and Increases B cell Apoptosis

The CD19-Cre knockin allele was previously shown to have a deletion efficiency of 75-80% in bone marrow pre-B cells and 90-95% in splenic B cells on the 129 genetic background (Rickert, 1997). To assess the efficiency of CD19-Cre mediated deletion of ER α on the (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background, CD19⁺ cells from bone marrow and spleen were isolated from 2-6 month old mice, and DNA from these cells was analyzed for deletion efficiency. The efficiency of deletion was not different at different ages, nor were there any sex-related differences in deletion efficiency. No deletion was detected in any CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{1/+}$ or CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{1/-}$ samples (not shown). CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{1/+}$ mice have an average of 27% deletion efficiency in CD19⁺ bone marrow cells, which is not significantly different from CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice which have an average deletion efficiency of 18% (Figure 4.2a). CD19⁺ spleen cells from CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice have an average deletion efficiency of 53%, while CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice have an average deletion efficiency of 54%. Our results affirm previous findings which showed that that the efficiency of *CD19-Cre* mediated gene deletion is higher in splenic B cells than bone marrow B cells; however, deletion efficiency on the (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background is significantly lower than has been previously reported.

We posit that the lupus-prone genetic background of (NZB x NZW)F1 mice is the reason only a moderate level of $ER\alpha$ deletion is observed. Cre recombinase can cleave at loxPlike sites throughout the mammalian genome, causing dsDNA breaks (Loonstra, 2001). Many lupus patients cannot effectively repair dsDNA breaks (Bassi, 2008; Davies, 2012). Unrepaired dsDNA breaks lead to cell death. This means that cells that express



Figure 4.2 The CD19-Cre knockin allele causes apoptosis and decreased CD19 expression in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

Figure 4.2 The CD19-Cre knockin allele causes apoptosis and decreased CD19 expression in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

The efficiency of *ERa* deletion was measured in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. (a) *ERa* deletion in CD19⁺ bone marrow and spleen cells was moderately successful. (b) The rate of apoptosis in CD19⁺ splenocytes was increased in female mice with the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele (p=0.003). Fluorescent intensity of CD19 staining on B cells was measured in mice with and without the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele. (c) CD19 expression was reduced in mice with the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele (representative sample shown). (d) Mean fluorescent intensity of CD19 staining was consistently and significantly reduced in both bone marrow and spleen B cells (p=6.0x10⁻⁹, p=3.3x10⁻¹³).

low levels of cre recombinase may have a survival advantage, and this could contribute to the decreased efficiency of cre-mediated deletion observed in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Our lab has previously observed inefficient *Lck-Cre* mediated deletion of *ERa* in T cells in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, as well as an increase in T cell apoptosis (Nelson, 2016). We examined apoptosis in young (NZB x NZW)F1 mice and found that females that have the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele had significantly more apoptotic CD19⁺ splenocytes than *CD19^{+/+}* mice (Figure 4.2b). No difference was observed in apoptosis in CD19⁺ bone marrow cells.

In our (NZB x NZW)F1 model, deletion of *ERa* in B cells was only moderately efficient, and the B cell population in CD19^{Cre/+}; $ERa^{fl/-}$ mice was composed of a mixture of $ERa^{+/-}$ and $ERa^{-/-}$ cells. The mixed nature of the B cell compartment in this model impacted the magnitude of the effects of B cell ERa on lupus that could be observed.

The CD19-Cre Knockin Allele Causes Reduced CD19 Expression

The *CD19-Cre* knockin allele by itself has the potential to impact the lupus phenotype in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Mice that carry the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele have significantly less *CD19* expression on B cells compared to *CD19^{+/+}* littermates (Figure 4.2c). In the bone marrow, *CD19-Cre* mice have an average of 65% as much CD19 as *CD19^{+/+}* mice, and in the spleen they have an average of 53% as much CD19 (Figure 4.2d). This decrease in *CD19* expression could impact the strength of B cell receptor signaling and alter the negative selection of autoreactive B cells. The *CD19-Cre* knockin allele could also affect the lupus phenotype through the toxic off-target effects of cre expression. Debris from apoptotic B cells is a source of autoantigen, and leads to acceleration of disease (Trebeden-Negre, 2003). Because of its potential to impact lupus, the effects of the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele alone were examined in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

The CD19-Cre Knockin Allele Causes Accelerated Mortality on the (NZB x NZW)F1 Genetic Background

Comparison of CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ and CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ (NZB x NZW)F1 mice revealed that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele itself caused accelerated mortality in female and male mice. Female CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice had a median survival time of 211 days, while CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females had a median survival time of 171 days (Figure 4.3a). The median lifespan of (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ females is similar to the median survival of (NZB x NZW)F1.ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ females which was 238 days (Bynote, 2008). Similarly, male CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice had a median survival time of 301 days and CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ males had a median survival time of 257 days (Figure 4.3b). The median survival time of (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ males of 301 days is similar to the median survival time of (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ males of 301 days is similar to the median survival time of (NZB x NZW)F1 CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ males of 301 days is similar to the median survival time of (NZB x NZW)F1.ER $\alpha^{+/+}$ males which was 321 days (Bynote, 2008). Although we are unable to distinguish whether it is an effect of cre recombinase or *CD19* heterozygosity, it is clear that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele causes significantly accelerated mortality in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Therefore, the appropriate control group for mice with B cell specific deletion of *ER* α is mice with the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele.

B cell Specific Deletion of ERa Extends Survival

Our lab has previously shown that total body *ERα* knockout significantly attenuates the development of lupus and extends survival in (NZB x NZW)F1 female and male mice (Bynote, 2008). To determine the effects of B cell specific ERα deletion on survival, mice were monitored for up to one year. Female CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+} control mice had a median survival of 171 days, which is significantly shorter than CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} mice that had a median survival time of 239 days (Figure 4.3c). 25% of CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} females and 2% of CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+} female controls survived until the end of the study.



Figure 4.3 Both the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele and B cell *ERα* significantly impact survival

Figure 4.3 Both the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele and B cell *ERa* significantly impact survival

Survival was monitored for up to one year. (a) Female and (b) male CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice have significantly shorter median survival compared to CD19^{+/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice (p=0.0003 females and p=0.0002 males). Compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ control mice, CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/-}$ (c) female and (d) male mice have significantly longer median survival (p=0.001 females and p=0.050 males).

Although significant, the 68 day increase in median survival observed in female mice with *ERa* deletion in B cells is less dramatic than the survival difference observed in female mice with *ERa*^{-/-}, where more than half of the population survived for 18 months (Bynote, 2008). This difference is likely due, at least in part, to the large proportion of B cells in CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice that retain *ERa* expression. Additionally, ERa signaling in other cell types may also contribute to lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

Male mice with B cell specific *ERa* deletion also experience significantly delayed mortality. Male CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} control mice had a median lifespan of 257 days, which is significantly shorter that of CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} males which had a median lifespan of 329 days (Figure 4.3d). Only 3% of male CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice survived until the end of the study, and 12.5% of CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice survived for one year. The 72 day difference in the median survival of male mice in this study is only slightly less than the 85-113 day difference in median survival observed between *ERa*^{+/+} or *ERa*^{+/-} and *ERa*^{-/-} male (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (Bynote, 2008).

Mice from All Groups Develop Glomerulonephritis

(NZB x NZW)F1 mice typically develop and succumb to severe glomerulonephritis. Kidneys were collected from mice when they showed signs of advanced illness or reached one year of age, and were removed from the survival study. Periodic Acid Schiff stained sections were analyzed to determine the extent of glomerular damage. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele developed glomerulonephritis that was histologically indistinguishable from *CD19^{+/+}* mice (data not shown). Almost all female and male CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice had \geq 50% abnormal glomeruli, which indicates severe glomerulonephritis (Figure 4.4a). The B cell *ERa* genotype had no impact on the extent of glomerulonephritis. Representative PAS stained images show a similar extent of damage in both CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice (Figure 4.4b). Additionally, no difference was found in the amount of immune complex deposition in the glomeruli (Figure 4.4c). Therefore, although mice with B cell specific deletion of $ER\alpha$ survive significantly longer than control mice, both groups of mice develop severe glomerulonephritis. This also indicates that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele does not cause mortality that is not related to glomerulonephritis.

Mice with B cell Specific ERα Deletion Produce Fewer Pathogenic Autoantibodies The production of high levels of dsDNA-reactive antibodies is characteristic of lupus. In lupus patients and (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, serum levels of dsDNA IgG antibodies correlate with disease severity. The development of autoreactive B cells and production of pathogenic autoantibodies are promoted by ERα signaling (Hill, 2011). To determine the effect of *ERα* expression in B cells on autoantibody production, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels were measured by ELISA. Serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG were significantly higher in control CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+} mice at 5 months of age compared to female CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} mice (Figure 4.5a). Similarly, male CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+} control mice had significantly higher levels of anti-dsDNA IgG antibodies compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} males (Figure 4.5b). Lower levels of pathogenic autoantibodies in mice with B cell specific *ERα* deletion indicate amelioration of lupus, and are consistent with the attenuated mortality observed in these mice.

Different isotypes of anti-dsDNA IgG antibodies have different pathogenic potentials; autoreactive IgG2a and IgG2b antibodies are especially pathogenic because they activate both complement and Fc γ receptors (Azeredo da Silveira, 2002). To determine if these antibodies were affected by *ERa* in B cells, serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG2a and anti-dsDNA IgG2b were measured by ELISA at 4 months of age in females and 7 months of age in males. Compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} controls, levels of anti-dsDNA



Figure 4.4 B cell *ERa* deletion does not prevent the development of glomerulonephritis

Figure 4.4 B cell *ERa* deletion does not prevent the development of glomerulonephritis

(a) The majority of mice of both sexes developed severe glomerulonephritis by the end of the survival study.
(b) Representative histological sections show abnormalities characteristic of glomerulonephritis.
(c) Semi-quantitative analysis of immune complex staining showed immune complex deposition occurred in equally in CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/-} mice of both sexes.



Figure 4.5 part 1 B cell specific *ERα* deletion causes reduced production of pathogenic autoantibodies but does not affect total antibody production



Figure 4.5 part 2 B cell specific *ERα* deletion causes reduced production of pathogenic autoantibodies but does not affect total antibody production

Figure 4.5 B cell specific *ERa* deletion causes reduced production of pathogenic autoantibodies but does not affect total antibody production

(a) Female and (b) male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice produce less α -dsDNA IgG than CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ controls (a. p=0.03; b. p=0.02). (c) Less α -dsDNA IgG2a is produced by both female and male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice (p=0.04 females and p=0.02 males). (d) Male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice produce less α -dsDNA IgG2b (p=0.002). There is no difference in total IgM, total IgG, or IgG1, IgG2a, or IgG2b in (e) female and (f) male mice. Female CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice produce less total IgG3 than CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ controls (p=0.005).

The data for 4.5e-f was produced by Kimberly Bynote and analyzed by Dana Tabor.

IgG2a were significantly lower in both female and male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice (Figure 4.5c). Additionally, compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ controls, male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice had lower serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG2b antibodies, but no difference was observed in anti-dsDNA IgG2b levels in female mice (Figure 4.5d).

To evaluate the effect of B cell specific *ERa* deletion on total antibody production, and to determine if the significant reduction in anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies is due to global changes in antibody production, we measured serum IgM, IgG1, IgG2a, IgG2b, and IgG3 levels by ELISA. Total IgG was calculated by totaling the antibodies of the various IgG isotypes. In female mice, the only difference detected was that CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice produce significantly more IgG3 than CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} females (Figure 4.5e). In male mice, there were no differences in the production of IgM or any IgG isotype (Figure 4.5f). Therefore, the reduction in dsDNA IgG is not due to a global decrease in antibody production, but is specific to dsDNA antibodies. Thus, it is likely that the dramatic reduction in anti-dsDNA IgG antibodies is primarily responsible for the attenuation of lupus in mice with B cell specific deletion of *ERa*.

B cell ERα Deletion Leads to Decreased B cell Activation

ER α affects the development of B cells in the bone marrow. Specifically, E2 causes a decrease in developing bone marrow B cells on a mixed C57BL/6/129 genetic background (Thurmond, 2000; Erlandsson, 2003). Reports vary on the effect of *ER* α knockout on B cell populations in the bone marrow; however there is consensus that the effects of E2 on B cell populations are mainly mediated by signaling through ER α (Thurmond, 2000; Erlandsson, 2003). It is not known if these effects are B cell intrinsic.

To evaluate the effects of B cell intrinsic ER α on B cell populations in the bone marrow, cells from 3 month old pre-autoimmune (NZB x NZW)F1 mice were analyzed by flow

cytometry. In females, but not males, we observed a decrease in the percentage of pre-B cells and increase in the percentage of immature B cells, which was due to the *CD19*-*Cre* knockin allele (Table 4.2). The deletion of $ER\alpha$ from B cells did not cause changes in the bone marrow or spleen populations in either female or male mice.

The effect of global *ER* α knockout on B cell populations in the spleen has not previously been reported. In order to have a comparison for our mice with B cell specific *ER* α deletion, we evaluated follicular and marginal zone B cell populations in 3 month old *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ and *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ (NZB x NZW)F1s. The population of follicular B cells was not affected by *ER* α genotype (Table 4.3). However, the population of marginal zone B cells was significantly increased in *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice. This was somewhat unexpected because the marginal zone B cell population is enriched for autoreactive B cells compared to follicular B cells, and *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice produce less autoantibodies than *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ mice (Grimaldi, 2001; Bynote, 2008). However, the marginal zone B cell population also increases significantly in high-estrogen conditions or upon treatment with an ER α specific agonist (Grimaldi, 2006; Hill, 2011). Female *ER* $\alpha^{-/-}$ mice have significantly elevated serum E2 (Couse, 1995), which may be the reason for the increase in marginal zone B cells in these mice.

The same analysis of spleen populations was done on 3 month old (NZB x NZW)F1 *CD19-Cre* mice. The percentage of follicular and marginal zone B cells is similar between $ERa^{+/+}$ and $CD19^{+/+}$; $ERa^{fl/+}$ mice. ERa deletion in B cells did not have a significant impact on follicular or marginal zone B cell populations, but the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele significantly impacted these populations (Tale 4.4). The *CD19-Cre* knockin allele causes an increase in the proportion of follicular B cells and a decrease in the proportion of marginal zone B cells. Several other lymphocyte populations were examined in the spleen, and no significant differences were caused by B cell *ERa*

	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ERα ^{fl/-}	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ERα ^{fl/+}	CD19 ^{+/+} ; ERα ^{f/+}
Females			
Pre-B cells (IgM ⁻ IgD ⁻⁾	40.6 ± 1.9 *	42.6 ± 2.8 *	53.0 ± 1.5
Immature B cells (IgM ⁺ IgD ⁻⁾	27.7 ± 1.4 *	31.9 ± 1.6 *	18.4 ± 1.6
Recirculating B cells (IgM ^{+/-} IgD ⁺⁾	29.3 ± 1.2 †	23.2 ± 1.8	26.6 ± 1.2
Males			
Pre-B cells (IgM ⁻ IgD ⁻⁾	50.1 ± 5.7	48.9 ± 3.1	50.9 ± 5.3
Immature B cells (IgM ⁺ IgD ⁻⁾	24.5 ± 3.0	24.4 ± 1.8	25.3 ± 2.9
Recirculating B cells (IgM ^{+/-} IgD ⁺⁾	24.0 ± 4.3	24.9 ± 2.5	21.8 ± 3.2

Table 4.2 Bone marrow B cell populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

% of live B220+ cells

* Indicates $p \le 0.05$ compared to CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ † indicates $p \le 0.05$ compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$

3 month old mice were used for this experiment.

	ERa+/+	ERa⁺
Females		
Follicular B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁺)	55.4 ± 1.4	54.5 ± 0.9
Marginal zone B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁻)	26.6 ± 1.1	36.4 ± 0.9 *
Males		
Follicular B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁺)	57.2 ± 2.0	53.9 ± 5.3
Marginal zone B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁻)	28.6 ± 2.1	31.5 ± 2.2

Table 4.3 Spleen B cell populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

% of live B220⁺ CD5⁻ cells

* indicates $p \leq 0.05$ compared to $\text{ER}\alpha^{\text{+/+}}$

3 month old mice were used for this experiment.

deletion or *CD19-Cre* in transitional B cell, or T follicular helper cell populations (Table 4.4). These results suggest that *CD19-Cre* reduces the relative abundance of marginal zone B cells in the spleen, but that deletion of *ERa* in B cells does not affect the relative abundance of splenic B cell populations. Thus, the attenuated development of lupus in $CD19^{Cre/+}$; $ERa^{fl/-}$ mice is not the result of a shift in the relative abundance of splenic B cell subsets

Previous studies from our lab suggest that ER α may promote lupus by enhancing immune cell activation (Yoachim, 2015). Therefore, the percentage of activated B and T cells in the spleen was examined in these young mice. Female CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice had significantly fewer activated B cells than CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice (Table 4.5). This was not observed in males at this age. There was no change in proportion of activated T cells in mice of either sex. This suggests that ER α promotes B cell activation in female lupusprone mice in a B cell intrinsic manner, and further suggests that the ability of ER α to promote B cell activation may underlie the ability of ER α to promote lupus.

	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ERα ^{fl/-}	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ERα ^{fl/+}	CD19 ^{+/+} ; ERα ^{fi/+}
Females			
Follicular B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁺)	66.0 ± 1.0 *	68.1 ± 1.6 *	59.8 ± 1.2
Marginal zone B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁻)	18.9 ± 1.6 ^	18.0 ± 1.1 *	25.2 ± 2.0
Transitional B cells (AA4.1 ⁺)	5.6 ± 0.6	6.0 ± 0.5	5.6 ± 0.5
T follicular helper cells (% of live CD4 ⁺ CXCR5 ⁺ PD1 ⁺)	51.9 ± 3.9	49.3 ±2.4	46.0 ± 1.4
Males			
Follicular B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁺)	67.7 ± 1.6 *	65.0 ± 1.3 ^	60.4 ± 1.9
Marginal zone B cells (CD21 ⁺ CD23 ⁻)	20.8 ± 0.3 *	19.2 ± 0.4 *	25.0 ± 1.4
Transitional B cells (AA4.1 ⁺)	4.2 ± 0.3	5.3 ± 0.5	4.8 ± 0.3
T follicular helper cells (% of live CD4 ⁺ CXCR5 ⁺ PD1 ⁺)	45.8 ± 2.8	46.9 ± 1.5	42.5 ± 1.3

Table 4.4 Spleen lymphocyte populations in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

B cells- % of live B220⁺ CD5⁻ cells * indicates $p \le 0.05$ compared to CD19^{+/+}; ERa^{fl/+} ^ indicates $p \le 0.1$ compared to CD19^{+/+}; ERa^{fl/+}

3 month old mice were used for this experiment.

	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ERα ^{fl/-}	CD19 ^{Cre/+} ; ΕRα ^{fl/+}	CD19 ^{+/+} ; ΕRα ^{fl/+}
Females			
Activated B cells (% live of B220 ⁺ CD86 ⁺)	1.9 ± 0.3 †	5.7 ± 0.8 *	3.0 ± 0.6
Activated T cells (% live of CD4 ⁺ CD69 ⁺)	5.5 ± 0.9	9.2 ± 2.3	6.2 ± 0.8
Males			
Activated B cells (% live of B220 ⁺ CD86 ⁺)	2.3 ± 0.4 ^	2.7 ± 0.4	3.5 ± 0.5
Activated T cells (% live of CD4 ⁺ CD69 ⁺)	4.7 ± 0.6	5.2 ± 0.9	5.4 ± 0.8

Table 4.5 B and T cell activation in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice

* Indicates $p \le 0.05$ compared to CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$

^ indicates p ≤ 0.1 compared to CD19^{+/+}; ERα^{fl/+} † indicates p ≤ 0.05 compared to CD19^{Cre/+}; ERα^{fl/+}

3 month old mice were used for this experiment.

Discussion

To study the impact of ER α in B cells on lupus, we created (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with *ER* α deletion in B cells. This was accomplished using the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele which causes the expression of cre recombinase in B cells, and an allele of *ER* α flanked by loxP sites (floxed *ER* α). The cre-loxP system is widely used in mammalian systems to cause targeted deletion of DNA segments from the genome. Although this system is potentially very useful, models created with the cre-loxP system are often under-characterized. In our studies, we found that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele by itself caused significant effects in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Cre recombinase can cleave pseudo-loxP sites throughout the mammalian genome, causing severe DNA damage (Thyagarajan, 2000). Indeed, we observed a small increase in apoptotic CD19⁺ splenocytes in *CD19-Cre* mice.

The *CD19-Cre* knockin allele not only causes cre recombinase expression in B cells, but because it is a knockin allele, it interrupts the coding region of *CD19*, resulting in a null allele. To our knowledge, the effect of *CD19* heterozygosity on B cell populations has not been reported. However, it is known that total *CD19* knockout in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice accelerates the development of lupus (Watanabe, 2010). In our (NZB x NZW)F1 *CD19-Cre* mice we were unable to determine whether the effects of the *CD19-Cre* allele were due to the decreased expression of *CD19* or the expression of cre recombinase, both of which could contribute to the changes we observed.

Survival studies showed that female and male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice (which carry the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele but do not have B cell *ER* α deletion) have a significantly reduced median survival compared to CD19^{+/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice. In females, the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele also caused changes in B cell populations in the bone marrow, and differences in B cell populations were observed in both sexes in the spleen. Therefore, in

the studies presented here, CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice are the appropriate controls for CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice with B cell specific *ERa* deletion. A recent study from our lab showed that the *Lck-Cre* allele significantly accelerates lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice by causing increased apoptosis and an increase in the proportion of activated T cells (Nelson, 2016). Although we did find that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele caused increased apoptosis of CD19⁺ splenocytes, it did not lead to an increase in B or T cell activation. Although the effects of cre were not identical, these studies show that cre-loxP systems can have significant, unintended effects in some models.

In addition to examining the effects of the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele on survival and B cell populations, the efficiency of *ERa* deletion in CD19⁺ B cells from CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice was analyzed. On the 129 genetic background, *CD19-Cre* causes 75-80% deletion in bone marrow B cells and 90-95% deletion in spleen B cells (Rickert, 1997). The deletion efficiency was much lower in (NZB x NZW)F1 *CD19-Cre* mice. Only ~20% of CD19⁺ bone marrow cells had *ERa* deletion while ~50% of CD19⁺ B cells had *ERa* deletion. These results indicate that the B cells in CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice are a mixed population of *ERa^{+/-}* and *ERa^{-/-}* cells. Therefore, the effects that we have observed in these studies are the result of loss of ERa signaling in only a portion of the B cell population.

Loss of ER α signaling in a portion of B cells in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice significantly attenuated lupus. Female and male CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice survived significantly longer than CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice. The increase in survival time observed in mice with B cell *ER* α deletion is not as dramatic as the increase in survival that occurred when *ER* α was knocked out globally in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. However, we speculate that the increase in survival time between CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ and CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice would be even

greater if there was more complete deletion of $ER\alpha$ in B cells. It is also possible that ER α signaling in other cell types contributes to lupus.

Glomerulonephritis is a highly penetrant manifestation of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice and is the main cause of death. At the end of the survival study, kidneys were collected and analyzed for glomerulonephritis and immune complex deposition. Almost all mice from each group had severe glomerulonephritis. There were no significant differences in the proportion of mice with severe glomerulonephritis or in the amount of immune complex deposition between CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice. Therefore, although *ERa* deletion in B cells prolonged survival, these mice still developed fatal glomerulonephritis.

Higher levels of dsDNA IgG autoantibodies are associated with increased disease severity in lupus-prone mice. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice of both sexes with B cell *ERa* deletion have significantly lower levels of pathogenic anti-dsDNA IgG antibodies than mice with intact B cell *ERa*. Some isotypes of dsDNA antibodies are particularly pathogenic, especially the IgG2a and IgG2b isotypes which cause immune activation through multiple pathways (Azeredo da Silveira, 2002). CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice of both sexes have higher levels of anti-dsDNA IgG2a than CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/-} mice, and males have more anti-dsDNA IgG2b. Therefore, B cell specific loss of *ERa* causes a significant decrease in the levels of pathogenic dsDNA autoantibodies.

To determine if the decreased levels of autoantibodies in CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice were unique to dsDNA specific antibodies or were the result of general suppression of the immune response, we measured the amount of total serum IgM and IgG. The levels of total IgM and IgG are not different in CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and CD19^{Cre/+}; $ER\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice. This
indicates that the reduced levels of autoantibodies in CD19^{Cre/+}; ER $\alpha^{fl/-}$ mice are not due to general immunosuppression, but are the result of the loss of *ER* α signaling.

It has been shown that global $ER\alpha$ knockout does not affect the proportion of each B cell population in the bone marrow (Thurmond, 2000). Therefore, we examined the populations of developing B cells in the bone marrow to see if this was also the case in mice with $ER\alpha$ deletion in B cells. B cells first express CD19 at the pro-B cell stage, so the populations we examined have all undergone at least some cre-mediated deletion of $ER\alpha$. The only differences that we observed in B cell development in the bone marrow were due to the CD19-Cre knockin allele. In female mice, CD19-Cre caused an increase in the pre-B cell population and a decrease in immature B cells, but these populations were not affected in males. In mb1-Cre mice, which contain a different B cell specific driver of cre which is expressed in very early pro-B cells, there were no changes observed in bone marrow B cell populations on the BALB/c genetic background, although the sex of mice was not reported (Hobeika, 2006). These results suggest that CD19 heterozygosity affects B cell development in females.

Additionally we sought to determine if B cell *ERa* impacted the follicular and marginal zone B cell populations in the spleen. In (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, the marginal zone B cell population was enriched for autoreactive B cells (Enghard, 2011). Studies with a different model have shown that an increased marginal zone population corresponds to an increase in the number of autoreactive B cells (Grimaldi, 2001). To the best of our knowledge, the effect of global *ERa* knockout on follicular and marginal zone B cell populations has not been previously reported. In female *ERa*^{-/-} (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, the marginal zone population was significantly increased. This was somewhat surprising because *ERa*^{-/-} (NZB x NZW)F1 females have significant attenuation of lupus (Bynote, 2008). There were no changes in these populations in *ERa*^{-/-} male mice.

The follicular and marginal zone B cell populations in the spleens of CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} and CD19^{Cre/+}; ERa^{fl/+} mice were examined to determine if *ERa* deletion in B cells affected these populations. *CD19-Cre* increased the proportion of follicular B cells and decreased the proportion of marginal zone B cells in both sexes of mice, but B cell specific deletion of *ERa* did not impact these populations. These results from global *ERa* knockout and B cell *ERa* deletion mice contradict the currently accepted dogma that an increase in the marginal zone B cells and increased disease activity. One possible explanation of activated autoreactive B cells and increased disease activity. One possible explanation is that the marginal zone B cells in *ERa* knockout females may be composed of cells which are resistant to activation or anergic. It has been shown that *ERa* knockout prevents B cell activation (Yoachim, 2015), but resistance to activation has not been tested in these mice. In *mb1-Cre* mice, no changes in the splenic B cell populations were found (Hobeika, 2006). This suggests that the alterations in these populations in *CD19-Cre* mice may be due to *CD19* heterozygosity. Unfortunately, the effect of *CD19* heterozygosity on splenocytes has not been reported in the literature.

The expression of $ER\alpha$ in B cells did not affect T cell activation in the spleen, but it did cause a significant decrease in activated splenic B cells in female mice. This effect was not observed in young male mice, but a difference in activation may develop at a later stage in males. Our data suggests that the significant decrease in activated B cells in female mice is the cause of attenuated autoantibody production, delayed development of glomerulonephritis, and attenuated mortality.

B cell specific deletion of $ER\alpha$ prolongs median survival by 68 days in females and 72 days in males. In mice with global $ER\alpha$ knockout, the median survival of females was increased by more than 219 days, and the median survival of males was increased by 85-113 days (Bynote, 2008). Compared to female mice, male mice with B cell $ER\alpha$

deletion come closer to recapitulating the complete attenuation of lupus observed in *ERa* knockout mice. In female *ERa* knockout mice, serum levels of E2 are elevated by 10-fold, which likely causes increased ER β signaling (Couse, 1995). Previous studies with (NZB x NZW)F1 mice have suggested that ER β may slightly attenuate lupus (Li, 2007). In the high-E2 environment of *ERa* knockout female mice, this modest effect may be exaggerated, and be responsible for part of the attenuation of lupus seen in these mice. In any case, it is clear that deletion of *ERa* in B cells significantly ameliorates lupus in both female and male (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

In conclusion, these studies showed that loss of ER α in a moderate proportion of B cells significantly attenuated lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. *ER\alpha* deletion in B cells significantly decreased the production of autoantibodies and prolonged survival in both female and male mice. A decrease in B cell activation was found in young female mice with B cell specific *ER\alpha* deletion. We propose that an even more dramatic attenuation of lupus would likely be observed if there was greater efficiency of *ER\alpha* deletion in B cells. Although the low efficiency of B cell specific *ER\alpha* deletion in this model was unintended, the significant reduction in lupus observed in these mice suggests that disruption of *ER\alpha* signaling in B cells may be a reasonable target for the treatment of lupus.

General Discussion and Conclusion

Lupus is an autoimmune disease characterized by the production of autoreactive antibodies against nuclear antigens, and aberrant immune activation. Estrogens, through activation of ER α , exacerbate lupus, but it is not known which cell type or types mediate this effect. Additionally, estrogens affect hematopoietic cells in ways that autoimmunity, but it is not known if these effects are hematopoietic cell intrinsic.

In the studies presented here, we sought to discover the cell type or types in which ER α signaling promotes lupus. We hypothesized that ER α promotes lupus in B cells, and more generally, in hematopoietic cells. To test this hypothesis, we created two different mouse models on the (NZB x NZW)F1 lupus-prone genetic background that allowed us to assess the effect of *ER* α knockout in all hematopoietic cells, and the effect of B cell specific *ER* α deletion.

In chapter 3, we presented data from our studies that sought to determine the impact of *ERa* in hematopoietic cells on lupus. To address this, we created chimeric mice with $ERa^{-/-}$ or $ERa^{+/+}$ hematopoietic cells in $ERa^{+/+}$ lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. When characterizing this model, we observed that ERa in hematopoietic cells has a significant impact on the ability of hematopoietic cells to successfully reconstitute the bone marrow in female mice. A smaller proportion of $ERa^{+/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ transplanted female mice had successful engraftment compared to $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ transplanted females. These grafts were stable, without a significant increase in the proportion of host $ERa^{fl/+}$ hematopoietic cells, until at least 6 months after transplant. Both $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ male chimeras had high rates of successful engraftment. These results indicate that $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells from female mice are not able to reconstitute the hematopoietic compartment as efficiently as $ERa^{+/+}$ cells. Estrogen signaling through ERa plays an important role in the proliferative capacity of hematopoietic stem cells.

 $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ bone marrow cells do not repopulate the bone marrow as rapidly as $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ cells after transplantation due to the reduced population size and proliferative capacity of $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ HSCs in female mice (Sanchez-Aguilera, 2014; Nakada, 2014). Therefore, the lower proliferative capacity of HSCs from $ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice could be the cause of the decreased engraftment efficiency that we observed.

In addition to proliferative capacity, to achieve successful engraftment, HSCs must be able to localize to the stem cell niche in the bone marrow. A defect in HSC homing could be responsible for the decreased engraftment efficiency in $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{f/+}$ female mice. To investigate this, we examined the expression of CXCR4, CXCR7, and CXCL12 in bone marrow from *ERa*^{+/+} and *ERa*^{-/-} mice. CXCR4 is a G-protein coupled chemokine receptor expressed on the surface of hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells. HSCs are guided to the niche stem cell niche by the CXCR4 ligand, CXCL12 (also called stromalderived factor 1), which is secreted by bone marrow stromal cells. The concentration of CXCL12 is higher in the bone marrow than in the peripheral blood, and CXCR4expressing HSCs locate the stem cell niche based on this gradient. CXCL12 can also bind CXCR7, a scavenger receptor which targets CXCL12 for degradation, and thus prevents CXCL12 from binding CXCR4 (Naumann, 2010). The balance between CXCR4 and CXCR7 expression regulates HSCs' ability to hone to the bone marrow stroma. Estrogen increases the expression of CXCL12 and CXCR4, and decreases the expression of CXCR7 (Boudot, 2011; Li, 2013). The CXCR4-CXCL12 interaction is not the only factor involved in HSC homing, but it plays a significant role in the engraftment potential of transplanted hematopoietic cells (Adamiak, 2015). Our analysis of the mRNA levels of these chemokine receptors and ligand did not find a difference in the expression of these molecules between $ERa^{+/+}$ and $ERa^{-/-}$ mice of either sex. These

results do not preclude the possibility that other factors that affect HSC homing could be affected by the loss of $ER\alpha$ in females.

Despite a lower than expected rate of success in producing $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice with high levels of engraftment, we were able to produce enough successfully transplanted mice to study the effects of *ERa* in hematopoietic cells on lupus. The survival of $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeric mice was monitored for up to one year. There was no difference in the median lifespan of $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ female mice. Additionally, there was no difference in median survival between $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ males. This suggests that *ERa* in hematopoietic cells does not affect the rate of lupus-related mortality in either female or male mice.

In addition to its effects on survival, we examined the effects of *ERa* in hematopoietic cells on the production of autoantibodies. Autoantibody production was measured in $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ chimeric mice. We found that female $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ mice produced less anti-chromatin IgG and anti-dsDNA IgG at 6 months of age. By 7 months of age, there was no difference in the amount of these autoantibodies produced by $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ and $ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ mice. This suggests that mice with $ERa^{-/-}$ hematopoietic cells have attenuated autoantibody production at a young age, but that loss of *ERa* does not protect against autoantibody production as the mice age. The rate of engraftment in these mice remained high for at least 6 months after the transplant (about 8 months old), which suggests that progressive graft failure is not the cause of increased autoantibody production in $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ female mice. We hypothesized that there may be some pathogenic element of the host immune system that remained in $ERa^{-/-} \rightarrow ERa^{fl/+}$ mice which was able to overcome the protective effects of *ERa*^{-/-} hematopoietic cells and cause increased immune activation in these mice.

Short-lived plasmablasts and long-lived plasma cells in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice are resistant to depletion by cyclophosphamide (Hoyer, 2004), which suggests that these cells may be able to survive irradiation. When we examined the DNA of plasma cells isolated from mice at the end of the survival study, many months after irradiation, we were able to detect host plasma cell DNA in many mice. Additionally, we isolated dsDNA-reactive long-lived and short-lived plasma cells from 10 week old mice that had been irradiated and not given replacement bone marrow. 0.27-0.41% of the plasma cells isolated from these mice were dsDNA-reactive, which is a large percent of cells of a single reactivity. These results show that a significant population of pathogenic dsDNA reactive plasma cells are present in pre-autoimmune (NZB x NZW)F1 mice and that these cells survive irradiation. Therefore, chimeric ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{1/+}$ and ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{1/+}$ mice are likely to have a significant population of autoreactive plasma cells from the host. These host-derived autoreactive plasma cells may be sufficient to drive the progression of lupus in ER $\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ mice. The ER $\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow$ ER $\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeric mice had $ERa^{+/+}$ plasma cells from both the host and the donor hematopoietic cells, and produced more autoantibodies initially. The delayed antibody production in $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{f/+}$ female mice could be from activation of autoreactive host-derived $ERa^{fl/+}$ plasma cells, and not $ERa^{-/2}$ cells. This would suggest that $ERa^{-/2}$ hematopoietic cells do attenuate lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, but in this chimeric model, these effects are masked by the activity of residual dsDNA-reactive $ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ plasma cells.

Although we had hypothesized that $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells impacts lupus, $ER\alpha$ is widely expressed by cells throughout the body, and the expression of $ER\alpha$ in other cell types could impact lupus. For instance, $ER\alpha$ could impact lupus through bone marrow stromal cells (BMSCs). BMSCs support hematopoietic cells both through direct contact

and through the secretion of growth factors. BMSCs express $ER\alpha$, and estrogen regulates the ability of BMSCs to support hematopoietic cells (Smithson, 1995).

In addition to the chimeras created to study the role of *ERa* in hematopoietic cells on lupus, we also created chimeric mice designed to address the role of *ERa* in nonhematopoietic cells on lupus. To do this, we transplanted (NZB x NZW)F1 ERa^{+/+} hematopoietic cells into *ERa^{-/-}* or *ERa^{+/-}* (NZB x NZW)F1 recipients. Studies with these mice revealed that loss of *ERa* in non-hematopoietic cells has a significant, negative effect on engraftment in female mice. The transplant efficiency in female ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-} mice was dramatically lower than in female ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-} mice. The proportion of *ERa^{-/-}* hematopoietic cells in ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-} females increased significantly over time, indicating progressive failure of the donor cells. Male ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-} and ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{+/-} chimeras had successful transplants that were stable over time. Again, we observed that ERa impacted the success of hematopoietic engraftment in female mice and not males. In this case, the hormonal environment in *ERa^{-/-}* females likely leads to exhaustion of the transplanted HSCs, and failure of *ERa^{+/+}* HSC grafts in *ERa^{-/-}* recipient females.

Elevated levels of estrogen significantly affect the proliferation of HSCs. A moderate increase in serum E2, like the approximately 2-fold increase that occurs during pregnancy, causes HSCs to divide more frequently, and causes an increase in the number of HSCs (Nakada, 2014). However, in conditions of high serum E2, the HSC population decreases, likely as the result of exhaustion due to rapid division (Thurmond, 2000). After chronic exposure to estrogen, HSCs are unable to effectively repopulate some hematopoietic populations (Illing, 2012). Female *ERa* knockout mice have serum E2 levels about 10x higher than *ERa*^{+/+} females (Eddy, 1996). Therefore, in female ERa^{+/+} \rightarrow ERa^{-/-} mice, the donor *ERa*^{+/+} HSCs are likely exhausted after rapid estrogen-induced proliferation, which causes the proportion of *ERa*^{+/+} cells in the hematopoietic

population to progressively decrease. Male *ERa* knockout mice do not have elevated levels of E2, so *ERa*^{+/+} hematopoietic cells would not undergo rapid proliferation in *ERa*^{-/-} males.

Examining the rate of hematopoietic engraftment in chimeric mice revealed that the *ERa* genotype of both donor and host play a significant role in the success of hematopoietic reconstitution in females, but not males. Female $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ chimeras have a lower rate of successful reconstitution than $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females. Female $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ chimeras have a dramatically lower rate of engraftment than $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ chimeras which progressively decreases over time due to exhaustion of the HSC population.

Transplantation of hematopoietic cells has been investigated as a treatment for many diseases, particularly cancers. The use of high dose chemotherapy followed by autologous stem cell transplant (HDCT/ASCT) has been investigated as a treatment for breast cancer with mixed results. The amount of estrogen in breast cancer patients could impact the engraftment of the transplanted hematopoietic cells, and the ability of immune cells to fight cancer cells. Breast cancer patients can be either pre- or postmenopausal and some receive fulvestrant treatment, which makes it difficult to determine the estrogen level in patients and how this affects the success of the HDCT/ASCT treatment. Phase I/II trials of HDCT/ASCT were done in young, premenopausal women and showed promise for treating breast cancer, but later trials that included both premenopausal and postmenopausal women had mixed results. One study showed that postmenopausal women given HDCT/ASCR were more likely to die of tumor-related death than premenopausal women (Wild, 2004). Although far from conclusive, these results may indicate that low levels of estrogen negatively affect the effectiveness of this transplantation therapy. If this is true, it is likely related to the effects of estrogen on hematopoietic cell division.

In our experiments, because of the unsuccessful engraftment of $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ female mice, we were unable to use these female mice to draw conclusions about the role of ER α in non-hematopoietic cells in lupus. The median survival times of male $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{-/-}$ and $ER\alpha^{+/+} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{+/-}$ mice are not different. Therefore, the *ER* α genotype of non-hematopoietic cells does not have an impact on survival in males.

The development of fatal glomerulonephritis is characteristic of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Therefore, when chimeric mice died or were sacrificed at the end of the one year survival study, kidneys were collected and evaluated for nephritis. All chimeric mice from each group had moderate to severe glomerulonephritis. This is similar to what was observed in $ERa^{+/+}$ (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, where all female and male mice developed severe glomerulonephritis by the end of an 18 month survival study (Bynote, 2008).

Although glomerulonephritis and autoantibody production are characteristic of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, they can also be symptoms of graft versus host disease (GVHD), a condition that can develop after transplantation of hematopoietic cells. GVHD occurs when there is a mismatch in histocompatibility loci between the donor and recipient, which causes the donor hematopoietic cells to launch an immune response against host cells. Acute GVHD (aGVHD) manifests immediately after transplantation and causes severe skin rash and diarrhea. Murine models of aGVHD result in continual weight loss and death by one month after transplant (Lin, 2014). Chronic graft vs host disease (cGVHD) develops later, and can cause autoantibody production and glomerulonephritis (Fraile, 2013). In our chimeric mouse model, both the donor and recipient mice are (NZB x NZW)F1s and should not have any mismatches at histocompatibility loci. Although the chimeric mice produced for these studies initially lost weight after the transplant, they gained back almost all of this weight within 2 weeks. Additionally, no diarrhea or skin manifestations were observed in these mice over the course of the study. In these

chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice, significant sex-specific survival differences were observed, which is characteristic of lupus, and not GVHD. Therefore, we are confident that these mice did not develop GVHD, and the autoantibody production and glomerulonephritis that occurred in these mice were due to lupus.

In conclusion, although we were not able to show that $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells significantly affected lupus, the persistence of host-derived long-lived plasma cells, combined with the partial attenuation of autoantibody production in $ER\alpha^{-/-} \rightarrow ER\alpha^{fl/+}$ females suggests that a small population of $ER\alpha^{+/+}$ dsDNA-reactive plasma cells may be sufficient to cause lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. These studies also demonstrated that estrogen signaling, through ER α , in hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells is important for successful engraftment after transplantation in females.

In addition to investigating the impact of $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells on lupus, we were also interested in examining the effects of $ER\alpha$ in B cells on lupus. High levels of estrogen promote the development of high-affinity autoreactive B cells through $ER\alpha$. Activated autoreactive B cells become plasma cells that produce pathogenic autoantibodies. These pathogenic autoantibodies form immune complexes, which cause inflammation and tissue damage in lupus patients.

In chapter 4, we presented data from our studies on lupus-prone (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with B cell specific deletion of *ERa*. To achieve B cell specific deletion of *ERa*, a cre-loxP system was used in which the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele, which is expressed in B cells, caused the deletion of a floxed allele of *ERa*. The efficiency of *ERa* deletion by *CD19-Cre* was much lower than has been previously reported, with only ~50% deletion of *ERa* in CD19⁺ splenocytes. Another study from our lab which used *Lck-Cre* to cause *ERa*

deletion in T cells also found that the deletion efficiency was lower on the (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background than had been previously reported (Nelson, 2016).

Mammalian cells contain cryptic or pseudo loxP sites, which can deviate significantly from the consensus loxP sequence and be cleaved by cre recombinase (Thyagarajan, 2000). Defects in double strand break repair are associated with lupus, and unrepaired dsDNA breaks can lead to apoptosis. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele have a small but significant increase in apoptotic CD19⁺ splenocytes compared to mice without cre. (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with *Lck-Cre* also have a significant increase in apoptotic T cells (Nelson, 2016). Cells that have high enough cre expression to cause deletion of *ERa* may also have DNA damage at pseudo loxP sites caused by cre. Unrepaired DNA damage leads to apoptosis, and could contribute to the moderate deletion efficiency we observed in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice.

Another possible reason for the moderate deletion efficiency of *ERa* observed in these mice would be if B cells that lacked *ERa* expression were at a survival disadvantage. We found that the rate of deletion of the floxed *ERa* allele was the same in B cells that had total loss of *ERa* in B cells, and those that retained one functional copy of *ERa* after recombination. Therefore, *ERa* knockout B cells were not at a survival disadvantage, and the reduced proportion of CD19⁺ cells that underwent cre-mediated deletion was likely an effect of the (NZB x NZW)F1 genetic background.

Despite the moderate rate of $ER\alpha$ deletion, our studies showed that loss of $ER\alpha$ in a moderate proportion of B cells caused a significant improvement in lupus. Young female mice with B cell $ER\alpha$ deletion had a lower percentage of activated B cells compared to *CD19-Cre* controls. Therefore, deletion of $ER\alpha$ in B cells prevented B cell activation in pre-autoimmune mice. Although we did not observe a difference in B cell activation in

young male mice, we predict that there would be a difference in slightly older male mice, since males have a longer latency to disease than females.

In addition to decreased activation of B cells, mice of both sexes with B cell *ERa* deletion had significantly lower levels of pathogenic anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies than *CD19*-*Cre* only controls. There was no difference in the production of total IgM or IgG, which indicates that the reduction in anti-dsDNA IgG is particular to this antibody specificity and is not due to general immunosuppression from loss of *ERa* in B cells.

Lower levels of pathogenic autoantibodies in mice with B cell *ERa* deletion caused a delay in the development of fatal glomerulonephritis. Both female and male mice with B cell *ERa* deletion had longer median survival than *CD19-Cre* only controls. The differences in median survival between female and male (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with B cell specific *ERa* deletion and *CD19-Cre* controls are 68 days and 72 days, respectively. Therefore, partial deletion of *ERa* in B cells attenuated lupus-related mortality by a similar amount of time in females and males.

Female (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with whole-body *ERa* knockout had a far longer attenuation of lupus than the 68 days in females with B cell specific deletion of *ERa* (Bynote, 2008). However, this study was complicated by the hormonal changes associated with *ERa* knockout in females. Female *ERa* knockout mice have about 10x more serum E2 than $ERa^{+/+}$ mice, while there is no change in serum E2 in *ERa* knockout males (Eddy, 1996). The increased level of serum E2 in (NZB x NZW)F1 females would have caused increased *ERβ* activation. It has been suggested that ERβ activation has a moderate protective effect in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice (Li, 2007), and this could contribute significantly to the attenuation of lupus in (NZB x NZW)F1 *ERa* knockout females. The attenuation of lupus in male *ERa* knockout mice is 85-113 days, which is similar to the

attenuation of 72 days in males with B cell specific *ERa* deletion (Bynote, 2008). So, even though we did not observe a sex-specific difference in the attenuation of lupus in mice with partial *ERa* deletion in B cells, this is not necessarily inconsistent with past studies, because female mice with partial *ERa* deletion in B cells should not have hormonal abnormalities like global *ERa* knockout females.

There are several studies that we would like to perform to further characterize this model. To determine if the development of glomerulonephritis is indeed attenuated in mice with B cell specific ER α deletion, we will collect kidneys from female and male mice at a pre-defined age, after initiation of disease, but before mice begin to succumb to disease. These kidneys will be evaluated for glomerulonephritis and immune complex deposition. At this time, we will also analyze B cell activation in male mice to see if males with B cell *ER* α deletion have a lower proportion of activated B cells. It has been reported that estrogen, through activation of *ER* α , causes an increase in the frequency of Ig-producing B cells (Erlandsson, 2003). To see if *ER* α deletion in B cells causes a change in the total number of autoantibody producing B cells, an ELISpot assay will be performed.

The studies presented here suggest that $ER\alpha$ in B cells may be an attractive target for lupus therapy. Although unintended, the modest efficiency of $ER\alpha$ deletion in this model suggests that disruption of ER α signaling in only a portion of B cells is sufficient to cause significant attenuation of lupus. Therefore, after the studies to further characterize this model have been completed, the next step is to begin designing a targeted method to deliver an ER α blocking molecule to B cells. It has been shown that liposomes loaded with doxorubicin can be targeted to B cells with anti-CD19 antibodies. A similar design could be used to encapsulate an anti-estrogen, such as fulvestrant, for delivery to B cells.

In addition to the effects of B cell specific deletion of $ER\alpha$ on lupus, we also observed many changes in our experimental mice that can be attributed to the CD19-Cre knockin allele. In both female and male mice, the survival of CD19-Cre only control mice was significantly shorter than $CD19^{+/+}$ mice. We were not able to determine if this was an effect of *CD19* heterozygosity, cre recombinase expression, or a combination of both. CD19 promotes BCR signaling (Depoil, 2008), and CD19-Cre mice have about half the CD19 expression as $CD19^{+/+}$ mice, which could lead to less effective BCR signaling, and increased survival of autoreactive B cells. Alternatively, a cre-induced increase in apoptosis could cause the release of nuclear antigens and increased activation of autoreactive B cells. In support of this, an increase in apoptosis was observed in CD19⁺ splenocytes from mice with the CD19-Cre knockin allele. Whatever the cause, the CD19-Cre knockin allele had significant effects on mortality in these studies. This emphasizes the need for appropriate cre-only controls in experiments using the cre-loxP system. Without comparing the survival of these two groups, we would have incorrectly concluded that B cell specific deletion of ERa did not affect the survival of lupus-prone mice.

The results of the two studies presented here appear contradictory. The study presented in chapter 3 failed to show that $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells promotes lupus, while the study presented in chapter 4 showed that deletion of $ER\alpha$ in a moderate proportion of B cells significantly attenuates lupus. There are a few possible explanations for this disconnect.

The hematopoietic compartment is made up of many types of cells, which play different roles in immunity. *ERa* is widely expressed in hematopoietic cells from HSCs to fully differentiated cells, and activation of ERa causes varied effects in different cell types. Consequently, the loss of *ERa* in various immune cell types will have different effects.

Our studies have shown loss of $ER\alpha$ in even a portion of B cells leads to a lower level of immune activation. However, the loss of $ER\alpha$ in a different cell type, like Tregs, which negatively regulate the immune response, could lead to unchecked immune activation. E2 causes an increase in the Treg population, and also increases the suppressor capacity of Tregs via multiple mechanisms (Polanczyk, 2004; Prieto, 2006; Polanczyk, 2007). Some of these effects are mediated by ER α . Therefore, it is possible that loss of *ER* α from the entire hematopoietic compartment affects some cells in a lupus-promoting and others in others in a lupus-attenuating manner, and that in the environment of an *ER* $\alpha^{+/+}$ mouse, changes in the number or function of different types of immune cells results in no net change in the development of lupus. Thus, proper ER α signaling in Tregs may provide crucial protection from unattenuated lupus.

Another explanation for these results is that while $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells promotes lupus, the chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice produced for our studies did not have a pure enough population of hematopoietic cells to show an effect on survival. We have shown that $ERa^{+/+}$ host-derived dsDNA-reactive plasma cells survive irradiation in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice and can be detected months after the transplant. A large percentage of these surviving plasma cells were dsDNA-reactive. In an environment where most other hematopoietic cells are $ERa^{-/-}$, $ERa^{+/+}$ plasma cells could be free from the inhibitory signals that normally prevent high levels of activation. Activated dsDNA reactive plasma cells could then produce large amounts of autoantibodies, thus promoting lupus.

Conclusion

We created chimeric (NZB x NZW)F1 mice with different *ERa* genotypes in hematopoietic and non-hematopoietic cells to study the impact of ERa in these cells on lupus. Although we were not able to show that *ERa* in hematopoietic cells promotes lupus, our studies with these chimeric mice did show that ERa plays an important role in the successful engraftment of hematopoietic cells in female mice. Loss of *ERa* in hematopoietic cells led to decreased engraftment efficiency.

Additionally, to study the role of ER α in B cells in lupus, we created a (NZB x NZW)F1 model with *ER* α deletion specifically in B cells. Loss of *ER* α in a moderate proportion of B cells significantly reduced B cell activation and attenuated autoantibody production and mortality in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. As a result of these studies, we have identified ER α in B cells as a potential new target for lupus therapy. Additionally, we have shown that the *CD19-Cre* knockin allele alone has significant effects in lupus-prone mice, emphasizing that cre-only controls are essential in experiments that utilize cre-loxP systems.

Although the results of these studies appear contradictory, there are a few possible explanations for these results. One possibility is that the hematopoietic compartment of the chimeric mice produced to study the role of $ER\alpha$ in hematopoietic cells was not composed of a pure population of cells from the donor mouse, and that residual host-derived cells were sufficient to cause lupus in chimeric mice. Another possibility is that by knocking out $ER\alpha$ from the entire hematopoietic compartment, both cells that promote and attenuate lupus were affected, leading to no net change in the development of lupus.

Appendix A: Dexamethasone Prodrug Treatment Prevents Nephritis in Lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 Mice without Causing Systemic Side Effects

Fang Yuan1, Richard K. Nelson2, Dana E. Tabor2, Yijia Zhang1, Mohammed P. Akhter3,

Karen A. Gould2,*, and Dong Wang1,*

1Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE

68198

2Department of Genetics, Cell Biology & Anatomy, University of Nebraska Medical Center,

Omaha, NE 68198

3Osteoporosis Research Center, Creighton University Medical Center, Omaha, NE 68131

Citation: Yuan F, Nelson RK, Tabor DE, Zhang Y, Akhter MP, Gould KA, Wang D. (2012) Dexamethasone Prodrug Treatment Prevents Nephritis in Lupus-prone (NZBxNZW)F1 Mice without Causing Systemic Side Effects. Arthritis and Rheumatism 12(64): pp 4029-4039.

Dr. Wang is an inventor on PCT patent application WO 2005/097073, which discloses the dexamethasone prodrug development.

Submitted for publication December 21, 2011; accepted in revised form August 2, 2012.

Abstract

Objective

To evaluate the potentially improved therapeutic efficacy and safety of nephrotropic macromolecular prodrugs of glucocorticoids (GC) in the treatment of lupus nephritis.

Methods

Monthly injection of *N*-(2-hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide (HPMA) copolymer-based dexamethasone prodrug (P-Dex) and daily injection of dexamethasone phosphate sodium (Dex, overall dose equivalent to P-Dex) were given to lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 female mice for two months. The animals were monitored for albuminuria, mean arterial pressure and serum autoantibody levels during the treatment. Nephritis, renal immune complexes and macrophage infiltration were evaluated histologically. The bone quality was analyzed with pDEXA and µ-CT. Optical imaging, immunohistochemistry (IHC) and fluorescence-activated cell sorting (FACS) were used to understand the *in vivo* distribution of P-Dex. The anti-inflammatory effect of P-Dex was validated using LPS-activated human proximal tubule epithelial cells (HK-2).

Results

Monthly P-Dex injection completely abolished albuminuria in the (NZB×NZW)F1 mice, which is significantly (P < 0.001) more efficacious than daily Dex treatment. P-Dex did not reduce serum levels of anti-dsDNA antibodies or renal immune complexes, but did reduce macrophage infiltration, a marker of chronic inflammation. IHC and FACS analyses revealed that P-Dex was primarily sequestered by proximal tubule epithelial cells and it could attenuate the inflammatory response in HK-2 cell culture. Different from

Dex treatment, P-Dex did not lead to any significant bone quality deterioration or total serum IgG reduction.

Conclusion

Macromolecularization of GCs renders them nephrotropic. The protracted retention, subcellular processing and activation of GC prodrugs by kidney cells would potentiate nephritis resolution with reduced risk of systemic toxicities.

Introduction

Lupus is an autoimmune disease in which autoantibodies are produced against nuclear antigens, including double stranded DNA (dsDNA). Renal deposition of anti-dsDNA IgG containing immune complexes leads to nephritis, a major cause of morbidity and mortality in lupus patients. Renal immune complexes induce inflammation and immune cell infiltration, which if unresolved, lead to renal injury, dysfunction, and failure. Nephritis is treated with glucocorticoids (GCs), which are suboptimal because they frequently cause off-target toxicity. Because lupus patients often take GCs continuously for many years, they are at high risk for developing GC-associated adverse side effects, including osteoporosis and immunosuppression.

The therapeutic efficacy of a drug depends on its specificity for its molecular target and its concentration at the site of interaction with the target. Advances in understanding lupus have stimulated progress in the identification of drugs that interact with molecular targets and pathways associated with disease [1]. These efforts, nevertheless, have not addressed the problems created by our inability to control the *in vivo* drug concentration at either the intended site(s) of action or off target sites, where drug action results in adverse side effects.

To address this challenge, we have developed a macromolecular prodrug of dexamethasone (P-Dex), which passively targets inflamed tissues and provides superior and sustained resolution of inflammation in several animal models [2–4]. Here, we demonstrate that P-Dex prevents nephritis in lupus-prone (NZB×NZW)F1 mice. P-Dex demonstrated reduced systemic toxicity compared to the equivalent dose of dexamethasone. Mechanistic studies indicate that the nephrotropism, cell-mediated local sequestration, subcellular processing and activation of P-Dex likely contribute to its superior therapeutic efficacy and reduced systemic toxicities.

Materials and Methods

Synthesis of macromolecular prodrugs

P-Dex (Figure 1A) was synthesized by reversible addition-fragmentation chain transfer (RAFT) copolymerization as described previously [3]. Briefly, *N*-(2-hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide (HPMA), *N*-methacryloylglycylglycylhydrazyl dexamethasone (MA-Dex) [3] and other comonomers {*N*-methacryloylaminopropyl fluorescein thiourea [5] and *N*-(3-aminopropyl)methacrylamide hydrochloride (APMA, Polysciences, Inc. Warrington, PA)} were copolymerized at 40°C under Argon for 48 hours (h) with 2,2'-azobisisobutyronitrile as the initiator and *S*,*S*'-bis(α , α '-dimethyl- α ''-acetic acid) trithiocarbonate as the RAFT agent [6]. The resulting polymers were purified by LH-20 column (GE HealthCare, Waukesha, WI) and lyophilized. IRDye 800CW and Alexa Fluor® 488 labeled P-Dex (P-Dex-IRDye and P-Dex-Alexa) were obtained via polymer analogous reactions between poly(HPMA-*co*-MA-Dex-*co*-APMA) and NHS esters of these dyes [2].

Experimental animals and drug treatment





hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide homopolymer (PHPMA) (n = 10), dexamethasone 21phosphate disodium (Dex) (n = 15), and P-Dex (n = 15) treatment groups at the pretreatment (PT) and 8-week time points. The percentages shown are the incidence of albuminuria at the 8-week time point. Each data point represents an individual mouse. C, Quantification of the incidence of abnormal glomeruli in each treatment group. Values are the mean \pm SEM. * = $P < 1 \times 10^{-3}$; ** = $P < 5 \times 10^{-4}$. D, Representative periodic acid– Schiff–stained histologic sections from each treatment group. Bars = 50 µm. (NZB×NZW)F1 and NZW females (Jackson Laboratories, Bar Harbor, ME) were housed under controlled humidity, temperature and lighting conditions in facilities accredited by the American Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care, operating in accordance with standards set by the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (The National Academies Press, 1996). Mice were given Harlan irradiated rodent diet 7904 (Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI) and allowed to feed *ad libitum*. All procedures involving live animals were approved by the University of Nebraska Medical Center Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee.

At 16 weeks of age, mice were treated via i.v. injection with saline, *N*-(2hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide homopolymer (PHPMA), or P–Dex (250 mg/kg) every 4 weeks. A fourth group of mice were given daily i.p. injections of dexamethasone 21phosphate disodium (Dex, 1.32 mg/kg, containing 1.00 mg/kg of dexamthasone, Hawkins, Inc., Minneapolis, MN). Dosages of Dex and P-Dex were calculated and prepared as such that mice received the same dose of dexamethasone over the 8-week treatment period.

Mice were monitored weekly for albuminuria using Albustix (Siemens Corp., Washington DC). Albuminuria was defined as two consecutive 2+ readings (100 mg/dL). Every 4 weeks, serum was isolated from peripheral blood, and mean arterial pressure (MAP) was recorded via tail-cuff method using the CODA blood pressure measuring system and software (Kent Scientific, Torrington, CT). One week after cessation of treatment, mice were euthanized and tissues harvested.

Analysis of nephritis, renal immune complexes and macrophage infiltration

Kidneys were fixed, paraffin-embedded, sectioned and stained with Periodic Acid-Schiff (PAS) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and analyzed by light microscopy. One hundred glomeruli per mouse were evaluated as described previously [7].

Renal immune complexes were visualized by immunohistochemistry. After deparaffinization and rehydration, slides were incubated in H₂O₂, washed and incubated in citrate buffer (Vector Laboratories, Burlingame, CA). Slides were blocked with normal horse serum (Vector Labs), and incubated with anti-mouse IgG (Vector Labs). Antibody binding was visualized using Vectastain Elite reagents (Vector Labs). Staining intensity (represented as arbitrary gray units or AGU) of fifty glomeruli per mouse was quantified using Axiovision software (v4.6.3.0; Carl Zeiss, Thornwood, NY). A second set of slides stained for immune complexes was counterstained with hematoxylin; these slides were for illustration purposes only.

Renal macrophage infiltration was assessed via immunofluorescence with the macrophage marker Iba-1 (Biocare Medical, Concord, CA) as described previously [8], with an added blocking step in Sudan Black B. Staining was visualized and quantitated using confocal microscopy and Zen 2010 software (v6; Carl Zeiss).

Serological analysis of serum immunoglobulin levels

Serum immunoglobulin concentrations were determined by ELISA (Southern Biotech, Birmingham, AL). The IgG_1 , IgG_{2a} , IgG_{2b} , and IgG_3 levels were added together to obtain total serum IgG levels. Serum Anti-dsDNA IgG levels were determined by ELISA (Alpha Diagnostics International, San Antonio, TX) as described previously [7].

Analysis of bone quality

Femoral bone mineral density (BMD) and micro-architectural parameters were measured as described previously [9], using pDEXA® Sabre[™] X-ray bone densitometer (Norland Medical System, Inc, Fort Atkinson, WI) and Skyscan 1172 micro-CT system (Skyscan, Kontich, Belgium), respectively. pDEXA analysis was performed with a 20 mm/sec scanning speed and a 0.2 × 0.2 mm resolution. Areal BMD was calculated using SABRE RESEARCH software (v3.9.4). Micro-CT scanning parameters were: voltage, 55 kV; current, 189 µA; exposure time, 230 ms; resolution, 6.2 µm; and aluminum filter (0.5 mm). Three-dimensional reconstructions were performed with NRecon and Dataviewer software (Skyscan). Trabecular bone was selected for analysis by a polygonal region of interest within the center of the femur, starting at 20 slices (0.25 mm) proximal from the growth plate and extending proximally 80 slices (0.99 mm) further. Trabecular bone volume fraction, number and thickness were quantified with CTAn software (Skyscan).

Near infrared imaging analysis

Mice received P-Dex-IRDye (148 nmol IRDye per kg body wt.) by i.v. injection. Mice were euthanized 2 or 7 days (d) later and tissues were harvested and imaged using an XENOGEN IVIS[®] 200 Series Imaging System (Caliper Life Sciences, Hopkinton, MA).

Immunohistochemical analyses of P-Dex distribution within kidney

Mice were given P-Dex-Alexa (300 nmol Alexa Fluor® 488 per kg body wt.) via i.v. injection. Seven days later, mice were perfused and euthanized. Kidneys were fixed, paraffin-embedded and sectioned. For direct staining, APC-labeled anti-mouse B220 and CD8a, and PE-labeled anti-mouse CD31 and CD4 (BD Pharmingen, San Diego, CA) antibodies were used. For indirect staining, sections were incubated with antimouse CD11c (eBioscience, San Diego, CA), E-cadherin (R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN), F4/80 and Ly-6G (eBioscience) antibodies, followed with PE-labeled secondary antibody (eBioscience; R&D Systems; and Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). Stained sections were examined under a Nikon Swept Field confocal microscope (Nikon Instruments Inc, Melville, NY).

Flow cytometry

Mice received an i.v. injection of P-Dex-Alexa. At necropsy (7 d post injection), white blood cells (WBCs) were isolated from peripheral blood. Mice were perfused, and tissues were isolated, macerated and passed through a 70-µm strainer to obtain single cell suspensions. Cells were analyzed with Becton Dickinson FACSCalibur flow cytometer (BD Biosciences, San Jose, CA). The following antibodies were used: APC-labeled anti-mouse B220, CD19, CD5 and CD8a; PE-labeled anti-mouse F4/80 (eBioscience), Ly6B.2 (AbD Serotec, Raleigh, NC), CD4, CD138, CD31 and IgD (BD Pharmingen); PECy7-labeled anti-mouse IgM (BD Pharmingen); anti-mouse CD11c, α-smooth muscle actin and E-cadherin followed with PE-labeled secondary antibody.

Cell culture

Human proximal tubule epithelial cells (HK-2) were grown in RPMI 1640 with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), penicillin (100 units/mL) and streptomycin (0.1 mg/mL). To investigate the internalization of fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) labeled P-Dex (P-Dex-FITC), HK-2 cells were stimulated overnight with LPS (10 µg/mL). P-Dex-FITC (final concentration 200 µg/mL) was added to LPS-stimulated and untreated HK-2 cells. After specified intervals, cells were rinsed and analyzed by FACS.

For subcellular localization studies, HK-2 cells were cultured overnight with LPS and then incubated with P-Dex-FITC (200 µg/mL) for 24 h. Cells were rinsed and incubated

with 75 nM Lysotracker DND-99 (Invitrogen) for 3 h. After rinsing, cells were stained with DAPI, fixed, mounted and observed by confocal microscopy.

To analyze the anti-inflammatory effect of P-Dex, HK-2 cells were treated with LPS plus Dex (2 μ M) or P-Dex (2 μ M dexamethasone equivalent) for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and stored at -80°C. Cells were rinsed and incubated with fresh medium containing LPS for an additional 48 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for IL-6 level by ELISA (R&D Systems).

Statistical methods

Comparisons were performed using Fishers exact test, Wilcoxon signed-ranks test, Mann-Whitney U test, independent or paired samples t-test, or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's *post hoc* test where appropriate. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS software (version 19.0). A two-sided $P \le 0.05$ was considered significant. Twosided p-values are provided. Mean ± standard error of the mean is presented.

Results

P-Dex prevents albuminuria and reduces glomerular damage

Albuminuria was measured in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice to assess nephritis-associated loss of renal function. Prior to treatment, none of the mice displayed albuminuria. However, after 8 weeks, 100% of saline treated mice and 70% of PHPMA treated mice exhibited albuminuria (Figure 1B). The incidence of albuminuria in these groups did not differ significantly (P = 0.2). After eight weeks, 47% of Dex treated mice displayed albuminuria (Figure 1B), which was significantly different from the saline (P < 0.01), but not the PHPMA group (P = 0.4). Strikingly, after eight weeks, 0% of P-Dex treated mice exhibited albuminuria (Figure 1B), which is significantly different from the saline ($P < 5 \times 10^{-7}$), PHPMA ($P < 5 \times 10^{-4}$) and Dex ($P < 5 \times 10^{-2}$) groups. Thus, P-Dex was more effective than Dex in preventing albuminuria.

To further assess renal function, PAS-stained kidney sections were analyzed for glomerular abnormalities induced by nephritis. Abnormal glomeruli were found at a frequency of 16% in the saline group and 14.9% in the PHPMA group (Figure 1C, 1D). There was no significant difference between these two groups (P = 0.9). The frequency of abnormal glomeruli in Dex and P-Dex treated mice was 11.3% and 9.9%, respectively (Figure 1C, 1D). There was no significant difference between the Dex and P-Dex groups (P = 0.7), but the frequency in both groups was significantly lower than that in the saline group (P < 0.01). Although the frequency of abnormal glomeruli in the Dex and P-Dex groups was lower than that in the PHPMA group, the difference achieved significance for the P-Dex ($P < 5 \times 10^{-3}$) but not the Dex (P = 0.07) group. Thus, both Dex and P-Dex preserve the structural integrity of glomeruli, suggesting that these treatments attenuate nephritis.

P-Dex does not reduce anti-dsDNA IgG levels or renal immune complexes Nephritis in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice correlates with serum levels of pathogenic anti-dsDNA IgG [10]. Therefore, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels were assessed. Over the 8-week time course, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels increased in the saline (P = 0.07) and PHPMA (P< 0.01) groups, although this increase fell short of statistical significance in the saline group (Figure 2A). Over this time period, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels rose significantly in the Dex and P-Dex groups (Figure 2A; $P \le 0.01$), indicating that neither treatment prevented this pathognomonic increase in anti-dsDNA IgG. Nonetheless, at the 8-week time point, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels in the Dex group were significantly lower than



Figure 2. Effect of different treatments on serum anti–double-stranded DNA (anti dsDNA) IgG and renal immune complex levels. A, Anti-dsDNA IgG levels at the pretreatment, 4-week, and 8-week time points, as determined by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. B, Representative kidney sections from each treatment group, immunohistochemically stained for renal deposition of anti-dsDNA IgG. Bars = 50 µm. C, Quantification of immune complex staining. Values in A and C are the mean \pm SEM. * = P < 0.02; ** = P < 0.001; *** = $P < 1 \times 10^{-12}$. See Figure 1 for other definitions.

those in the PHPMA and P-Dex groups (P < 0.05). Thus, Dex blunts the increase in antidsDNA IgG, which correlated with reduced incidence of albuminuria and nephritis in this group. By contrast, in the P-Dex group, reduced glomerular damage did not correlate with serum anti-dsDNA IgG, suggesting that P-Dex prevents nephritis through a mechanism that is independent of production of pathogenic autoantibodies.

Because nephritis in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice is associated with renal deposition of antidsDNA IgG-containing immune complexes [11], renal immune complex deposition was evaluated (Figure 2B). Quantification of staining indicated that immune complex deposition in the PHPMA treated group did not differ from that in the saline group (Figure 2C; $P \ge 0.2$). Renal immune complex staining in the Dex treated group was significantly less than that in the other groups (Figure 2C; $P < 1 \times 10^{-12}$). Immune complex staining in the P-Dex group was not reduced compared to saline or PHPMA groups (Figure 2C; $P \ge$ 0.7). Thus, in contrast to Dex, P-Dex does not prevent nephritis by diminishing renal immune complex deposition.

P-Dex reduces renal macrophage infiltration

To test the hypothesis that P-Dex reduced renal inflammation, we examined renal macrophage infiltration, a marker of chronic inflammation. Staining with the macrophage marker Iba-1 was detected in all groups. Quantification of Iba-1 staining indicated that macrophage infiltration in the saline and PHPMA groups did not differ (Figure 3; P = 0.4). Macrophage infiltration was not significantly reduced in the Dex group compared to either the saline (P = 0.2) or PHPMA (P = 0.7) group (Figure 3). By contrast, renal macrophage infiltration was significantly lower in the P-Dex group than in the saline and PHPMA groups (Figure 3; P < 0.04). Although macrophage infiltration was less abundant in the P-Dex group than the Dex group, this difference fell just short of statistical



Figure 3. Impact of treatment on renal macrophage infiltration in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. A, Representative confocal microscopic images of immunohistochemical staining of kidney sections from mice in each treatment group. Sections were stained with an anti-Iba1 antibody (red) and DAPI (blue). Negative control (no Iba1 antibody) and merged images are shown. Bars = 25 μ m. B, Quantification of Iba1 staining. Values are the mean ± SEM. * = *P* < 0.05. See Figure 1 for definitions.

significance (Figure 3; P = 0.06). These results suggest that P-Dex may maintain renal function by attenuating renal inflammation.

P-Dex reduces mean arterial pressure

Because GC therapy can lead to hypertension, we assessed the impact of each treatment on blood pressure. In mice treated with either saline or PHPMA, MAP was not significantly altered after 8 weeks (Figure 4A; $P \ge 0.4$). In the Dex group, MAP was reduced after 8 weeks of treatment (Figure 4A), although this decrease fell short of statistical significance (P = 0.08). By contrast, P-Dex significantly reduced MAP after 8 weeks of treatment (Figure 4A; $P < 1 \times 10^{-4}$).

P-Dex treatment does not affect bone quality

Long-term GC use is associated with osteoporosis. To understand the impact of P-Dex on the skeleton, the femoral BMD and micro-architecture were evaluated. No significant difference in femoral BMD was observed between the saline and PHPMA groups (Figure 4B). Dex treatment, however, was associated with a significantly lower BMD (Figure 4B; $P < 5 \times 10^{-7}$). By contrast, BMD in the P-Dex group did not differ from that in the saline and PHPMA groups (P > 0.05). No significant differences in trabecular bone volume fraction or number were found between groups. However, in the Dex group, trabecular thickness was significantly lower than that in the other groups (Figure 4C; P < 0.05). Thus, in contrast to free Dex, P-Dex did not negatively affect BMD or microarchitecture of the bone.

P-Dex treatment does not reduce serum IgG levels

GC therapy causes immunosuppression and reduces serum IgG [12, 13]. We therefore analyzed the impact of treatment on serum immunoglobulin levels. None of the



Figure 4. Analysis of side effects associated with treatment in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. A, Mean arterial pressure (MAP) at the pretreatment, 4-week, and 8-week time points, as measured using the tail-cuff method. The horizontal line represents the MAP (mean _ SEM 109 _ 2 mm Hg) in a group of nonautoimmune female NZW mice (n _ 12) ages 4–6 months. B and C, Bone mineral density (BMD) (B) and trabecular thickness (C) after 8 weeks of treatment. D, Total serum IgG levels at the pretreatment and 8-week time points, as determined by enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Values are the mean \pm SEM. * = P < 0.05; ** = P < 0.001; *** = P < 0.005. See Figure 1 for other definitions.

treatments affected serum IgA or IgM levels (data not shown). Prior to treatment, no significant differences in serum IgG levels were observed between groups (Figure 4D; *P* > 0.4). In the saline and PHPMA groups, serum IgG concentrations increased significantly after 8 weeks (Figure 4D; *P* = 0.01). In the Dex group, serum IgG level decreased significantly after 8 weeks (Figure 4D; *P* < 5×10^{-3}). By contrast, serum IgG concentration increased after 8 weeks in the P-Dex group (Figure 4D; *P* < 5×10^{-3}). At the 8-week time point, Dex treated mice had significantly lower serum IgG levels than mice in the saline, PHPMA, and P-Dex groups (*P* < 5×10^{-3}). Thus, in contrast to free Dex, P-Dex did not reduce serum IgG.

P-Dex exhibits nephrotropism in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice

To elucidate the mechanism underlying the enhanced efficacy and decreased toxicity of P-Dex in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice, optical imaging was performed to evaluate the *in vivo* distribution of P-Dex. (NZB×NZW)F1 and NZW (healthy control) mice received i.v. injections of P-Dex-IRDye and P-Dex-Alexa and imaging was performed at 2 and 7 d post injection. P-Dex-IRDye preferentially accumulates (2 d) and is retained (7 d) in inflamed kidneys of (NZB×NZW)F1 mice, but not healthy kidneys of NZW controls (Figure 5A). FACS revealed that ~61% of kidney cells from (NZB×NZW)F1 mice were P-Dex-Alexa⁺ whereas less than 20% of kidney cells from NZW mice were P-Dex-Alexa⁺ (Figure 5B). Furthermore, the mean fluorescence intensity of P-Dex-Alexa⁺ kidney cells of (NZB×NZW)F1 mice. This observation suggests that on a per cell basis, larger quantities of P-Dex are taken up and retained in the kidneys of (NZB×NZW)F1 mice than NZW mice. Persistent near-infrared fluorescence signals were also observed in the spleen and liver of (NZB×NZW)F1 mice (Figure 5A). FACS analysis showed that ~81% of spleen cells and ~10% of liver cells were P-Dex-Alexa⁺ (Figure 5B). In peripheral



Figure 5. Nephrotropism and renal cell retention of the dexamethasone prodrug (P-Dex) in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. A, Representative optical images of organs isolated from (NZB x NZW)F1 mice and NZW mice. Images were obtained 2 days and 7 days after intravenous injection of IRDye 800CW–labeled P-Dex (P-Dex–IRDye). B, Representative results of fluorescence-activated cell sorting analysis of cells isolated from the organs of (NZB x NZW)F1 or NZW mice without (white) or with Alexa Fluor 488–labeled P-Dex (P-Dex–Alexa) treatment (blue), 7 days after injection. C, Representative fluorescence microscopic images of kidney sections from (NZB x NZW)F1 mice without or with P-Dex–Alexa treatment, 7 days after injection. Bars = 150 μ m. D, Representative confocal microscopic images of immunohistochemical staining of kidney sections from (NZB x NZW)F1 mice without or with P-Dex–Alexa treatment, 7 days after injection. Sections were stained with an anti-mouse E-cadherin antibody and DAPI. Antibody signal (red), P-Dex–Alexa signal (green), DAPI signal (blue), and a merged image are shown. Bars = 15 μ m. Ht = heart; Lv = liver; Kd = kidney; Sp = spleen; Lu = lung. blood, ~69.7% of WBCs were P-Dex-Alexa⁺, but virtually no signal was seen in red blood cells (data not shown).

Renal distribution of P-Dex-Alexa

To identify the mechanism responsible for renal retention of P-Dex, mice were injected with P-Dex-Alexa, and 7 days later, kidneys were isolated and analyzed by fluorescence microscopy and FACS. P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells were most abundant in proximal tubules of the renal cortex (Figure 5C). Immunohistochemical staining indicated that a large proportion of retained prodrug was localized within cortical epithelial cells, which were identified based upon histology and E-cadherin positivity (Figure 5D). Flow cytometry indicated that 21.3% of the P-Dex-Alexa⁺ kidney cells were E-cadherin⁺ (data not shown). The identity of the remaining P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells could not be determined definitively by flow cytometry, despite the use of an extensive panel of antibodies designed to identify various cells in the inflamed kidney. Less than 0.1% of the P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells or CD8a⁺ cytotoxic T cells (data not shown).

Internalization, intracellular localization and activation of P-Dex

Proximal tubule epithelial cells contribute to nephritis by secreting chemokines and inflammatory cytokines in response to albumin and immune complexes [14–17]. Because these cells represent the largest defined population of P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells, the internalization kinetics of P-Dex-FITC was examined in HK-2 renal proximal tubule cells *in vitro*. HK-2 cells rapidly internalized P-Dex-FITC (Figure 5A). To test the hypothesis that renal inflammation enhances uptake of P-Dex, we examined prodrug uptake in HK-2 cells treated with LPS, which causes renal inflammation *in vivo* and induces the release


Figure 6. In vitro internalization, intracellular localization, and activation of fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)–labeled dexamethasone prodrug (P-Dex) in human proximal tubule epithelial (HK-2) cells. A, Quantification of internalized P-Dex–FITC in untreated and lipopolysaccharide (LPS)–stimulated (10 µg/ml) HK-2 cells over a 72-hour time course. B, Representative confocal microscopic images showing internalization and intracellular localization of P-Dex–FITC in LPS-stimulated (10 µg/ml) HK-2 cells. LysoTracker DND-99 signal (red), P-Dex–FITC signal (green), DAPI signal (blue), and a merged image are shown. Bars = 15 µm. C, Impact of dexamethasone 21-phosphate disodium (Dex) and P-Dex on LPS-induced interleukin-6 (IL-6) secretion in HK-2 cells. Values in A and C show the mean \pm SEM (n = 3 individual experiments). * = $P < 5 \times 10^{-7}$; ** = $P < 1 \times 10^{-12}$. All treatments (LPS, LPS + Dex, LPS + P-Dex) resulted in a significant increase in IL-6 secretion versus untreated ($P < 1 \times 10^{-4}$). However, asterisks for these comparisons are not shown.

of proinflammatory cytokines and mediators from renal cells *in vitro* [18, 19]. LPS did not alter prodrug internalization kinetics (Figure 6A).

To examine the fate of internalized P-Dex-FITC, we used immunohistochemistry and confocal microscopy. Internalized P-Dex-FITC co-localized with the LysoTracker® lysosome marker in HK-2 cells (Figure 6B), suggesting that P-Dex-FITC is internalized and processed by an endocytic pathway, that results in sequestration in a lysosomal compartment, where P-Dex would gradually undergo processing in the acidic environment, leading to the release of active drug [2–4].

To examine the impact of P-Dex on LPS-induced cytokine release in HK-2 cells, ELISA was used to evaluate secretion of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-6 into the supernatant. Although untreated HK-2 cells secrete low levels of IL-6, secretion can be stimulated 60-fold by LPS (Figure 6C; $P < 1 \times 10^{-5}$). Dex and P-Dex significantly attenuated the LPS-induced increase in IL-6 secretion (Figure 6C; $P < 5 \times 10^{-3}$), indicating that both treatments can inhibit secretion of inflammatory cytokines by activated proximal tubule epithelial cells.

Discussion

Recent lupus drug development strategies have focused on targeting specific molecules and pathways that impact immunologic and proinflammatory processes. Although progress has been made, off-target toxicity due to the inability to manage *in vivo* drug distribution still poses a significant clinical challenge. Targeting inflammation with macromolecular prodrugs is a new nanomedicine-based therapeutic strategy. This approach is based on a mechanism involving **e**xtravasation of macromolecules through

leaky vasculature and inflammatory cell-mediated sequestration (ELVIS) and has been validated in several inflammatory disease models [2, 4, 20].

Based upon these studies, we hypothesized that a dexamethasone prodrug could selectively target lupus-associated renal inflammation and become activated locally to ameliorate nephritis. Furthermore, we postulated that this prodrug would avoid the off-target toxicity associated with traditional GC therapy. To test this hypothesis, we treated (NZBxNZW)F1 mice with saline, PHPMA, Dex, or P-Dex beginning at 4 months of age, prior to the onset of albuminuria. Over the next 8 weeks, the majority of mice treated with saline or PHPMA developed albuminuria. As expected, Dex decreased the incidence of albuminuria by ~50%, and reduced both serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels and renal immune complexes [21]. Strikingly, P-Dex was more effective than Dex and completely prevented albuminuria. P-Dex did not affect serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels or renal immune complexes, but did reduce renal macrophage infiltration. These observations suggest that P-Dex may attenuate nephritis by reducing renal inflammation and act via different mechanisms than free Dex. Importantly, our results also demonstrate that P-Dex does not cause osteoporosis, a major systemic side effect associated with GC treatment.

Based upon the above data and the ELVIS mechanism, we hypothesized that P-Dex would extravasate and be retained at sites of renal inflammation. Optical imaging, immunohistochemistry and FACS analysis confirmed preferential accumulation and retention of P-Dex in inflamed kidneys of lupus-prone but not healthy control mice. Furthermore, these *in vivo* data validate that cell sequestration is the major mechanism for retention of P-Dex in the inflamed kidney, with proximal tubule epithelial cells being the primary cellular reservoir of sequestered P-Dex.

Our data, together with previously published work, support a model in which reduced glomerular capillary macromolecular permselectivity associated with renal inflammation enhances passage of P-Dex into the ultrafiltrate. This in turn leads to uptake and sequestration of significant quantities of the prodrug by the activated proximal tubule epithelium. The glomerulus is responsible for forming a nearly protein-free plasma ultrafiltrate. The essential components of the glomerular filtration barrier, the barrier between the blood and urinary space, are the fenestrated capillary endothelium, the surrounding basement membrane, and the filtration slit (spanned by the slit diaphragm) between adjacent foot processes of podocytes. In the normal kidney, small solutes readily pass through the filtration barrier, with passage increasingly restricted as molecular weights exceed 15 kDa; solutes of >50-60 kDa have very limited passage into the ultrafiltrate. Macromolecules having a net negative charge are further impeded from crossing the filtration barrier. Given that P-Dex is a neutral molecule of ~36 kDa, some P-Dex filtration is likely under normal conditions. Loss of integrity of the filtration barrier results in enhanced permeability (reduced permselectivity) of large molecules such as albumin, leading to albuminuria. Nephritis in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice is associated with vascular damage, alterations in the glomerular basement membrane and distortion of slit diaphragms [22–24], and this likely accounts for the enhanced filtration of P-Dex in these mice. The higher proportion of plasma P-Dex likely passing into the ultrafiltrate in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice compared to controls, results in increased P-Dex delivery to the apical aspect of the renal tubular epithelium. Proximal tubule epithelial cells reabsorb multiple substances from the tubular fluid, and previous reports indicate that polymer carriers can achieve renal targeting through uptake by these cells [25–29]. Enhanced prodrug delivery to and uptake by proximal tubule epithelial cells likely contributes to the efficacy of P-Dex.

Albumin and immune complexes activate proximal tubule epithelial cells and induce secretion of chemokines and cytokines such as IL-6 that promote renal inflammation and immune cell infiltration [14–17]. Our *in vitro* data indicate that P-Dex, similar to free Dex, inhibits LPS-induced IL-6 release from proximal tubule epithelial cells, suggesting that P-Dex may reduce renal inflammation by attenuating the pro-inflammatory response of proximal tubule epithelial cells. We postulated that inflammation would enhance endocytosis and P-Dex uptake in proximal tubule epithelial cells. Though not supported by our cell culture studies, this hypothesis was consistent with results from our *in vivo* studies, which indicate that kidney cells in the (NZB×NZW)F1 mice take up and retain larger quantities of P-Dex than those in NZW mice.

Although proximal tubule epithelial cells were identified as a major population of P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells in kidney, the identity of a substantial percentage of P-Dex-Alexa⁺ cells in kidney remains to be determined. Furthermore, P-Dex was also found in liver, spleen and peripheral WBCs of (NZB×NZW)F1 mice, which is consistent with our findings in other disease models [2, 4, 30]. A clear understanding of how P-Dex uptake or retention in these cells or tissues impacts the ability of P-Dex to prevent nephritis and reduce offtarget toxicities needs further investigation.

In summary, monthly administration of P-Dex provided superior prevention of lupus nephritis and reduced toxicity in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice, as compared to dose equivalent, daily administered Dex. We speculate that the nephrotropism and retention of P-Dex in (NZB×NZW)F1 mice is, at least partially, attributed to reduced glomerular capillary permselectivity and enhanced uptake by activated kidney cells including proximal tubule epithelial cells. The intracellular processing of P-Dex into free dexamethasone and sustained release of active drug at the site of inflammation provides a rational explanation for the superior, sustained anti-inflammatory effect of P-Dex in the local

environment. These data provide a rationale for the future development of this macromolecular prodrug system as a potential preventive and/or therapeutic agent for lupus patients. Further clarification of the mechanisms underlying P-Dex action will be essential for its structural optimization and clinical translation.

Acknowledgments

This study was supported in part by NIH R01 AR053325 (DW) and NIH COBRE grant RR021937. We thank Dr. Tammy Kielian for the Iba-1 staining protocol and Jenny Fusby for assistance with Iba-1 staining and analysis. We also thank Drs. Runqing Lu, Pamela Carmines and Steven R. Goldring for helpful discussions and critical review of the manuscript. We thank Janice A. Taylor and James R. Talaska of the Confocal Laser Scanning Microscope Core Facility at the University of Nebraska Medical Center for providing assistance with confocal microscopy and the Nebraska Research Initiative and the Eppley Cancer Center for their support of the Core Facility.

References

1. Hahn BH. Targeted therapies in systemic lupus erythematosus: successes, failures and future. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70(Suppl 1):i64–i66.

2. Ren K, et al. Early detection and treatment of wear particle-induced inflammation and bone loss in a mouse calvarial osteolysis model using HPMA copolymer conjugates. Mol Pharm. 2011;8(4):1043–51.

3. Liu XM, et al. Synthesis and evaluation of a well-defined HPMA copolymerdexamethasone conjugate for effective treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Pharm Res. 2008;25(12):2910–9.

4. Quan LD, et al. Development of a macromolecular prodrug for the treatment of inflammatory arthritis: mechanisms involved in arthrotropism and sustained therapeutic efficacy. Arthritis Res Ther. 2010;12(5):R170.

5. Omelyanenko V, et al. Targetable HPMA copolymer-adriamycin conjugates. Recognition, internalization, and subcellular fate. J Control Release. 1998;53(1–3):25– 37.

6. Lai JT, Filla D, Shea R. Functional Polymers from Novel Carboxyl-Terminated Trithiocarbonates as Highly Efficient RAFT Agents. Macromolecules. 2002;35:6754–6.

7. Bynote KK, et al. Estrogen receptor-alpha deficiency attenuates autoimmune disease in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Genes Immun. 2008;9(2):137–52.

8. Kielian TSM, Liu S, Phulwani NK, Phillips N, Wagoner G, Drew PD, Esen N. The Synthetic Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-αAgonist Ciglitazone Attenuates Neuroinflammation and Accelerates Encapsulation in Bacterial Brain Abscesses. J Immunol. 2008;180(7):5004–16.

9. Manolides AS, Cullen DM, Akhter MP. Effects of glucocorticoid treatment on bone strength. J Bone Miner Metab. 28(5):532–9.

10. Steward MW, Hay FC. Changes in immunoglobulin class and subclass of anti-DNA antibodies with increasing age in N/ZBW F1 hybrid mice. Clin Exp Immunol. 1976;26(2):363–70.

11. Sugisaki T, Takase S. Composition of immune deposits present in glomeruli of NZB/W F1 mice. Clin Immunol Immunopathol. 1991;61(3):296–308.

12. Butler WT, Rossen RD. Effects of corticosteroids on immunity in man. I. Decreased serum IgG concentration caused by 3 or 5 days of high doses of methylprednisolone. J Clin Invest. 1973;52(10):2629–40.

13. Settipane GA, Pudupakkam RK, McGowan JH. Corticosteroid effect on immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 1978;62(3):162–6.

14. Benigni A, et al. Involvement of renal tubular Toll-like receptor 9 in the development of tubulointerstitial injury in systemic lupus. Arthritis Rheum. 2007;56(5):1569–78.

15. Ferraccioli G, Romano G. Renal interstitial cells, proteinuria and progression of lupus nephritis: new frontiers for old factors. Lupus. 2008;17(6):533–40.

16. Ronda N, et al. Early proinflammatory activation of renal tubular cells by normal and pathologic IgG. Nephron Exp Nephrol. 2005;100(2):e77–84.

17. Yung S, et al. Effect of human anti-DNA antibodies on proximal renal tubular epithelial cell cytokine expression: implications on tubulointerstitial inflammation in lupus nephritis. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2005;16(11):3281–94.

18. Boswell RN, et al. Interleukin 6 production by human proximal tubular epithelial cells in vitro: analysis of the effects of interleukin-1 alpha (IL-1 alpha) and other cytokines. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1994;9(6):599–606.

19. Cunningham PN, et al. Complement is activated in kidney by endotoxin but does not cause the ensuing acute renal failure. Kidney Int. 2000;58(4):1580–7.

20. Wang D, et al. Novel dexamethasone-HPMA copolymer conjugate and its potential application in treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Res Ther. 2007;9(1):R2.

21. Macanovic M, et al. The treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) in NZB/W F1 hybrid mice; studies with recombinant murine DNase and with dexamethasone. Clin Exp Immunol. 1996;106(2):243–52.

22. Perysinaki GS, et al. Podocyte main slit diaphragm proteins, nephrin and podocin, are affected at early stages of lupus nephritis and correlate with disease histology. Lupus. 2011;20(8):781–91.

23. Kelley VE, Cavallo T. An ultrastructural study of the glomerular slit diaphragm in New Zealand black/white mice. Lab Invest. 1976;35(3):213–20.

24. Howie JB, Helyer BJ. The immunology and pathology of NZB mice. Adv Immunol. 1968;9:215–66.

25. Choi HS, et al. Renal clearance of quantum dots. Nat Biotechnol. 2007;25(10):1165–70.

26. Kamada H, et al. Synthesis of a poly(vinylpyrrolidone-co-dimethyl maleic anhydride) co-polymer and its application for renal drug targeting. Nat Biotechnol. 2003;21(4):399–404.

27. Kodaira H, et al. The targeting of anionized polyvinylpyrrolidone to the renal system. Biomaterials. 2004;25(18):4309–15.

28. Yuan ZX, et al. Randomly 50% N-acetylated low molecular weight chitosan as a novel renal targeting carrier. J Drug Target. 2007;15(4):269–78.

29. Yuan ZX, et al. Specific renal uptake of randomly 50% N-acetylated low molecular weight chitosan. Mol Pharm. 2009;6(1):305–14.

30. Quan LD, et al. Pharmacokinetic and Biodistribution Studies of N-(2-Hydroxypropyl)methacrylamide Copolymer-Dexamethasone Conjugates in Adjuvant-Induced Arthritis Rat Model. Mol Pharm. 2010;7(4):1041–9. Appendix B: A Dexamethasone Prodrug Reduces the Renal Macrophage Response and Provides Enhanced Resolution of Established Murine Lupus Nephritis

Fang Yuan1, Dana E. Tabor2, Richard K. Nelson2, Hongjiang Yuan1, Yijia Zhang1, Jenny Nuxoll2, Kimberly K. Bynoté2, Subodh M. Lele3, Dong Wang1*, Karen A. Gould2*

1 Department of Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, Nebraska, United States of America, 2 Department of Genetics, Cell Biology & Anatomy, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, Nebraska, United States of America, 3 Department of Pathology and Microbiology, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, Nebraska, United States of America

Citation: Yuan F, Tabor DE, Nelson RK, Yuan H, Zhang Y, Nuxoll J, et al. (2013) A Dexamethasone Prodrug Reduces the Renal Macrophage Response and Provides Enhanced Resolution of Established Murine Lupus Nephritis. PLoS ONE 8(11): e81483. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0081483

Editor: Jose Crispin, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, United States of America

Received: September 4, 2013; Accepted: October 22, 2013; Published: November 28, 2013

Copyright: © 2013 Yuan et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study was supported by an Institutional Development Award (IDeA) from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences of the National Institutes of Health under grant number P20GM103480 (K.A.G. and D.W.). This study was also supported in part by NIH R01 AR053325 (http://www.nih.gov/) (D.W.). The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Competing interests: The authors have read the journal's policy and have the following conflicts: Dong Wang is an inventor of a PCT patent application (WO 2005/097073), which discloses the dexamethasone prodrug development. No other coauthor declares any competing interest. The authors confirm that this potential competing interest does not alter their adherence to the PLOS ONE policies on the sharing of data and materials.

Abstract

We evaluated the ability of a macromolecular prodrug of dexamethasone (P-Dex) to treat lupus nephritis in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. We also explored the mechanism underlying the anti-inflammatory effects of this prodrug. P-Dex eliminated albuminuria in most (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. Furthermore, P-Dex reduced the incidence of severe nephritis and extended lifespan in these mice. P-Dex treatment also prevented the development of lupus-associated hypertension and vasculitis. Although P-Dex did not reduce serum levels of anti-dsDNA antibodies or glomerular immune complexes, P-Dex reduced macrophage recruitment to the kidney and attenuated tubulointerstitial injury. In contrast to what was observed with free dexamethasone, P-Dex did not induce any deterioration of bone quality. However, P-Dex did lead to reduced peripheral white blood cell counts and adrenal gland atrophy. These results suggest that P-Dex is more effective and less toxic than free dexamethasone for the treatment of lupus nephritis in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. Furthermore, the data suggest that P-Dex may treat nephritis by attenuating the renal inflammatory response to immune complexes, leading to decreased immune cell infiltration and diminished renal inflammation and injury.

Introduction

Lupus nephritis is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality among lupus patients [1]. Lupus nephritis is associated with inflammation caused by renal deposition of immune complexes containing autoantibodies, particularly IgG autoantibodies recognizing double stranded DNA (anti-dsDNA IgG). If not resolved, renal inflammation can lead to renal injury, dysfunction, and failure. Lupus nephritis can be effectively treated with glucocorticoids (GCs). However, because long-term GC therapy is required, this treatment frequently is associated with numerous side effects involving the endocrine, cardiovascular, hematopoietic and musculoskeletal systems [2]. These adverse side effects, especially secondary osteoporosis, contribute significantly to morbidity in lupus patients. Nevertheless, because of the lack of alternative therapeutic options, GCs continue to be the mainstay of clinical management of lupus nephritis [3].

In an attempt to reduce GC-associated side effects, we previously employed a nanomedicine-based strategy to modify the pharmacokinetic/biodistribution profile of GCs to enhance drug delivery to the site of inflammation while reducing systemic exposure to the drug. Specifically, we developed a macromolecular prodrug of dexamethasone (P-Dex); P-Dex is taken up preferentially by the proximal tubule epithelial cells in the inflamed kidneys of (NZB × NZW)F1 females, but the prodrug is also found to a much lesser extent in splenocytes and circulating blood cells [4]. We observed that P-Dex prevents the development of nephritis in young lupus-prone (NZB × NZW)F1 female mice without causing osteoporosis, a side effect associated with the equivalent dose of free Dex [4]. Our previous studies also suggest that P-Dex prevents nephritis by attenuating the response of the kidney to immune complex deposition and decreasing the recruitment of infiltrating immune cells to the kidney.

Here, we sought to further explore the therapeutic potential of P-Dex for the treatment of lupus nephritis using a preclinical mouse model. The primary objective of the present study was to determine if P-Dex could effectively treat established nephritis in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. Additionally, we sought to assess the safety of longer term P-Dex administration and to further explore the potential underlying mechanism of action of this prodrug.

<u>Results</u>

P-Dex reverses established albuminuria, extends survival and reduces incidence of severe nephritis and tubulointerstitial disease in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice

To determine if P-Dex could ameliorate established nephritis, P-Dex was administered monthly to (NZB × NZW)F1 females beginning at ~22 weeks of age, after they had developed nephritis, as evidenced by sustained albuminuria. Treatment was continued for 12 weeks. Two control groups, one receiving dose equivalent daily Dex and the other receiving a monthly dose of saline, were also treated for 12 weeks. Mice were monitored for an additional two weeks after cessation of treatment. Over the entire experimental time course, albuminuria not only persisted in 100% of the mice in the saline treated group, but also increased in severity in most of these mice (93%) (Figure 1A). In the Dex group, albuminuria likewise continued in 100% of the mice. However, albuminuria intensified in just 23% of the Dex treated mice, indicating that Dex treatment could prevent progression of renal dysfunction. By contrast, albuminuria resolved in 78% of the mice in the P-Dex group (Figure 1A). Albuminuria persisted but did not increase in the remaining 22% of mice in this group. The fraction of mice in the P-Dex group that showed resolution of albuminuria was significantly greater than that in the Dex treated group, indicating that P-Dex is more effective than dose equivalent Dex in resolving albuminuria associated with lupus nephritis ($P \le 1 \times 10^{-6}$).

Prior to the end of the experiment, ~55% of mice in the saline group were euthanized due to severe nephritis (Figure 1B). In the saline treated group, median survival was ~13 weeks after initiation of treatment, which corresponded to ~35 weeks of age. The median survival in this group is similar to what we and others have reported previously for (NZB × NZW)F1 females [5-7]. All mice in the Dex and P-Dex groups survived the entire



Figure 1. P-Dex ameliorates albuminuria, extends lifespan and attenuates development of severe nephritis and tubulointerstitial disease in (NZB × NZW)F1 females.

(A), Albuminuria data for mice in saline (n=13), Dex (n=13), and P-Dex (n=9) treatment groups is illustrated at the pretreatment (PT) and 14-week time points. The incidence of albuminuria at the 14-week time point for each group is shown (in %) in upper right corner of each sub-section. For mice in the saline group that did not survive to the 14-week time point (n=7), the albuminuria reading shown is the last recorded value. (B), A Kaplan-Meier survival curve for each treatment group is shown. (C), The fraction of mice in each treatment group with mild, moderate and severe renal disease is shown. (D), A PAS stained histological section illustrating representative glomeruli from each treatment group are provided. Scale bars: 20 μ m. (E), A representative PAS stained histological section illustrating from each treatment group is provided. Scale bars: 40 μ m. The asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (*P* < 0.05) from the saline control group.

treatment period, indicating that both therapies significantly increased the fraction of mice surviving until the end of the treatment period (P = 0.001). These data indicate that Dex and P-Dex can extend the lifespan of (NZB × NZW)F1 mice.

The kidneys from 86% of mice in the saline group showed histological evidence of severe glomerulonephritis, characterized by diffuse glomerular hypercellularity, matrix deposition and crescent formation (Figure 1 C, D). By contrast, in the Dex treated group, the incidence of severe glomerulonephritis was 46%, which was significantly less than that in saline controls (Figure 1C, D; P = 0.04). In the P-Dex treated group, none (0%) of the kidneys showed histological evidence of severe glomerulonephritis; incidence of severe of severe nephritis in this group was different than that in the saline and Dex groups ($P < 1 \times 10^{-3}$).

Furthermore, 100% of the kidneys from mice in the saline group showed evidence of marked tubulointerstitial disease, which was typified by tubular dilation, tubular casts, and immune cell infiltration into the interstitium. The immune cell infiltrates were found in both the cortex and medulla, and were distributed throughout the interstitium as well as in prominent perivascular lymphoid aggregates (Figure 1E). By contrast, in both the Dex and P-Dex groups, there was little indication of tubulointerstitial disease; kidneys displayed mild tubular dilation, sparse tubular casts and scant evidence of interstitial immune cell infiltration (Figure 1E).

P-Dex does not reduce serum anti-dsDNA IgG or glomerular immune complexes In (NZB × NZW)F1 mice, severity of nephritis typically correlates with serum levels of pathogenic autoantibodies, particularly anti-dsDNA IgG [8]. Therefore, serum antidsDNA IgG levels were assessed. In the saline group, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels increased significantly over the experimental time course (Figure 2A; P = 0.02). By

contrast, in the Dex group, serum anti-dsDNA IgG did not change significantly over the experimental time course (Figure 2A; P > 0.05). Consequently, at the end of the experimental time course, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels in the Dex group were significantly lower than those in the saline group (P = 0.02). Serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels increased in the P-Dex group over the experimental time course (Figure 2A; P = 0.03). There were no significant differences in serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels between the P-Dex and saline groups (P > 0.05). However, serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels in the P-Dex group were significantly greater than those in the Dex group at the end of the experimental time course (P < 0.008). These results demonstrate that P-Dex attenuates nephritis through a mechanism independent of the production of pathogenic autoantibodies.

Although our results indicate that P-Dex did not impact the total levels of serum antidsDNA IgG, this observation does not preclude the possibility that P-Dex alters the relative abundance of different subclasses of anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies. Such an effect could be important given the fact that anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies of different subclasses are not equally pathogenic [8-10]. Therefore, we examined the impact of treatment on the levels of anti-dsDNA IgG of each subclass individually. In the Dex treated group, serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG₁, IgG_{2a}, IgG₃ and were significantly lower than in the saline control group (Figure 2B; P < 0.05). By contrast, the levels of serum anti-dsDNA IgG₁ and IgG_{2a} autoantibodies did not differ between the P-Dex and saline groups (Figure 2B; P > 0.05). However, the P-Dex treated group did display lower serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG₃ autoantibodies compared to the saline group (Figure 2B; P =0.03). There were no differences in serum levels of anti-dsDNA IgG_{2b} autoantibodies between any of the groups (data not shown). These results indicate that P-Dex does not



Figure 2. The effect of treatment on serum anti-dsDNA IgG and renal immune complexes.

(A), Anti-dsDNA IgG levels for mice in saline (n=13), Dex (n=13), and P-Dex (n=9) treatment groups were determined via ELISA at pretreatment, 4-week, 8-week, and 12 week time points. For the saline group, serum was available for analysis only from the subset of mice surviving at each time point: 12 mice at 4-week time point; 11 mice at 8-week time point; 9 mice at 12-week time point (B), Levels of anti-dsDNA IgG of each subclass were determined via ELISA at the 12-week time point. For the saline group, serum was available for this analysis only from the 9 mice that survived to the 12-week time point (C), Representative sections of kidney from each treatment group are shown. Sections were stained for renal deposition of anti-dsDNA IgG via immunohistochemistry. (D), Quantification of immune complex staining is illustrated. Scale bars: 25 μ m; The asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (*P* < 0.05) from the saline control group. The dagger (†) indicates a statistically significant difference (*P* < 0.05) from the pretreatment time point of the same treatment group.

cause a dramatic shift in the relative abundance of different subclasses of anti-dsDNA IgG. Importantly, these results also clearly illustrate that P-Dex does not decrease the abundance of anti-dsDNA IgG_{2a} autoantibodies, which are considered to be the most pathogenic autoantibodies in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice [8-10].

Because glomerular deposition of anti-dsDNA IgG-containing immune complexes contributes to the development and progression of nephritis [11], we evaluated the impact of treatment on glomerular immune complex deposition. In the kidneys of mice in the saline group, prominent glomerular immune complex deposition was observed (Figure 2C, D). In the kidneys of the Dex group, glomerular immune complex deposition was significantly less than that in the saline group (Figure 2C, D; P = 0.04). Glomerular immune complex staining in the P-Dex group was similar to that in the saline group (Figure 2C, D; P > 0.05), but was significantly different than that in the Dex group ($P \le$ 0.025). Thus, P-Dex treated mice do not develop nephritis despite the presence of abundant glomerular immune complexes.

P-Dex reduces renal macrophage infiltration and tubulointerstitial injury

In (NZB × NZW)F1 mice, the presence of glomerular immune complexes is not sufficient for the development of nephritis. Rather, the development of nephritis requires the recruitment of FcR-expressing myeloid cells, including macrophages, to the kidney and the subsequent activation of these cells by glomerular immune complexes [12,13]. These activated macrophages are thought to contribute to the chronic renal inflammation and tissue damage associated with nephritis. Therefore, the impact of P-Dex treatment on macrophage recruitment in the kidney was evaluated. Quantification of staining with the macrophage marker Iba1 revealed abundant macrophage infiltration into the tubulointerstitium and periglomerular area in the saline group (Figure 3A,B). By contrast, macrophage infiltration in both the Dex and P-Dex groups was significantly less than that the saline control group (Figure 3A, B; P < 0.04). The modest recruitment of macrophages to kidneys from the P-Dex treated mice, despite the presence of abundant glomerular immune complexes, suggests that P-Dex attenuates nephritis by impairing the macrophage infiltration that occurs in response to renal immune complex deposition.

The recruitment of macrophages to the kidney in lupus-prone mice leads to tubulointerstitial inflammation and injury [14,15]. To determine whether the reduced macrophage recruitment in the P-Dex group was also associated with decreased tubulointerstitial injury, the expression of Toll-like receptor 9 (TLR9) and Lipocalin 2 (LCN2), markers for renal tubule damage and tubulointerstitial injury, were assessed [16-20]. Consistent with the observation that the kidneys of the mice in the saline group contained numerous macrophages and showed pronounced tubulointerstitial disease, abundant tubular TLR9 staining was observed in this group (Figure 4A, B). By contrast, in both the Dex and P-Dex groups, there was significantly less tubular TLR9 staining than in the saline group (Figure 4A,B; P < 0.05). To assess the impact of Dex and P-Dex on TLR9 expression in a more quantitative fashion, quantitative RT-PCR was performed to determine the level of expression of the TIr9 transcript. This analysis confirmed that the levels of *TIr9* transcript were significantly less in the Dex and P-Dex groups compared to that in the saline control group (Figure 4C; $P \le 0.01$). Likewise, there was robust expression of LCN2 in the kidneys of the saline group, and significantly less LCN2 in the kidneys of both the Dex and P-Dex groups (Figure 4D; $P \le 0.05$).

P-Dex prevents the development of lupus-associated hypertension, splenomegaly and vasculopathy

Since systemic inflammation and renal dysfunction promote hypertension in lupus patients and (NZB × NZW)F1 mice [21,22], we assessed the impact of treatment on



Figure 3. Impact of treatment on renal macrophage infiltration in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice.

(A), Representative confocal images of immunohistochemical staining of kidney sections from mice in the saline (n=13), Dex (n=13), and P-Dex (n=9) treatment groups are shown. Sections were stained with an anti-Iba1 antibody (red) and DAPI (blue). Negative control (no Iba1 antibody) and merged images are shown. (B), Quantification of Iba1 staining is illustrated. Scale bars: 50 μ m; the asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (*P* < 0.05) from the saline control group.



Figure 4. Impact of treatment on tubulointerstitial inflammation and injury in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice.

(A), Representative images of immunohistochemical staining of kidney sections from mice in the saline (n=13), Dex (n=13), and P-Dex (n=9) treatment groups are shown. Sections were stained with an anti-TLR9 antibody (brown) and counterstained with hematoxylin (blue). (B), Quantification of TLR9 staining is illustrated. (C), TLR9 transcript levels in the kidney were measured by quantitative RT-PCR. For the saline group, frozen kidneys were available for RNA extraction only from the 6 mice that survived until the 14-week time point. (D), Levels of LCN2 were measured in kidney lysates by ELISA. For the saline group, frozen kidneys were available for preparation of protein lysates only from the 6 mice that survived until the 14-week time point. Scale bars: 25 μ m; the asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (*P* < 0.05) from the saline control group.

mean arterial pressure (MAP). Prior to treatment, mice in the saline group were normotensive (Figure 4A). However, over the experimental time course, MAP rose significantly and virtually all of the mice in this group became hypertensive (Figure 5A; P \leq 0.01). By contrast, there was no significant change in MAP in either the Dex or P-Dex groups over this time course (Figure 5A; P > 0.05).

Splenomegaly occurs only in a subset of human lupus patients. By contrast, splenomegaly is observed in virtually all lupus prone mouse strains, including the (NZB × NZW)F1 hybrid. Therefore, spleen mass of the animals was investigated at necropsy. Splenomegaly was pronounced in the saline group (Figure 5B). By contrast, there was little evidence of splenomegaly in either the Dex or P-Dex treated groups; mean spleen mass in the Dex and P-Dex groups was significantly different than that in the saline group (P < 0.001). The spleen mass in the P-Dex group was significantly different than that in the saline that in the Dex group (P = 0.03), although the biological significance of this difference is unclear. All differences persisted when spleen mass was normalized to total body mass (data not shown). Thus, both Dex and P-Dex can attenuate splenomegaly in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice.

Lupus patients are also at high risk for vasculitis. Vasculitis, evidenced by fibrinoid necrosis in the walls of the splenic blood vessels, was found in 54% of mice from the saline group. Fibrin deposits were also noted within the lumen of splenic vessels in 39% of the mice in the saline group (Figure 5C). No fibrin deposition or fibrinoid necrosis was observed in mice from the Dex and P-Dex groups, indicating that both treatments attenuated vascular disease in lupus prone mice.



Figure 5. Impact of treatment on hypertension, splenomegaly and vasculitis in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice.

(A), Mean arterial pressure was measured at pretreatment, 4-week, 8-week, 12 week time points via tail-cuff method. For the saline group, measurements were obtained only for the subset of mice surviving at each time point: 12 mice at 4-week time point; 11 mice at 8-week time point; 9 mice at 12-week time point (B), Spleen mass was determined at the time of sacrifice in each mouse. (C), A representative hematoxylin and eosin stained histological section illustrating a splenic vessel from each treatment group is provided. The arrow indicates perivascular fibrin deposits indicative of vasculitis. Scale bars: 50 µm; the asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (P < 0.05) from the bex group. The dagger (†) indicates a statistically significant difference (P < 0.05) from the pretreatment time point of the same treatment group. For saline and Dex treatments, n=13; for P-Dex treatment, n=9.

P-Dex treatment does not affect bone quality

Osteoporosis is a major adverse side effect of long-term use of GCs [23]. To investigate the impact of P-Dex on the skeleton, the femoral BMD and micro-architecture were evaluated. As expected, the mean bone mineral density (BMD) and trabecular bone volume/tissue volume (BV/TV) in the femurs of Dex treated mice were significantly lower than that observed in the saline group (Figure 6A, B; P < 0.05). Trabecular number did not differ significantly between the Dex and saline groups (Figure 6C; P > 0.05). In the P-Dex group, mean femoral BMD, BV/TV and trabecular number did not differ significantly from the means in the saline group (Figure 6A, B, C; P > 0.05). By contrast, compared to the Dex group, the P-Dex group exhibited significantly greater BMD (Figure 6A; P = 0.004), BV/TV (Figure 6B; P = 0.007) and trabecular number (Figure 6C; P = 0.01). Thus, unlike Dex, P-Dex did not negatively affect BMD or microarchitecture of the bone.

P-Dex treatment reduces peripheral white blood cells but does not reduce serum IgG levels

GC therapy is associated with immunosuppression [24,25]. Therefore, we monitored peripheral white blood cell (WBC) counts and serum IgG levels during the experimental time course. Prior to treatment, no significant differences in peripheral WBC counts were observed between groups (Figure 6D; P > 0.05). In the saline group, peripheral WBC counts initially remained constant, but were significantly reduced at the 12 week time point (Figure 6D; P = 0.049). By contrast, peripheral WBC counts were significantly reduced by the 4-week time point in the Dex (Figure 6D; P = 0.0004) and P-Dex (Figure 6D; P = 0.0007) groups; WBC counts remained low in both of these treatment groups for the duration of the study. No significant changes in serum IgG levels were observed in



Figure 6. Evaluation of treatment-induced side effects.

At sacrifice, femurs were collected for endpoint analysis of bone quality. (A), bone mineral density (B), bone volume/tissue volume and (C), trabecular number measurements in each treatment group are shown. (D), white blood cell counts and (E), total serum IgG levels were determined at pretreatment 4-week, 8-week and 12-week time points. For the saline group, measurements were obtained only for the subset of mice surviving at each time point: 12 mice at 4-week time point; 11 mice at 8-week time point; 9 mice at 12-week time point (F), Adrenal mass was determined at the time of sacrifice in each mouse. The asterisk (*) indicates a statistically significant difference (P < 0.05) from the saline control group. The double asterisk (**) indicates a statistically significant difference (P < 0.05) from the Dex group. The dagger (†) indicates a statistically significant difference (P < 0.05) from the pretreatment time point of the same treatment group. For saline and Dex treatments, n=13; for P-Dex treatment, n=9.

any group (Figure 6E; P > 0.05). Thus, treatment with either Dex or P-Dex reduced peripheral WBC counts, but did not reduce serum IgG levels.

P-Dex treatment induces adrenal gland atrophy

GC therapy causes suppression of hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis and atrophy of the adrenal glands. Therefore, at necropsy, we determined the mass of the adrenal glands in each mouse. The mean adrenal mass in the Dex group was significantly different than the saline group (Figure 6F; P = 0.01). Although the mean adrenal mass in the P-Dex group was less than that in the saline group, this difference fell short of statistical significance (Figure 6F; P = 0.07). There was no significant difference in adrenal gland mass between the P-Dex and Dex groups (Figure 6F; P >0.05). These data suggest that treatment with either Dex or P-Dex induced adrenal gland atrophy.

Discussion

Nanomedicine-based approaches that permit the modulation of the *in vivo* pharmacokinetic/biodistribution profile of drugs represent a promising strategy for the development of novel therapeutics to treat lupus nephritis. This approach is particularly helpful for existing drugs, such as glucocorticoids, for which high potency is accompanied by severe side effects due to ubiquitous distribution within the body.

Previously, we demonstrated that P-Dex can be passively targeted to the kidneys of lupus-prone mice, likely due to the leaky vasculature in this inflamed tissue. In the kidneys of lupus-prone mice, P-Dex is internalized and activated by proximal tubule epithelial cells. In our previous study, we found that P-Dex is more effective than free Dex at preventing nephritis in young (NZB × NZW)F1 mice, but it does not cause typical Dex-associated side effects, such as osteopenia [4].

In the present study, we evaluated the potential of P-Dex to treat established nephritis in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. Over the experimental time course, albuminuria intensified in the mice in the saline control group, and almost all of these mice developed severe nephritis. Furthermore, 55% of the saline treated mice succumbed to severe nephritis. By contrast, all the animals treated with either Dex or P-Dex survived the entire 14-week experimental time course. Although albuminuria worsened in only a fraction of the mice in the Dex group, albuminuria persisted in all of the mice in this group. Strikingly, albuminuria was eliminated in almost 80% of the mice in the P-Dex group. These data indicate the P-Dex improved renal function whereas the equivalent dose of free Dex only maintained the extant level of renal function.

Consistent with our previous observations, we found that P-Dex did not attenuate nephritis by reducing serum anti-dsDNA IgG or glomerular immune complex deposition. We also determined that P-Dex did not attenuate nephritis by causing a shift toward less pathogenic subclasses of anti-dsDNA IgG. However, P-Dex did reduce the infiltration of macrophages into the kidney. The modest recruitment of macrophages to the kidney in the P-Dex group, despite the presence of abundant glomerular immune complexes, suggests that P-Dex may impair the renal pro-inflammatory response to immune complex deposition. It has been suggested that stimulation of the TLR and FcR signaling pathways may act synergistically to initiate the chronic inflammation that leads to nephritis [26]. Both of these pathways are activated by the presence of immune complexes containing dsDNA. Our observation that P-Dex inhibits both tubulointerstitial TLR9 expression as well as the recruitment of FcR-bearing macrophages to the tubulointerstitium, despite the presence of such immune complexes, suggests that the ability to inhibit both of these pathways may contribute to the enhanced therapeutic benefit of P-Dex.

P-Dex also attenuated tubulointerstitial injury and disease. In lupus patients, tubulointerstitial inflammation and injury correlate with impaired renal function more strongly than glomerular damage [27]. Furthermore, tubulointerstitial inflammation is the best predictor of risk of progression to renal failure in lupus nephritis patients [27,28]. Altogether, these data suggest that P-Dex may restore renal function and extend lifespan in (NZB × NZW)F1 females by reducing inflammatory cell infiltration in the kidney, thereby minimizing tubulointerstitial inflammation and protecting the tubulointerstitium from injury. By contrast, Dex inhibits nephritis and extends lifespan in lupus prone mice by reducing serum levels of pathogenic anti-dsDNA IgG autoantibodies.

In our previous study, we found that P-Dex was taken up not only by cells in the kidney, but also by spleen cells in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice [4]. Therefore, in the present study, we evaluated the impact of treatment on the spleen. Neither Dex nor P-Dex induced histopathological abnormalities in spleen. Rather, both treatments attenuated the splenomegaly that develops in (NZB × NZW)F1 mice. Dex and P-Dex also prevented the development of vasculitis affecting the splenic blood vessels.

Due to the passive-targeting of P-Dex to the inflamed kidney, one would expect P-Dex to exhibit a superior safety profile compared to free Dex. To assess the side effects of P-Dex, we measured femoral bone quality, serum IgG levels, peripheral WBC counts and adrenal gland mass. All of these parameters are usually reflective of GC-associated toxicities (e.g. osteoporosis, adrenal gland atrophy and immunosuppression). As expected, Dex treatment significantly reduced femoral BMD and other micro-architecture parameters. By contrast, femoral BMD, trabecular BV/TV and trabecular number in the P-Dex group was not different than that in the saline group. Mice in the Dex and P-Dex groups displayed similar reductions in peripheral WBC counts and adrenal gland

atrophy. This residual toxicity in the P-Dex group is likely due to the fact that P-Dex is taken up to some degree by splenocytes and circulating blood cells [4]. Additionally, these side effects could be due to the free dexamethasone that is released as a result of the cleavage of P-Dex. Collectively, these data suggest that P-Dex treatment partially eliminates the side effects associated with free Dex treatment. Further study is needed to understand why the skeleton was shielded from GC-associated toxicity following P-Dex treatment whereas other tissues and organs remained vulnerable. Acquisition of such knowledge may provide insight that would facilitate the further optimization of the design of this prodrug to improve its safety profile.

Materials and Methods

Ethics statement

Mice were housed under controlled humidity, temperature and lighting conditions in facilities accredited by the American Association for Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care, operating in accordance with standards set by the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (The National Academies Press, 1996). Mice were given Harlan irradiated rodent diet 7904 (Harlan Teklad, Madison, WI) and allowed to feed *ad libitum*. All procedures involving live animals were approved by the University of Nebraska Medical Center Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee under protocol 03-008.

Experimental animals and drug treatment

Beginning at 20 weeks of age, (NZB × NZW)F1 female mice (Jackson Laboratories, Bar Harbor, ME) groups of mice were randomized into saline, Dex and P-Dex groups and monitored weekly for albuminuria using Albustix (Siemens Corp., Washington DC). Albustix readings between 1 and 2 (30-99mg/dl) are considered "normal", whereas readings of \geq 2+ (\geq 100mg/dl) indicate the presence of albuminuria. Only the mice in each

group with established nephritis, evidenced by sustained albuminuria (≥100 mg/dl) over an initial monitoring period of 3 weeks, were officially enrolled in the study and are described here. The P-Dex (250 mg/kg, containing 30 mg/kg of dexamethasone) and saline groups were administered monthly i.v. injections. The third group was given daily i.p. injections of dexamethasone 21-phosphate disodium (Dex, 1.32 mg/kg, containing 1.00 mg/kg of dexamethasone, Hawkins, Inc., Minneapolis, MN). Over the three-month (12 weeks) treatment period, the overall dose of dexamethasone in the P-Dex and Dex groups was the same. P-Dex was synthesized as described previously [4,29].

Every month, serum was isolated from peripheral blood, mean arterial pressure was recorded via tail-cuff method using the CODA blood pressure measuring system and software (Kent Scientific, Torrington, CT), and peripheral white blood cells were isolated from whole blood and counted by hemocytometer. Mice were weighed and monitored for albuminuria on a weekly basis. Visual inspection of mice showing evidence of increasing albuminuria and/or weight loss was performed daily. Mice that developed severe albuminuria (\geq 2000 mg/dl) or showed signs of distress (i.e. reduced mobility, weight loss >20%, edema, unkempt appearance) were sacrificed immediately. The remaining mice were sacrificed two weeks after cessation of treatment (14 weeks after initiation of treatment). All mice were sacrificed by CO₂ asphyxiation, and tissues were harvested after sacrifice. No anesthesia or analgesia was used.

Analysis of nephritis, renal immune complexes and renal macrophage infiltration Kidneys were fixed, paraffin-embedded, sectioned and stained with Periodic Acid-Schiff (PAS) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and analyzed by light microscopy. Nephritis was assessed using a semi-quantitative 0 to 4 scale as described previously [5].

Renal immune complexes were visualized by immunohistochemistry as described previously [4]. Staining intensity (represented as arbitrary gray units or AGU) of fifty glomeruli per mouse was quantified using region of interest analysis in Axiovision software (v4.6.3.0; Carl Zeiss, Thornwood, NY).

Renal macrophage infiltration was assessed via immunofluorescence with the macrophage marker Iba1 (Biocare Medical, Concord, CA) as described previously [4,30]. Staining was visualized and quantified using confocal microscopy and Zen 2010 software (v6; Carl Zeiss).

Analysis of serum immunoglobulin and autoantibody levels

Serum immunoglobulin concentrations were determined by ELISA (Southern Biotech, Birmingham, AL) as described previously [4,5]. The IgG₁, IgG_{2a}, IgG_{2b}, and IgG₃ levels were added together to obtain total serum IgG levels. Serum anti-dsDNA IgG levels were determined by ELISA (Alpha Diagnostics International, San Antonio, TX) as described previously [4,5].

Analysis of markers of tubulointerstitial activation and injury

Renal expression of LCN2 protein was assessed in diluted kidney cell lysates by ELISA (BioPortoDiagnostics, Gentofte, Denmark) according to the manufacturers' instructions. The protein in the supernatant was quantified using the Bradford method. LCN2 expression levels were normalized to total protein input levels.

TLR9 protein expression was assessed via immunohistochemical staining with an antibody specific for this receptor (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA) as described previously [4,19]. Staining intensity (in AGU) of fifty glomeruli per mouse was quantified using Axiovision software. *Tlr9* transcript level was assayed by quantitative

RT-PCR. For this analysis, total RNA was isolated from kidney using the Absolutely RNA Miniprep Kit (Agilent Technologies, La Jolla, CA) and cDNA using SS VILO Master Mix (Life Technologies, Carlsbad, CA). PCR was performed using *Tlr9*–specific primers [19], SYBR Green PCR Master Mix (Life Technologies) and the Applied Biosystems 7500 Real-Time PCR System.

Histological analysis of vasculitis

Spleens were fixed, paraffin-embedded, sectioned and stained with hematoxylin and eosin stain (H&E) (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and analyzed by light microscopy using sections from age-matched NZW female mice as a healthy control.

Analysis of bone quality

Femoral BMD and micro-architectural parameters were measured using Skyscan 1172 micro-CT system (Skyscan, Kontich, Belgium) as described previously [4,31]. Micro-CT scanning parameters were identical to those described previously [4]. Femoral BMD, BV/TV and trabecular number and thickness were quantified with CTAn software (Skyscan).

Statistical methods

Comparisons were performed using Fishers exact test, Wilcoxon signed-rank test, Mann-Whitney U test, independent or paired samples t-test, or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's post hoc test where appropriate. Kaplan-Meier survival analysis and log-rank test were used to assess the impact of treatment on lifespan. Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS software (v. 21.0). A two-sided $P \le 0.05$ was considered significant. Two-sided *P*-values are provided. Mean ± standard error of the mean is presented.

Acknowledgments

We thank Hank Hrdlicka for assistance with the analysis of TLR9 staining. We thank Janice A. Taylor and James R. Talaska of the Confocal Laser Scanning Microscope Core Facility at the University of Nebraska Medical Center for providing assistance with confocal microscopy and the Nebraska Research Initiative and the Eppley Cancer Center for their support of the Core Facility.

Author Contributions

Conceived and designed the experiments: FY DW KAG. Performed the experiments: FY DET RKN HY YZ JN KKB KAG. Analyzed the data: FY DET RKN HY YZ KKB SML DW KAG. Contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools: DW KAG. Wrote the manuscript: FY DET RKN DW KAG.

<u>References</u>

1. Mok CC, Kwok RC, Yip PS (2013) Effect of renal disease on standardized mortality ratio and life expectancy of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. Arthritis Rheum 65: 2154-2160. doi:10.1002/art.38006. PubMed: 23754671.

 Ruiz-Irastorza G, Danza A, Khamashta M (2012) Glucocorticoid use and abuse in SLE. Rheumatology (Oxford) 51: 1145-1153. doi:10.1093/rheumatology/ker410.
PubMed: 22271756.

3. Hahn BH, McMahon MA, Wilkinson A, Wallace WD, Daikh DI et al. (2012) American College of Rheumatology guidelines for screening, treatment, and management of lupus nephritis. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 64: 797-808. doi:10.1002/acr.21664. PubMed: 22556106.

4. Yuan F, Nelson RK, Tabor DE, Zhang Y, Akhter MP et al. (2012) Dexamethasone prodrug treatment prevents nephritis in lupus-prone (NZBxNZW)F1 mice without causing systemic side effects. Arthritis Rheum. doi: 10.1002/art.34667

5. Bynoté KK, Hackenberg JM, Korach KS, Lubahn DB, Lane PH et al. (2008) Estrogen receptor-alpha deficiency attenuates autoimmune disease in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. Genes Immun 9: 137-152. doi:10.1038/sj.gene.6364458. PubMed: 18200028.

6. Howie JB, Helyer BJ (1968) The immunology and pathology of NZB mice. Adv Immunol 9: 215-266. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(08)60444-7. PubMed: 4883742.

7. Andrews BS, Eisenberg RA, Theofilopoulos AN, Izui S, Wilson CB et al. (1978) Spontaneous murine lupus-like syndromes. Clinical and immunopathological manifestations in several strains. J Exp Med 148: 1198-1215. doi:10.1084/jem.148.5.1198. PubMed: 309911.

 Steward MW, Hay FC (1976) Changes in immunoglobulin class and subclass of anti-DNA antibodies with increasing age in N/ZBW F1 hybrid mice. Clin Exp Immunol 26: 363-370. PubMed: 991464.

9. Lambert PH, Dixon FJ (1968) Pathogenesis of the glomerulonephritis of NZB/W mice. J Exp Med 127: 507-522. doi:10.1084/jem.127.3.507. PubMed: 4169964.

10. Slack JH, Hang L, Barkley J, Fulton RJ, D'Hoostelaere L et al. (1984) Isotypes of spontaneous and mitogen-induced autoantibodies in SLE-prone mice. J Immunol 132: 1271-1275. PubMed: 6537961.

11. Sugisaki T, Takase S (1991) Composition of immune deposits present in glomeruli of NZB/W F1 mice. Clin Immunol Immunopathol 61: 296-308. doi:10.1016/S0090-1229(05)80002-9. PubMed: 1934620.

12. Clynes R, Dumitru C, Ravetch JV (1998) Uncoupling of immune complex formation and kidney damage in autoimmune glomerulonephritis. Science 279: 1052-1054. doi:10.1126/science.279.5353.1052. PubMed: 9461440.

 Bergtold A, Gavhane A, D'Agati V, Madaio M, Clynes R (2006) FcR-bearing myeloid cells are responsible for triggering murine lupus nephritis. J Immunol 177: 7287-7295.
PubMed: 17082647.

14. Ferraccioli G, Romano G (2008) Renal interstitial cells, proteinuria and progression of lupus nephritis: new frontiers for old factors. Lupus 17: 533-540.doi:10.1177/0961203307088002. PubMed: 18539706.

15. Schiffer L, Bethunaickan R, Ramanujam M, Huang W, Schiffer M et al. (2008) Activated renal macrophages are markers of disease onset and disease remission in lupus nephritis. J Immunol 180: 1938-1947. PubMed: 18209092.

16. Paragas N, Qiu A, Zhang Q, Samstein B, Deng SX et al. (2011) The Ngal reporter mouse detects the response of the kidney to injury in real time. Nat Med 17: 216-222. doi:10.1038/nm.2290. PubMed: 21240264.

17. Viau A, El Karoui K, Laouari D, Burtin M, Nguyen C et al. (2010) Lipocalin 2 is essential for chronic kidney disease progression in mice and humans. J Clin Invest 120: 4065-4076. doi:10.1172/JCI42004. PubMed: 20921623.

 Pawar RD, Pitashny M, Gindea S, Tieng AT, Levine B et al. (2012) Neutrophil gelatinase-associated lipocalin is instrumental in the pathogenesis of antibody-mediated nephritis in mice. Arthritis Rheum 64: 1620-1631. doi:10.1002/art.33485. PubMed: 22083497.

19. Benigni A, Caroli C, Longaretti L, Gagliardini E, Zoja C et al. (2007) Involvement of renal tubular Toll-like receptor 9 in the development of tubulointerstitial injury in systemic lupus. Arthritis Rheum 56: 1569-1578. doi:10.1002/art.22524. PubMed: 17469139.

20. Papadimitraki ED, Tzardi M, Bertsias G, Sotsiou E, Boumpas DT (2009) Glomerular expression of toll-like receptor-9 in lupus nephritis but not in normal kidneys: implications for the amplification of the inflammatory response. Lupus 18: 831-835. doi:10.1177/0961203309103054. PubMed: 19578108.
21. Ryan MJ (2009) The pathophysiology of hypertension in systemic lupus erythematosus. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 296: R1258-R1267. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.90864.2008. PubMed: 19158408.

22. Ryan MJ, McLemore GR Jr. (2007) Hypertension and impaired vascular function in a female mouse model of systemic lupus erythematosus. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 292: R736-R742. PubMed: 16971374.

23. Da Silva JA, Jacobs JW, Kirwan JR, Boers M, Saag KG et al. (2006) Safety of low dose glucocorticoid treatment in rheumatoid arthritis: published evidence and prospective trial data. Ann Rheum Dis 65: 285-293. doi:10.1136/ard.2005.038638. PubMed: 16107513.

24. Butler WT, Rossen RD (1973) Effects of corticosteroids on immunity in man. I. Decreased serum IgG concentration caused by 3 or 5 days of high doses of methylprednisolone. J Clin Invest 52: 2629-2640. doi:10.1172/JCI107455. PubMed: 4729056.

25. Settipane GA, Pudupakkam RK, McGowan JH (1978) Corticosteroid effect on immunoglobulins. J Allergy Clin Immunol 62: 162-166. doi:10.1016/0091-6749(78)90101-X. PubMed: 681628.

26. Fu Y, Xie C, Chen J, Zhu J, Zhou H et al. (2006) Innate stimuli accentuate end-organ damage by nephrotoxic antibodies via Fc receptor and TLR stimulation and IL-1/TNF-alpha production. J Immunol 176: 632-639. PubMed: 16365459.

27. Hsieh C, Chang A, Brandt D, Guttikonda R, Utset TO et al. (2011) Predicting outcomes of lupus nephritis with tubulointerstitial inflammation and scarring. Arthritis Care Res (Hoboken) 63: 865-874. doi:10.1002/acr.20441. PubMed: 21309006.

28. Yu F, Wu LH, Tan Y, Li LH, Wang CL et al. (2010) Tubulointerstitial lesions of patients with lupus nephritis classified by the 2003 International Society of Nephrology and Renal Pathology Society system. Kidney Int 77: 820-829. doi:10.1038/ki.2010.13. PubMed: 20182417.

29. Liu XM, Quan LD, Tian J, Alnouti Y, Fu K et al. (2008) Synthesis and evaluation of a well-defined HPMA copolymer-dexamethasone conjugate for effective treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Pharm Res 25: 2910-2919. doi:10.1007/s11095-008-9683-3. PubMed: 18649124.

30. Kielian T, Syed MM, Liu S, Phulwani NK, Phillips N et al. (2008) The Synthetic
Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor-Agonist Ciglitazone Attenuates
Neuroinflammation and Accelerates Encapsulation in Bacterial Brain Abscesses. J
Immunol 180: 5004-5016. PubMed: 18354226.

31. Manolides AS, Cullen DM, Akhter MP (2010) Effects of glucocorticoid treatment on bone strength. J Bone Miner Metab 28: 532-539. doi:10.1007/s00774-009-0156-5. PubMed: 20107848.

Bibliography

- Abdul-Sattar, A. B., & Abou El Magd, S. A. (2015). Determinants of medication nonadherence in egyptian patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: Sharkia governorate. *Rheumatology International*, *35*(6), 1045-1051.
- Adamiak, M., Borkowska, S., Wysoczynski, M., Suszynska, M., Kucia, M., Rokosh, G., et al. (2015). Evidence for the involvement of sphingosine-1-phosphate in the homing and engraftment of hematopoietic stem cells to bone marrow. *Oncotarget, 6*(22), 18819-18828.
- Anderson, E., Nietert, P. J., Kamen, D. L., & Gilkeson, G. S. (2008). Ethnic disparities among patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in south carolina. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *35*(5), 819-825.
- Andersson, A., Stubelius, A., Karlsson, M. N., Engdahl, C., Erlandsson, M., Grahnemo, L., et al. (2015). Estrogen regulates T helper 17 phenotype and localization in experimental autoimmune arthritis. *Arthritis Research & Therapy*, *17*, 32-015-0548y.
- Azeredo da Silveira, S., Kikuchi, S., Fossati-Jimack, L., Moll, T., Saito, T., Verbeek, J. S., et al. (2002). Complement activation selectively potentiates the pathogenicity of the IgG2b and IgG3 isotypes of a high affinity anti-erythrocyte autoantibody. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, *195*(6), 665-672.
- Bae, S. C., Fraser, P., & Liang, M. H. (1998). The epidemiology of systemic lupus erythematosus in populations of african ancestry: A critical review of the "prevalence gradient hypothesis". *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *41*(12), 2091-2099.
- Bassi, C., Xavier, D., Palomino, G., Nicolucci, P., Soares, C., Sakamoto-Hojo, E., et al. (2008). Efficiency of the DNA repair and polymorphisms of the XRCC1, XRCC3 and XRCC4 DNA repair genes in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*, *17*(11), 988-995.
- Bastian, H. M., Roseman, J. M., McGwin, G., Jr, Alarcon, G. S., Friedman, A. W.,
 Fessler, B. J., et al. (2002). Systemic lupus erythematosus in three ethnic groups.
 XII. risk factors for lupus nephritis after diagnosis. *Lupus*, *11*(3), 152-160.
- Baumann, I., Kolowos, W., Voll, R. E., Manger, B., Gaipl, U., Neuhuber, W. L., et al. (2002). Impaired uptake of apoptotic cells into tingible body macrophages in germinal centers of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 46(1), 191-201.
- Ben-Yehuda, A., Rasooly, L., Bar-Tana, R., Breuer, G., Tadmor, B., Ulmansky, R., et al. (1995). The urine of SLE patients contains antibodies that bind to the laminin component of the extracellular matrix. *Journal of Autoimmunity, 8*(2), 279-291.

- Bernatsky, S., Boivin, J. F., Joseph, L., Manzi, S., Ginzler, E., Gladman, D. D., et al. (2006). Mortality in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 54(8), 2550-2557.
- Boardman, H. M., Hartley, L., Eisinga, A., Main, C., Roque i Figuls, M., Bonfill Cosp, X., et al. (2015). Hormone therapy for preventing cardiovascular disease in postmenopausal women. *The Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, 3*, CD002229.
- Boudot, A., Kerdivel, G., Habauzit, D., Eeckhoute, J., Le Dily, F., Flouriot, G., et al. (2011). Differential estrogen-regulation of CXCL12 chemokine receptors, CXCR4 and CXCR7, contributes to the growth effect of estrogens in breast cancer cells. *PloS One, 6*(6), e20898.
- Bourdeau, V., Deschenes, J., Metivier, R., Nagai, Y., Nguyen, D., Bretschneider, N., et al. (2004). Genome-wide identification of high-affinity estrogen response elements in human and mouse. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.), 18*(6), 1411-1427.
- Buyon, J. P., Petri, M. A., Kim, M. Y., Kalunian, K. C., Grossman, J., Hahn, B. H., et al. (2005). The effect of combined estrogen and progesterone hormone replacement therapy on disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus: A randomized trial. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 142(12 Pt 1), 953-962.
- Bynote, K. K., Hackenberg, J. M., Korach, K. S., Lubahn, D. B., Lane, P. H., & Gould, K. A. (2008). Estrogen receptor-alpha deficiency attenuates autoimmune disease in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. *Genes and Immunity*, 9(2), 137-152.
- Calippe, B., Douin-Echinard, V., Delpy, L., Laffargue, M., Lelu, K., Krust, A., et al. (2010). 17Beta-estradiol promotes TLR4-triggered proinflammatory mediator production through direct estrogen receptor alpha signaling in macrophages in vivo. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 185*(2), 1169-1176.
- Calippe, B., Douin-Echinard, V., Laffargue, M., Laurell, H., Rana-Poussine, V., Pipy, B., et al. (2008). Chronic estradiol administration in vivo promotes the proinflammatory response of macrophages to TLR4 activation: Involvement of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.:* 1950), 180(12), 7980-7988.
- Carlsten, H., Holmdahl, R., Tarkowski, A., & Nilsson, L. A. (1989). Oestradiol- and testosterone-mediated effects on the immune system in normal and autoimmune mice are genetically linked and inherited as dominant traits. *Immunology, 68*(2), 209-214.
- Carlsten, H., Nilsson, N., Jonsson, R., Backman, K., Holmdahl, R., & Tarkowski, A. (1992). Estrogen accelerates immune complex glomerulonephritis but ameliorates T cell-mediated vasculitis and sialadenitis in autoimmune MRL lpr/lpr mice. *Cellular Immunology, 144*(1), 190-202.

- Cauley, J. A., Robbins, J., Chen, Z., Cummings, S. R., Jackson, R. D., LaCroix, A. Z., et al. (2003). Effects of estrogen plus progestin on risk of fracture and bone mineral density: The women's health initiative randomized trial. *Jama, 290*(13), 1729-1738.
- Cervera, R., Khamashta, M. A., Font, J., Sebastiani, G. D., Gil, A., Lavilla, P., et al. (2003). Morbidity and mortality in systemic lupus erythematosus during a 10-year period: A comparison of early and late manifestations in a cohort of 1,000 patients. *Medicine (Baltimore), 82*(5), 299-308.
- Chakravarty, E. F., Bush, T. M., Manzi, S., Clarke, A. E., & Ward, M. M. (2007). Prevalence of adult systemic lupus erythematosus in california and pennsylvania in 2000: Estimates obtained using hospitalization data. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 56(6), 2092-2094.
- Chan, O. T., Hannum, L. G., Haberman, A. M., Madaio, M. P., & Shlomchik, M. J. (1999). A novel mouse with B cells but lacking serum antibody reveals an antibodyindependent role for B cells in murine lupus. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, *189*(10), 1639-1648.
- Cheema, M. U., Irsik, D. L., Wang, Y., Miller-Little, W., Hyndman, K. A., Marks, E. S., et al. (2015). Estradiol regulates AQP2 expression in the collecting duct: A novel inhibitory role for estrogen receptor alpha. *American Journal of Physiology.Renal Physiology*, *309*(4), F305-17.
- Chen, S., Sun, X., Wu, B., & Lian, X. (2015). Pregnancy in women with systemic lupus erythematosus: A retrospective study of 83 pregnancies at a single centre. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 12*(8), 9876-9888.
- Chung, S. A., Brown, E. E., Williams, A. H., Ramos, P. S., Berthier, C. C., Bhangale, T., et al. (2014). Lupus nephritis susceptibility loci in women with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology : JASN, 25*(12), 2859-2870.
- Corbo, R. M., Ulizzi, L., Piombo, L., Martinez-Labarga, C., De Stefano, G. F., & Scacchi, R. (2007). Estrogen receptor alpha polymorphisms and fertility in populations with different reproductive patterns. *Molecular Human Reproduction, 13*(8), 537-540.
- Costenbader, K. H., Feskanich, D., Stampfer, M. J., & Karlson, E. W. (2007). Reproductive and menopausal factors and risk of systemic lupus erythematosus in women. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *56*(4), 1251-1262.
- Couse, J. F., Curtis, S. W., Washburn, T. F., Lindzey, J., Golding, T. S., Lubahn, D. B., et al. (1995). Analysis of transcription and estrogen insensitivity in the female mouse after targeted disruption of the estrogen receptor gene. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.), 9*(11), 1441-1454.
- Couse, J. F., Hewitt, S. C., Bunch, D. O., Sar, M., Walker, V. R., Davis, B. J., et al. (1999). Postnatal sex reversal of the ovaries in mice lacking estrogen receptors alpha and beta. *Science (New York, N.Y.), 286*(5448), 2328-2331.

- Culton, D. A., Nicholas, M. W., Bunch, D. O., Zhen, Q. L., Kepler, T. B., Dooley, M. A., et al. (2007). Similar CD19 dysregulation in two autoantibody-associated autoimmune diseases suggests a shared mechanism of B-cell tolerance loss. *Journal of Clinical Immunology*, *27*(1), 53-68.
- Cunningham, M. A., Wirth, J. R., Freeman, L. R., Boger, H. A., Granholm, A. C., & Gilkeson, G. S. (2014). Estrogen receptor alpha deficiency protects against development of cognitive impairment in murine lupus. *Journal of Neuroinflammation*, *11*, 171-014-0171-x.
- Davies, K. A., Peters, A. M., Beynon, H. L., & Walport, M. J. (1992). Immune complex processing in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. in vivo imaging and clearance studies. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 90*(5), 2075-2083.
- Davies, K. A., Robson, M. G., Peters, A. M., Norsworthy, P., Nash, J. T., & Walport, M. J. (2002). Defective fc-dependent processing of immune complexes in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 46(4), 1028-1038.
- Davies, R. C., Pettijohn, K., Fike, F., Wang, J., Nahas, S. A., Tunuguntla, R., et al. (2012). Defective DNA double-strand break repair in pediatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *64*(2), 568-578.
- Deapen, D., Escalante, A., Weinrib, L., Horwitz, D., Bachman, B., Roy-Burman, P., et al. (1992). A revised estimate of twin concordance in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *35*(3), 311-318.
- Duan, J. H., Jiang, Y., Mu, H., & Tang, Z. Q. (2016). Expression of BAFF and BR3 in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Brazilian Journal of Medical and Biological Research = Revista Brasileira De Pesquisas Medicas e Biologicas / Sociedade Brasileira De Biofisica ...[Et Al.], 49*(3), 10.1590/1414-431X20154853. Epub 2016 Feb 2.
- Dupont, S., Krust, A., Gansmuller, A., Dierich, A., Chambon, P., & Mark, M. (2000). Effect of single and compound knockouts of estrogen receptors alpha (ERalpha) and beta (ERbeta) on mouse reproductive phenotypes. *Development (Cambridge, England), 127*(19), 4277-4291.
- Edberg, J. C., Kujala, G. A., & Taylor, R. P. (1987). Rapid immune adherence reactivity of nascent, soluble antibody/DNA immune complexes in the circulation. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 139*(4), 1240-1244.
- Eddy, E. M., Washburn, T. F., Bunch, D. O., Goulding, E. H., Gladen, B. C., Lubahn, D. B., et al. (1996). Targeted disruption of the estrogen receptor gene in male mice causes alteration of spermatogenesis and infertility. *Endocrinology*, *137*(11), 4796-4805.
- Elbirt, D., Asher, I., Mahlab-Guri, K., Bezalel-Rosenberg, S., Edelstein, V., & Sthoeger, Z. (2014). BLyS levels in sera of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus:
 Clinical and serological correlation. *The Israel Medical Association Journal : IMAJ*, 16(8), 491-496.

- Engel, P., Zhou, L. J., Ord, D. C., Sato, S., Koller, B., & Tedder, T. F. (1995). Abnormal B lymphocyte development, activation, and differentiation in mice that lack or overexpress the CD19 signal transduction molecule. *Immunity, 3*(1), 39-50.
- Enghard, P., Grussie, E., Rieder, C., Burmester, G. R., & Riemekasten, G. (2011). Subset size, activation threshold and distribution of autoreactive MZ and FO B cells do not differ in a sex-specific manner in the NZB/W F1 murine lupus model: An experimental mouse study. *Lupus*, *20*(12), 1240-1249.
- Erben, R. G., Eberle, J., & Stangassinger, M. (2001). B lymphopoiesis is upregulated after orchiectomy and is correlated with estradiol but not testosterone serum levels in aged male rats. *Hormone and Metabolic Research = Hormon- Und Stoffwechselforschung = Hormones Et Metabolisme, 33*(8), 491-498.
- Erlandsson, M. C., Jonsson, C. A., Islander, U., Ohlsson, C., & Carlsten, H. (2003). Oestrogen receptor specificity in oestradiol-mediated effects on B lymphopoiesis and immunoglobulin production in male mice. *Immunology*, 108(3), 346-351.
- Erlandsson, M. C., Jonsson, C. A., Lindberg, M. K., Ohlsson, C., & Carlsten, H. (2002). Raloxifene- and estradiol-mediated effects on uterus, bone and B lymphocytes in mice. *The Journal of Endocrinology*, 175(2), 319-327.
- Erlandsson, M. C., Ohlsson, C., Gustafsson, J. A., & Carlsten, H. (2001). Role of oestrogen receptors alpha and beta in immune organ development and in oestrogen-mediated effects on thymus. *Immunology*, *103*(1), 17-25.
- Fan, H., Liu, F., Dong, G., Ren, D., Xu, Y., Dou, J., et al. (2014). Activation-induced necroptosis contributes to B-cell lymphopenia in active systemic lupus erythematosus. *Cell Death & Disease, 5*, e1416.
- Favre, J., Gao, J., Henry, J. P., Remy-Jouet, I., Fourquaux, I., Billon-Gales, A., et al. (2010). Endothelial estrogen receptor {alpha} plays an essential role in the coronary and myocardial protective effects of estradiol in ischemia/reperfusion. *Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis, and Vascular Biology, 30*(12), 2562-2567.
- Feld, J., Kibari, A., Rozenbaum, M., Riskin-Mashiah, S., Eder, L., Laor, A., et al. (2015). The fetal outcomes of pregnancies of systemic lupus erythematosus patients in northern israel. *The Journal of Maternal-Fetal & Neonatal Medicine : The Official Journal of the European Association of Perinatal Medicine, the Federation of Asia and Oceania Perinatal Societies, the International Society of Perinatal Obstetricians, 28*(5), 564-567.
- Feldman, C. H., Hiraki, L. T., Liu, J., Fischer, M. A., Solomon, D. H., Alarcon, G. S., et al. (2013). Epidemiology and sociodemographics of systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis among US adults with medicaid coverage, 2000-2004. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 65(3), 753-763.
- Feldman, C. H., Hiraki, L. T., Winkelmayer, W. C., Marty, F. M., Franklin, J. M., Kim, S. C., et al. (2015). Serious infections among adult medicaid beneficiaries with

systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis. *Arthritis & Rheumatology* (Hoboken, N.J.), 67(6), 1577-1585.

- Fernandez, M., McGwin, G., Jr, Bertoli, A. M., Calvo-Alen, J., Alarcon, G. S., & LUMINA Study Group. (2006). Systemic lupus erythematosus in a multiethnic cohort (LUMINAXXXIX): Relationship between hormone replacement therapy and disease activity over time. *Lupus*, 15(9), 621-622.
- Flower, C., Hennis, A. J., Hambleton, I. R., Nicholson, G. D., Liang, M. H., & Barbados National Lupus Registry Group. (2012). Systemic lupus erythematosus in an african caribbean population: Incidence, clinical manifestations, and survival in the barbados national lupus registry. *Arthritis Care & Research, 64*(8), 1151-1158.
- Fox, S. W., & Chambers, T. J. (2006). The effect of oestrogen on megakaryocyte differentiation and platelet counts in vivo. *International Journal of Cardiology*, *109*(3), 359-366.
- Fraile, P., Vazquez, L., Caballero, D., Garcia-Cosmes, P., Lopez, L., San Miguel, J., et al. (2013). Chronic graft-versus-host disease of the kidney in patients with allogenic hematopoietic stem cell transplant. *European Journal of Haematology*, 91(2), 129-134.
- Furie, R., Petri, M., Zamani, O., Cervera, R., Wallace, D. J., Tegzova, D., et al. (2011). A phase III, randomized, placebo-controlled study of belimumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits B lymphocyte stimulator, in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 63(12), 3918-3930.
- Gaipl, U. S., Munoz, L. E., Grossmayer, G., Lauber, K., Franz, S., Sarter, K., et al. (2007). Clearance deficiency and systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). *Journal of Autoimmunity*, 28(2-3), 114-121.
- Galindo-Izquierdo, M., Rodriguez-Almaraz, E., Pego-Reigosa, J. M., Lopez-Longo, F. J., Calvo-Alen, J., Olive, A., et al. (2016). Characterization of patients with lupus nephritis included in a large cohort from the spanish society of rheumatology registry of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (RELESSER). *Medicine*, *95*(9), e2891.
- Galluzzo, P., Caiazza, F., Moreno, S., & Marino, M. (2007). Role of ERbeta palmitoylation in the inhibition of human colon cancer cell proliferation. *Endocrine-Related Cancer, 14*(1), 153-167.
- Gao, N., Dresel, J., Eckstein, V., Gellert, R., Storch, H., Venigalla, R. K., et al. (2014). Impaired suppressive capacity of activation-induced regulatory B cells in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis & Rheumatology (Hoboken, N.J.), 66*(10), 2849-2861.
- Garg, S., Nichols, J. R., Esen, N., Liu, S., Phulwani, N. K., Syed, M. M., et al. (2009). MyD88 expression by CNS-resident cells is pivotal for eliciting protective immunity in brain abscesses. *ASN Neuro*, *1*(2), 10.1042/AN20090004.

- Ghosh, M., Galman, C., Rudling, M., & Angelin, B. (2015). Influence of physiological changes in endogenous estrogen on circulating PCSK9 and LDL cholesterol. *Journal of Lipid Research*, *56*(2), 463-469.
- Gieske, M. C., Kim, H. J., Legan, S. J., Koo, Y., Krust, A., Chambon, P., et al. (2008). Pituitary gonadotroph estrogen receptor-alpha is necessary for fertility in females. *Endocrinology, 149*(1), 20-27.
- Gilkeson, G., James, J., Kamen, D., Knackstedt, T., Maggi, D., Meyer, A., et al. (2011). The united states to africa lupus prevalence gradient revisited. *Lupus*, *20*(10), 1095-1103.
- Gomez-Puerta, J. A., Feldman, C. H., Alarcon, G. S., Guan, H., Winkelmayer, W. C., & Costenbader, K. H. (2015). Racial and ethnic differences in mortality and cardiovascular events among patients with end-stage renal disease due to lupus nephritis. *Arthritis Care & Research*, *67*(10), 1453-1462.
- Gourdy, P., Araujo, L. M., Zhu, R., Garmy-Susini, B., Diem, S., Laurell, H., et al. (2005). Relevance of sexual dimorphism to regulatory T cells: Estradiol promotes IFNgamma production by invariant natural killer T cells. *Blood, 105*(6), 2415-2420.
- Grimaldi, C. M., Cleary, J., Dagtas, A. S., Moussai, D., & Diamond, B. (2002). Estrogen alters thresholds for B cell apoptosis and activation. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *109*(12), 1625-1633.
- Grimaldi, C. M., Jeganathan, V., & Diamond, B. (2006). Hormonal regulation of B cell development: 17 beta-estradiol impairs negative selection of high-affinity DNAreactive B cells at more than one developmental checkpoint. *Journal of Immunology* (*Baltimore, Md.: 1950*), *176*(5), 2703-2710.
- Grimaldi, C. M., Michael, D. J., & Diamond, B. (2001). Cutting edge: Expansion and activation of a population of autoreactive marginal zone B cells in a model of estrogen-induced lupus. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 167*(4), 1886-1890.
- Guidelines for referral and management of systemic lupus erythematosus in adults. american college of rheumatology ad hoc committee on systemic lupus erythematosus guidelines.(1999). *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *4*2(9), 1785-1796.
- Guido, C., Perrotta, I., Panza, S., Middea, E., Avena, P., Santoro, M., et al. (2011). Human sperm physiology: Estrogen receptor alpha (ERalpha) and estrogen receptor beta (ERbeta) influence sperm metabolism and may be involved in the pathophysiology of varicocele-associated male infertility. *Journal of Cellular Physiology, 226*(12), 3403-3412.
- Guo, W., Smith, D., Aviszus, K., Detanico, T., Heiser, R. A., & Wysocki, L. J. (2010). Somatic hypermutation as a generator of antinuclear antibodies in a murine model of systemic autoimmunity. *J Exp Med*, *207*(10), 2225-37.

- Haghmorad, D., Amini, A. A., Mahmoudi, M. B., Rastin, M., Hosseini, M., & Mahmoudi, M. (2014). Pregnancy level of estrogen attenuates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in both ovariectomized and pregnant C57BL/6 mice through expansion of treg and Th2 cells. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, 277(1-2), 85-95.
- Hanly, J. G., O'Keeffe, A. G., Su, L., Urowitz, M. B., Romero-Diaz, J., Gordon, C., et al. (2016). The frequency and outcome of lupus nephritis: Results from an international inception cohort study. *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, 55(2), 252-262.
- Hay, M., Xue, B., & Johnson, A. K. (2014). Yes! sex matters: Sex, the brain and blood pressure. *Current Hypertension Reports, 16*(8), 458-014-0458-4.
- Hendricks, J., Visser, A., Dammers, P. M., Burgerhof, J. G., Bos, N. A., & Kroese, F. G. (2011). Class-switched marginal zone B cells in spleen have relatively low numbers of somatic mutations. *Molecular Immunology*, 48(6-7), 874-882.
- Hill, L., Jeganathan, V., Chinnasamy, P., Grimaldi, C., & Diamond, B. (2011). Differential roles of estrogen receptors alpha and beta in control of B-cell maturation and selection. *Molecular Medicine (Cambridge, Mass.), 17*(3-4), 211-220.
- Hobeika, E., Thiemann, S., Storch, B., Jumaa, H., Nielsen, P. J., Pelanda, R., et al. (2006). Testing gene function early in the B cell lineage in mb1-cre mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 103(37), 13789-13794.
- Hodgin, J. B., Krege, J. H., Reddick, R. L., Korach, K. S., Smithies, O., & Maeda, N. (2001). Estrogen receptor alpha is a major mediator of 17beta-estradiol's atheroprotective effects on lesion size in apoe-/- mice. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 107(3), 333-340.
- Hoyer, B. F., Moser, K., Hauser, A. E., Peddinghaus, A., Voigt, C., Eilat, D., et al. (2004). Short-lived plasmablasts and long-lived plasma cells contribute to chronic humoral autoimmunity in NZB/W mice. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine, 199*(11), 1577-1584.
- Huber, S. A., Kupperman, J., & Newell, M. K. (1999). Estradiol prevents and testosterone promotes fas-dependent apoptosis in CD4+ Th2 cells by altering bcl 2 expression. *Lupus*, 8(5), 384-387.
- Illing, A., Liu, P., Ostermay, S., Schilling, A., de Haan, G., Krust, A., et al. (2012). Estradiol increases hematopoietic stem and progenitor cells independent of its actions on bone. *Haematologica*, 97(8), 1131-1135.
- Inui, A., Ogasawara, H., Naito, T., Sekigawa, I., Takasaki, Y., Hayashida, Y., et al. (2007). Estrogen receptor expression by peripheral blood mononuclear cells of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Clinical Rheumatology*, *26*(10), 1675-1678.
- Irsik, D. L., Carmines, P. K., & Lane, P. H. (2013). Classical estrogen receptors and ERalpha splice variants in the mouse. *PloS One, 8*(8), e70926.

- Islander, U., Erlandsson, M. C., Hasseus, B., Jonsson, C. A., Ohlsson, C., Gustafsson, J. A., et al. (2003). Influence of oestrogen receptor alpha and beta on the immune system in aged female mice. *Immunology*, *110*(1), 149-157.
- Jacobi, A. M., Huang, W., Wang, T., Freimuth, W., Sanz, I., Furie, R., et al. (2010). Effect of long-term belimumab treatment on B cells in systemic lupus erythematosus: Extension of a phase II, double-blind, placebo-controlled, doseranging study. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *6*2(1), 201-210.
- Jara, L. J., Pacheco-Reyes, H., Medina, G., Angeles, U., Cruz-Cruz, P., & Saavedra, M. A. (2007). Prolactin levels are associated with lupus activity, lupus anticoagulant, and poor outcome in pregnancy. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1108*, 218-226.
- Jiang, C., Zhao, M. L., Waters, K. M., & Diaz, M. (2012). Activation-induced deaminase contributes to the antibody-independent role of B cells in the development of autoimmunity. *Autoimmunity*, 45(6), 440-448.
- Jiang, W., Zhang, L., Lang, R., Li, Z., & Gilkeson, G. (2014). Sex differences in monocyte activation in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE). *PloS One*, 9(12), e114589.
- Johansson, M., Arlestig, L., Moller, B., Smedby, T., & Rantapaa-Dahlqvist, S. (2005). Oestrogen receptor {alpha} gene polymorphisms in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 64*(11), 1611-1617.
- Johnson, A. E., Gordon, C., Palmer, R. G., & Bacon, P. A. (1995). The prevalence and incidence of systemic lupus erythematosus in birmingham, england. relationship to ethnicity and country of birth. *Arthritis and Rheumatism, 38*(4), 551-558.
- Ju, S., Zhang, D., Wang, Y., Ni, H., Kong, X., & Zhong, R. (2006). Correlation of the expression levels of BLyS and its receptors mRNA in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Clinical Biochemistry*, *39*(12), 1131-1137.
- Jung, J. Y., & Suh, C. H. (2015). Incomplete clearance of apoptotic cells in systemic lupus erythematosus: Pathogenic role and potential biomarker. *International Journal of Rheumatic Diseases, 18*(3), 294-303.
- Jungers, P., Dougados, M., Pelissier, C., Kuttenn, F., Tron, F., Lesavre, P., et al. (1982). Influence of oral contraceptive therapy on the activity of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *25*(6), 618-623.
- Kassi, E., Vlachoyiannopoulos, P. G., Kominakis, A., Kiaris, H., Moutsopoulos, H. M., & Moutsatsou, P. (2005). Estrogen receptor alpha gene polymorphism and systemic lupus erythematosus: A possible risk? *Lupus*, *14*(5), 391-398.
- Khan, D., Dai, R., Karpuzoglu, E., & Ahmed, S. A. (2010). Estrogen increases, whereas IL-27 and IFN-gamma decrease, splenocyte IL-17 production in WT mice. *European Journal of Immunology*, 40(9), 2549-2556.

- Kim, W. U., Min S.Y., Hwang, S. H., Yoo, S. A., Kim, K. J., & Cho, C. S. (2010). Effect of oestrogen on T cell apoptosis in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Clinical and Experimental Immunology*, 161(3), 453-8.
- Koneru, S., Kocharla, L., Higgins, G. C., Ware, A., Passo, M. H., Farhey, Y. D., et al. (2008). Adherence to medications in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Journal of Clinical Rheumatology : Practical Reports on Rheumatic & Musculoskeletal Diseases*, *14*(4), 195-201.
- Korenman, S. G. (1969). Comparative binding affinity of estrogens and its relation to estrogenic potency. *Steroids*, *13*(2), 163-177.
- Korganow, A. S., Knapp, A. M., Nehme-Schuster, H., Soulas-Sprauel, P., Poindron, V., Pasquali, J. L., et al. (2010). Peripheral B cell abnormalities in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in quiescent phase: Decreased memory B cells and membrane CD19 expression. *Journal of Autoimmunity*, *34*(4), 426-434.
- Kovats, S. (2012). Estrogen receptors regulate an inflammatory pathway of dendritic cell differentiation: Mechanisms and implications for immunity. *Hormones and Behavior*, 62(3), 254-262.
- Krege, J. H., Hodgin, J. B., Couse, J. F., Enmark, E., Warner, M., Mahler, J. F., et al. (1998). Generation and reproductive phenotypes of mice lacking estrogen receptor beta. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 95(26), 15677-15682.
- Kuo, C. F., Grainge, M. J., Valdes, A. M., See, L. C., Luo, S. F., Yu, K. H., et al. (2015). Familial aggregation of systemic lupus erythematosus and coaggregation of autoimmune diseases in affected families. *JAMA Internal Medicine*, *175*(9), 1518-1526.
- Kwok, L. W., Tam, L. S., Zhu, T., Leung, Y. Y., & Li, E. (2011). Predictors of maternal and fetal outcomes in pregnancies of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*, *20*(8), 829-836.
- Lambert, K. C., Curran, E. M., Judy, B. M., Milligan, G. N., Lubahn, D. B., & Estes, D. M. (2005). Estrogen receptor alpha (ERalpha) deficiency in macrophages results in increased stimulation of CD4+ T cells while 17beta-estradiol acts through ERalpha to increase IL-4 and GATA-3 expression in CD4+ T cells independent of antigen presentation. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 175*(9), 5716-5723.
- Lamore, R.,3rd, Parmar, S., Patel, K., & Hilas, O. (2012). Belimumab (benlysta): A breakthrough therapy for systemic lupus erythematosus. *P* & *T* : *A Peer-Reviewed Journal for Formulary Management, 37*(4), 212-226.
- Lee, Y. H., Choi, S. J., Ji, J. D., & Song, G. G. (2016). Overall and cause-specific mortality in systemic lupus erythematosus: An updated meta-analysis. *Lupus, Epub ahead of print*

- Lee, Y. J., Shin, K. S., Kang, S. W., Lee, C. K., Yoo, B., Cha, H. S., et al. (2004). Association of the oestrogen receptor alpha gene polymorphisms with disease onset in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 63*(10), 1244-1249.
- Lelu, K., Laffont, S., Delpy, L., Paulet, P. E., Perinat, T., Tschanz, S. A., et al. (2011). Estrogen receptor alpha signaling in T lymphocytes is required for estradiolmediated inhibition of Th1 and Th17 cell differentiation and protection against experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 187*(5), 2386-2393.
- Li, H., Fu, Y. X., Wu, Q., Zhou, Y., Crossman, D. K., Yang, P., et al. (2015). Interferoninduced mechanosensing defects impede apoptotic cell clearance in lupus. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation*, *125*(7), 2877-2890.
- Li, H., Liu, J., Ye, X., Zhang, X., Wang, Z., Chen, A., et al. (2013). 17beta-estradiol enhances the recruitment of bone marrow-derived endothelial progenitor cells into infarcted myocardium by inducing CXCR4 expression. *International Journal of Cardiology, 162*(2), 100-106.
- Li, J., & McMurray, R. W. (2007). Effects of estrogen receptor subtype-selective agonists on autoimmune disease in lupus-prone NZB/NZW F1 mouse model. *Clinical Immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 123*(2), 219-226.
- Li, L., Haynes, M. P., & Bender, J. R. (2003). Plasma membrane localization and function of the estrogen receptor alpha variant (ER46) in human endothelial cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *100*(8), 4807-4812.
- Li, X., Huang, J., Yi, P., Bambara, R. A., Hilf, R., & Muyan, M. (2004). Single-chain estrogen receptors (ERs) reveal that the ERalpha/beta heterodimer emulates functions of the ERalpha dimer in genomic estrogen signaling pathways. *Molecular and Cellular Biology, 24*(17), 7681-7694.
- Liang, J., Xie, Q., Li, P., Zhong, X., & Chen, Y. (2015). Mitochondrial estrogen receptor β inhibits cell apoptosis via interaction with bad in a ligand-independent manner. *Mol. Cell Biochem.*, *401*(1-2), 71-86.
- Lim, S. S., Bayakly, A. R., Helmick, C. G., Gordon, C., Easley, K. A., & Drenkard, C. (2014). The incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus, 2002-2004: The georgia lupus registry. *Arthritis & Rheumatology (Hoboken, N.J.), 66*(2), 357-368.
- Lin, Y., Hu, X., Cheng, H., Pang, Y., Wang, L., Zou, L., et al. (2014). Graft-versus-host disease causes broad suppression of hematopoietic primitive cells and blocks megakaryocyte differentiation in a murine model. *Biol Blood Marrow Transplant*, 20(9), 1290-300.
- Linker-Israeli, M., Quismorio, F. P., Jr, & Horwitz, D. A. (1990). CD8+ lymphocytes from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus sustain, rather than suppress,

spontaneous polyclonal IgG production and synergize with CD4+ cells to support autoantibody synthesis. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 33(8), 1216-1225.

- Liossis, S. N., Ding, X. Z., Dennis, G. J., & Tsokos, G. C. (1998). Altered pattern of TCR/CD3-mediated protein-tyrosyl phosphorylation in T cells from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. deficient expression of the T cell receptor zeta chain. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation, 101*(7), 1448-1457.
- Lipsett, M. (1978). Steroid hormones. In S. Yen, & R. Jaffe (Eds.), *Reproductive endocrinology, physiology, pathophysiology, and clinical management* (pp. 80). Philadelphia: WB Sauders.
- Liu, H. W., Lin, H. L., Yen, J. H., Tsai, W. C., Chiou, S. S., Chang, J. G., et al. (2014). Demethylation within the proximal promoter region of human estrogen receptor alpha gene correlates with its enhanced expression: Implications for female bias in lupus. *Molecular Immunology*, *61*(1), 28-37.
- Loonstra, A., Vooijs, M., Beverloo, H. B., Allak, B. A., van Drunen, E., Kanaar, R., et al. (2001). Growth inhibition and DNA damage induced by cre recombinase in mammalian cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 98*(16), 9209-9214.
- Lu, Z. M., Wang, Z. E., Liu, Y. Q., Wu, C. X., Wang, C. Y., Zhang, B. C., et al. (2009). Association of estrogen receptor alpha gene polymorphisms with cytokine genes expression in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Croatian Medical Journal*, 50(2), 117-123.
- Lubahn, D. B., Moyer, J. S., Golding, T. S., Couse, J. F., Korach, K. S., & Smithies, O. (1993). Alteration of reproductive function but not prenatal sexual development after insertional disruption of the mouse estrogen receptor gene. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 90*(23), 11162-11166.
- Mahato, D., Goulding, E. H., Korach, K. S., & Eddy, E. M. (2001). Estrogen receptoralpha is required by the supporting somatic cells for spermatogenesis. *Molecular* and Cellular Endocrinology, 178(1-2), 57-63.
- Mai, T., Zan, H., Zhang, J., Hawkins, J. S., Xu, Z., & Casali, P. (2010). Estrogen receptors bind to and activate the HOXC4/HoxC4 promoter to potentiate HoxC4mediated activation-induced cytosine deaminase induction, immunoglobulin class switch DNA recombination, and somatic hypermutation. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 285(48), 37797-37810.
- Mannik, M., Merrill, C. E., Stamps, L. D., & Wener, M. H. (2003). Multiple autoantibodies form the glomerular immune deposits in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *30*(7), 1495-1504.
- Maret, A., Coudert, J. D., Garidou, L., Foucras, G., Gourdy, P., Krust, A., et al. (2003). Estradiol enhances primary antigen-specific CD4 T cell responses and Th1

development in vivo. essential role of estrogen receptor alpha expression in hematopoietic cells. *European Journal of Immunology, 33*(2), 512-521.

- Marino, E., Walters, S. N., Villanueva, J. E., Richards, J. L., Mackay, C. R., & Grey, S. T. (2014). BAFF regulates activation of self-reactive T cells through B-cell dependent mechanisms and mediates protection in NOD mice. *European Journal of Immunology*, 44(4), 983-993.
- Martinez, E., & Wahli, W. (1989). Cooperative binding of estrogen receptor to imperfect estrogen-responsive DNA elements correlates with their synergistic hormone-dependent enhancer activity. *The EMBO Journal, 8*(12), 3781-3791.
- McKarns, S. (2015). Selective deletion of estrogen receptor alpha in FoxP3⁺ CD4⁺ T cells influences peripheral T cell homeostasis [Abstract]. *The Journal of Immunology, 194*(1 Supplement) 184.21.
- Medina, K. L., Garrett, K. P., Thompson, L. F., Rossi, M. I., Payne, K. J., & Kincade, P. W. (2001). Identification of very early lymphoid precursors in bone marrow and their regulation by estrogen. *Nature Immunology*, 2(8), 718-724.
- Merrill, J. T., Neuwelt, C. M., Wallace, D. J., Shanahan, J. C., Latinis, K. M., Oates, J. C., et al. (2010). Efficacy and safety of rituximab in moderately-to-severely active systemic lupus erythematosus: The randomized, double-blind, phase II/III systemic lupus erythematosus evaluation of rituximab trial. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 62(1), 222-233.
- Miller, J. J., & Cole, L. J. (1967). The radiation resistance of long-lived lymphocytes and plasma cells in mouse and rat lymph nodes. *The Journal of Immunology, 98*(5), 982-90.
- Nakada, D., Oguro, H., Levi, B. P., Ryan, N., Kitano, A., Saitoh, Y., et al. (2014). Oestrogen increases haematopoietic stem-cell self-renewal in females and during pregnancy. *Nature*, 505(7484), 555-558.
- Naumann, U., Cameroni, E., Pruenster, M., Mahabaleshwar, H., Raz, E., Zerwes, H. G., et al. (2010). CXCR7 functions as a scavenger for CXCL12 and CXCL11. *PloS One*, *5*(2), e9175.
- Nicholas, M. W., Dooley, M. A., Hogan, S. L., Anolik, J., Looney, J., Sanz, I., et al. (2008). A novel subset of memory B cells is enriched in autoreactivity and correlates with adverse outcomes in SLE. *Clinical Immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 126*(2), 189-201.
- Nikolaevich, K. N., Ivanovich, S. J., & Victorovich, S. S. (1991). Major reproduction hormones as regulators of cell-to-cell interactions in humoral immune responses. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity, 5*(2), 149-161.
- Norgaard, J. C., Stengaard-Pedersen, K., Norgaard, M., & de Thurah, A. (2015). Antimalarials in the treatment of systemic lupus erythematosus: A registry-based cohort study in denmark. *Lupus*, *24*(3), 299-306.

- Nossent, J., Cikes, N., Kiss, E., Marchesoni, A., Nassonova, V., Mosca, M., et al. (2007). Current causes of death in systemic lupus erythematosus in europe, 2000--2004: Relation to disease activity and damage accrual. *Lupus, 16*(5), 309-317.
- Ota, M., Duong, B. H., Torkamani, A., Doyle, C. M., Gavin, A. L., Ota, T., et al. (2010). Regulation of the B cell receptor repertoire and self-reactivity by BAFF. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 185*(7), 4128-4136.
- Paharkova-Vatchkova, V., Maldonado, R., & Kovats, S. (2004). Estrogen preferentially promotes the differentiation of CD11c+ CD11b(intermediate) dendritic cells from bone marrow precursors. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 17*2(3), 1426-1436.
- Pang, Y., Yang, X. W., Song, Y., Yu, F., & Zhao, M. H. (2014). Anti-C1q autoantibodies from active lupus nephritis patients could inhibit the clearance of apoptotic cells and complement classical pathway activation mediated by C1q in vitro. *Immunobiology*, 219(12), 980-989.
- Parikka, V., Peng, Z., Hentunen, T., Risteli, J., Elo, T., Vaananen, H. K., et al. (2005). Estrogen responsiveness of bone formation in vitro and altered bone phenotype in aged estrogen receptor-alpha-deficient male and female mice. *European Journal of Endocrinology / European Federation of Endocrine Societies, 152*(2), 301-314.
- Pauklin, S., Sernandez, I. V., Bachmann, G., Ramiro, A. R., & Petersen-Mahrt, S. K. (2009). Estrogen directly activates AID transcription and function. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 206(1), 99-111.
- Pedram, A., Razandi, M., Lewis, M., Hammes, S., & Levin, E. R. (2014). Membranelocalized estrogen receptor alpha is required for normal organ development and function. *Developmental Cell*, 29(4), 482-490.
- Pelekanou, V., Kampa, M., Kiagiadaki, F., Deli, A., Theodoropoulos, P., Agrogiannis, G., et al. (2016). Estrogen anti-inflammatory activity on human monocytes is mediated through cross-talk between estrogen receptor ERalpha36 and GPR30/GPER1. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology, 99*(2), 333-347.
- Pelletier, G., & El-Alfy, M. (2000). Immunocytochemical localization of estrogen receptors alpha and beta in the human reproductive organs. *The Journal of Clinical Endocrinology and Metabolism, 85*(12), 4835-4840.
- Perez-Mercado, A. E., & Vila-Perez, S. (2010). Cytomegalovirus as a trigger for systemic lupus erythematosus. *Journal of Clinical Rheumatology : Practical Reports on Rheumatic & Musculoskeletal Diseases*, 16(7), 335-337.
- Petri, M., Kim, M. Y., Kalunian, K. C., Grossman, J., Hahn, B. H., Sammaritano, L. R., et al. (2005). Combined oral contraceptives in women with systemic lupus erythematosus. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, *353*(24), 2550-2558.

- Phiel, K. L., Henderson, R. A., Adelman, S. J., & Elloso, M. M. (2005). Differential estrogen receptor gene expression in human peripheral blood mononuclear cell populations. *Immunology Letters*, 97(1), 107-113.
- Phillips, J. A., Mehta, K., Fernandez, C., & Raveche, E. S. (1992). The NZB mouse as a model for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. *Cancer Research*, *5*2(2), 437-443.
- Polanczyk, M. J., Carson, B. D., Subramanian, S., Afentoulis, M., Vandenbark, A. A., Ziegler, S. F., et al. (2004). Cutting edge: Estrogen drives expansion of the CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cell compartment. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 173*(4), 2227-2230.
- Polanczyk, M. J., Hopke, C., Huan, J., Vandenbark, A. A., & Offner, H. (2005). Enhanced FoxP3 expression and treg cell function in pregnant and estrogen-treated mice. *Journal of Neuroimmunology*, *170*(1-2), 85-92.
- Polanczyk, M. J., Hopke, C., Vandenbark, A. A., & Offner, H. (2007). Treg suppressive activity involves estrogen-dependent expression of programmed death-1 (PD-1). *International Immunology, 19*(3), 337-343.
- Praprotnik, S., Sodin-Semrl, S., Tomsic, M., & Shoenfeld, Y. (2008). The curiously suspicious: Infectious disease may ameliorate an ongoing autoimmune destruction in systemic lupus erythematosus patients. *Journal of Autoimmunity, 30*(1-2), 37-41.
- Prieto, G. A., & Rosenstein, Y. (2006). Oestradiol potentiates the suppressive function of human CD4 CD25 regulatory T cells by promoting their proliferation. *Immunology*, *118*(1), 58-65.
- Radanova, M., Vasilev, V., Dimitrov, T., Deliyska, B., Ikonomov, V., & Ivanova, D. (2015). Association of rs172378 C1q gene cluster polymorphism with lupus nephritis in bulgarian patients. *Lupus*, 24(3), 280-289.
- Rahman, P., Gladman, D. D., Urowitz, M. B., Hallett, D., & Tam, L. S. (1999). Corticosteroid induced morbidity in SLE. *Arthritis and Rheumatism, 42*, S96.
- Rajadhyaksha, A., & Mehra, S. (2012). Dengue fever evolving into systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis: A case report. *Lupus, 21*(9), 999-1002.
- Ramsey, T. L., & Klinge, C. M. (2001). Estrogen response element binding induces alterations in estrogen receptor-alpha conformation as revealed by susceptibility to partial proteolysis. *Journal of Molecular Endocrinology*, 27(3), 275-292.
- Rickert, R. C., Roes, J., & Rajewsky, K. (1997). B lymphocyte-specific, cre-mediated mutagenesis in mice. *Nucleic Acids Research*, *25*(6), 1317-1318.
- Rider, V., Li, X., Peterson, G., Dawson, J., Kimler, B. F., & Abdou, N. I. (2006). Differential expression of estrogen receptors in women with systemic lupus erythematosus. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *33*(6), 1093-1101.

- Rijhsinghani, A. G., Bhatia, S. K., Tygrett, L. T., & Waldschmidt, T. J. (1996). Effect of pregnancy on thymic T cell development. *American Journal of Reproductive Immunology (New York, N.Y.: 1989), 35*(6), 523-528.
- Rudofsky, U. H., & Lawrence, D. A. (1999). New zealand mixed mice: A genetic systemic lupus erythematosus model for assessing environmental effects. *Environmental Health Perspectives, 107 Suppl 5*, 713-721.
- Samanta, A., Feehally, J., Roy, S., Nichol, F. E., Sheldon, P. J., & Walls, J. (1991). High prevalence of systemic disease and mortality in asian subjects with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases, 50*(7), 490-492.
- Sanchez-Aguilera, A., Arranz, L., Martin-Perez, D., Garcia-Garcia, A., Stavropoulou, V., Kubovcakova, L., et al. (2014). Estrogen signaling selectively induces apoptosis of hematopoietic progenitors and myeloid neoplasms without harming steady-state hematopoiesis. *Cell Stem Cell, 15*(6), 791-804.
- Sanchez-Guerrero, J., Uribe, A. G., Jimenez-Santana, L., Mestanza-Peralta, M., Lara-Reyes, P., Seuc, A. H., et al. (2005). A trial of contraceptive methods in women with systemic lupus erythematosus. *The New England Journal of Medicine, 353*(24), 2539-2549.
- Sasaki, T., Hatakeyama, A., Shibata, S., Osaki, H., Suzuki, M., Horie, K., et al. (1991). Heterogeneity of immune complex-derived anti-DNA antibodies associated with lupus nephritis. *Kidney International, 39*(4), 746-753.
- Sathya, G., Li, W., Klinge, C. M., Anolik, J. H., Hilf, R., & Bambara, R. A. (1997). Effects of multiple estrogen responsive elements, their spacing, and location on estrogen response of reporter genes. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.), 11*(13), 1994-2003.
- Scofield, R. H., Bruner, G. R., Namjou, B., Kimberly, R. P., Ramsey-Goldman, R., Petri, M., et al. (2008). Klinefelter's syndrome (47,XXY) in male systemic lupus erythematosus patients: Support for the notion of a gene-dose effect from the X chromosome. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, *58*(8), 2511-2517.
- Seillet, C., Laffont, S., Tremollieres, F., Rouquie, N., Ribot, C., Arnal, J. F., et al. (2012). The TLR-mediated response of plasmacytoid dendritic cells is positively regulated by estradiol in vivo through cell-intrinsic estrogen receptor alpha signaling. *Blood*, *119*(2), 454-464.
- Seillet, C., Rouquie, N., Foulon, E., Douin-Echinard, V., Krust, A., Chambon, P., et al. (2013). Estradiol promotes functional responses in inflammatory and steady-state dendritic cells through differential requirement for activation function-1 of estrogen receptor alpha. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 190*(11), 5459-5470.
- Seminog, O. O., Seminog, A. B., Yeates, D., & Goldacre, M. J. (2015). Associations between klinefelter's syndrome and autoimmune diseases: English national record linkage studies. *Autoimmunity, 48*(2), 125-128.

- Shlomchik, M. J., Madaio, M. P., Ni, D., Trounstein, M., & Huszar, D. (1994). The role of B cells in lpr/lpr-induced autoimmunity. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine*, 180(4), 1295-1306.
- Silva, J. C., Mariz, H. A., Rocha, L. F., Jr, Oliveira, P. S., Dantas, A. T., Duarte, A. L., et al. (2013). Hydroxychloroquine decreases Th17-related cytokines in systemic lupus erythematosus and rheumatoid arthritis patients. *Clinics (Sao Paulo, Brazil), 68*(6), 766-771.
- Simpson, E., Rubin, G., Clyne, C., Robertson, K., O'Donnell, L., Davis, S., et al. (1999). Local estrogen biosynthesis in males and females. *Endocrine-Related Cancer, 6*(2), 131-137.
- Smyth, A., Oliveira, G. H., Lahr, B. D., Bailey, K. R., Norby, S. M., & Garovic, V. D. (2010). A systematic review and meta-analysis of pregnancy outcomes in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus and lupus nephritis. *Clinical Journal of the American Society of Nephrology : CJASN*, 5(11), 2060-2068.
- Sobel, E. S., Gianini, J., Butfiloski, E. J., Croker, B. P., Schiffenbauer, J., & Roberts, S. M. (2005). Acceleration of autoimmunity by organochlorine pesticides in (NZB x NZW)F1 mice. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, *113*(3), 323-328.
- Somers, E. C., Marder, W., Cagnoli, P., Lewis, E. E., DeGuire, P., Gordon, C., et al. (2014). Population-based incidence and prevalence of systemic lupus erythematosus: The michigan lupus epidemiology and surveillance program. *Arthritis & Rheumatology (Hoboken, N.J.), 66*(2), 369-378.
- Staples, J. E., Gasiewicz, T. A., Fiore, N. C., Lubahn, D. B., Korach, K. S., & Silverstone, A. E. (1999). Estrogen receptor alpha is necessary in thymic development and estradiol-induced thymic alterations. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950)*, 163(8), 4168-4174.
- Stohl, W., Hiepe, F., Latinis, K. M., Thomas, M., Scheinberg, M. A., Clarke, A., et al. (2012). Belimumab reduces autoantibodies, normalizes low complement levels, and reduces select B cell populations in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, 64(7), 2328-2337.
- Strasser, A., Whittingham, S., Vaux, D. L., Bath, M. L., Adams, J. M., Cory, S., et al. (1991). Enforced BCL2 expression in B-lymphoid cells prolongs antibody responses and elicits autoimmune disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America, 88(19), 8661-8665.
- Suenaga, R., Evans, M. J., Mitamura, K., Rider, V., & Abdou, N. I. (1998). Peripheral blood T cells and monocytes and B cell lines derived from patients with lupus express estrogen receptor transcripts similar to those of normal cells. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, 25(7), 1305-1312.
- Suenaga, R., Mitamura, K., Evans, M. J., & Abdou, N. I. (1996). Binding affinity and quantity of estrogen receptor in peripheral blood monocytes of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus*, *5*(3), 227-231.

- Svenson, J. L., EuDaly, J., Ruiz, P., Korach, K. S., & Gilkeson, G. S. (2008). Impact of estrogen receptor deficiency on disease expression in the NZM2410 lupus prone mouse. *Clinical Immunology (Orlando, Fla.), 128*(2), 259-268.
- Taddeo, A., Khodadadi, L., Voigt, C., Mumtaz, I. M., Cheng, Q., Moser, K., et al. (2015). Long-lived plasma cells are early and constantly generated in new zealand Black/New zealand white F1 mice and their therapeutic depletion requires a combined targeting of autoreactive plasma cells and their precursors. *Arthritis Research & Therapy, 17*, 39-015-0551-3.
- Tas, S. W., Quartier, P., Botto, M., & Fossati-Jimack, L. (2006). Macrophages from patients with SLE and rheumatoid arthritis have defective adhesion in vitro, while only SLE macrophages have impaired uptake of apoptotic cells. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, *65*(2), 216-221.
- Thurmond, T. S., Murante, F. G., Staples, J. E., Silverstone, A. E., Korach, K. S., & Gasiewicz, T. A. (2000). Role of estrogen receptor alpha in hematopoietic stem cell development and B lymphocyte maturation in the male mouse. *Endocrinology*, *141*(7), 2309-2318.
- Thyagarajan, B., Guimaraes, M. J., Groth, A. C., & Calos, M. P. (2000). Mammalian genomes contain active recombinase recognition sites. *Gene, 244*(1-2), 47-54.
- Ting, T. V., Kudalkar, D., Nelson, S., Cortina, S., Pendl, J., Budhani, S., et al. (2012). Usefulness of cellular text messaging for improving adherence among adolescents and young adults with systemic lupus erythematosus. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *39*(1), 174-179.
- Travison, T. G., Zhuang, W. V., Lunetta, K. L., Karasik, D., Bhasin, S., Kiel, D. P., et al. (2014). The heritability of circulating testosterone, oestradiol, oestrone and sex hormone binding globulin concentrations in men: The framingham heart study. *Clinical Endocrinology*, *80*(2), 277-282.
- Trebeden-Negre, H., Weill, B., Fournier, C., & Batteux, F. (2003). B cell apoptosis accelerates the onset of murine lupus. *European Journal of Immunology, 33*(6), 1603-1612.
- Tsesis, S., Gruenbaum, B. F., Ohayon, S., Boyko, M., Gruenbaum, S. E., Shapira, Y., et al. (2013). The effects of estrogen and progesterone on blood glutamate levels during normal pregnancy in women. *Gynecological Endocrinology : The Official Journal of the International Society of Gynecological Endocrinology, 29*(10), 912-916.
- Urowitz, M. B., Bookman, A. A., Koehler, B. E., Gordon, D. A., Smythe, H. A., & Ogryzlo, M. A. (1976). The bimodal mortality pattern of systemic lupus erythematosus. *The American Journal of Medicine*, *60*(2), 221-225.
- Urowitz, M. B., Ibanez, D., Jerome, D., & Gladman, D. D. (2006). The effect of menopause on disease activity in systemic lupus erythematosus. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, *33*(11), 2192-2198.

- Vassilopoulos, D., Kovacs, B., & Tsokos, G. C. (1995). TCR/CD3 complex-mediated signal transduction pathway in T cells and T cell lines from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 155*(4), 2269-2281.
- Wallace, D. J., Gudsoorkar, V. S., Weisman, M. H., & Venuturupalli, S. R. (2012). New insights into mechanisms of therapeutic effects of antimalarial agents in SLE. *Nature Reviews. Rheumatology*, 8(9), 522-533.
- Wang, C., Baker, H. W., Burger, H. G., De Kretser, D. M., & Hudson, B. (1975). Hormonal studies in klinefelter's syndrome. *Clinical Endocrinology, 4*(4), 399-411.
- Wang, J., Nuite, M., & McAlindon, T. E. (2010). Association of estrogen and aromatase gene polymorphisms with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus, 19*(6), 734-740.
- Wang, F., Sobel, E. S., Butfiloski, E. J., & Roberts, S. M. (2008). Comparison of chlordecone and estradiol effects on splenic T-cells in (NZBxNZW)F(1) mice. *Toxicology Letters, 183*(1-3), 1-9.
- Watanabe, R., Ishiura, N., Nakashima, H., Kuwano, Y., Okochi, H., Tamaki, K., et al. (2010). Regulatory B cells (B10 cells) have a suppressive role in murine lupus: CD19 and B10 cell deficiency exacerbates systemic autoimmunity. *Journal of Immunology (Baltimore, Md.: 1950), 184*(9), 4801-4809.
- Weening, J. J., D'Agati, V. D., Schwartz, M. M., Seshan, S. V., Alpers, C. E., Appel, G. B., et al. (2004). The classification of glomerulonephritis in systemic lupus erythematosus revisited. *Journal of the American Society of Nephrology : JASN*, 15(2), 241-250.
- Wichainun, R., Kasitanon, N., Wangkaew, S., Hongsongkiat, S., Sukitawut, W., & Louthrenoo, W. (2013). Sensitivity and specificity of ANA and anti-dsDNA in the diagnosis of systemic lupus erythematosus: A comparison using control sera obtained from healthy individuals and patients with multiple medical problems. *Asian Pacific Journal of Allergy and Immunology / Launched by the Allergy and Immunology Society of Thailand, 31*(4), 292-298.
- Wild, P. J., Reichle, A., Andreesen, R., Rockelein, G., Dietmaier, W., Ruschoff, J., et al. (2004). Microsatellite instability predicts poor short-term survival in patients with advanced breast cancer after high-dose chemotherapy and autologous stem-cell transplantation. *Clinical Cancer Research : An Official Journal of the American Association for Cancer Research, 10*(2), 556-564.
- Winter, O., Musiol, S., Schablowsky, M., Cheng, Q., Khodadadi, L., & Hiepe, F. (2015). Analyzing pathogenic (double-stranded (ds) DNA-specific) plasma cells via immunofluorescence microscopy. *Arthritis Research & Therapy, 17*, 293-015-0811-2.
- Yamazaki, S., Endo, A., Iso, T., Abe, S., Aoyagi, Y., Suzuki, M., et al. (2015). Cytomegalovirus as a potential trigger for systemic lupus erythematosus: A case report. *BMC Research Notes*, *8*, 487-015-1520-2.

- Yang, H., Liu, H., Xu, D., Zhao, L., Wang, Q., Leng, X., et al. (2014). Pregnancy-related systemic lupus erythematosus: Clinical features, outcome and risk factors of disease flares--a case control study. *PloS One*, *9*(8), e104375.
- Yang, S. H., Liu, R., Perez, E. J., Wen, Y., Stevens, S. M., Jr, Valencia, T., et al. (2004). Mitochondrial localization of estrogen receptor beta. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 101(12), 4130-4135.
- Yi, P., Driscoll, M. D., Huang, J., Bhagat, S., Hilf, R., Bambara, R. A., et al. (2002). The effects of estrogen-responsive element- and ligand-induced structural changes on the recruitment of cofactors and transcriptional responses by ER alpha and ER beta. *Molecular Endocrinology (Baltimore, Md.), 16*(4), 674-693.
- Yoachim, S. D., Nuxoll, J. S., Bynote, K. K., & Gould, K. A. (2015). Estrogen receptor alpha signaling promotes Sle1-induced loss of tolerance and immune cell activation and is responsible for sex bias in B6.Sle1 congenic mice. *Clinical Immunology* (*Orlando, Fla.*), 158(2), 153-166.
- Yokota, T., Oritani, K., Sudo, T., Ishibashi, T., Doi, Y., Habuchi, Y., et al. (2015). Estrogen-inducible sFRP5 inhibits early B-lymphopoiesis in vivo, but not during pregnancy. *European Journal of Immunology, 45*(5), 1390-1401.
- Yuan, F., Tabor, D. E., Nelson, R. K., Yuan, H., Zhang, Y., Nuxoll, J., et al. (2013). A dexamethasone prodrug reduces the renal macrophage response and provides enhanced resolution of established murine lupus nephritis. *PloS One, 8*(11), e81483.
- Zheng, Z. H., Zhang, L. J., Liu, W. X., Lei, Y. S., Xing, G. L., Zhang, J. J., et al. (2012). Predictors of survival in chinese patients with lupus nephritis. *Lupus*, *21*(10), 1049-1056.
- Zulli, K., Bianco, B., Mafra, F. A., Teles, J. S., Christofolini, D. M., & Barbosa, C. P. (2010). Polymorphism of the estrogen receptor beta gene is related to infertility and infertility-associated endometriosis. *Arquivos Brasileiros De Endocrinologia e Metabologia*, 54(6), 567-571.